

Jukes, Caitlin (2016) *An investigation of the factors influencing Clostridium difficile germination, colonisation and persistence.* PhD thesis.

https://theses.gla.ac.uk/8206/

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given



# An investigation of the factors influencing *Clostridium difficile* germination, colonisation and persistence

A thesis submitted to the University of Glasgow for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

**Caitlin Jukes** 

BSc (Hons), MRes

Submitted September 2016

Institute of Infection, Immunity and Inflammation College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Sciences University of Glasgow

### **Author's Declaration**

Unless explicitly stated otherwise, all of the experimental work presented in this thesis was performed by me, either independently or in conjunction with others. No part of this research or any part of this document has or will be presented for the fulfilment of any other degree or qualification.

Caitlin Jukes September 2016

### Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank my supervisor Dr Gill Douce for her help and support throughout my PhD. Your input has been so valuable and I have really enjoyed carrying out my PhD in your lab. I would also like to thank Dr Umer Ijaz for his help and patience whilst assisting me with bioinformatics.

A special thanks to all of the Douce group past and present, Dr Tony Buckley, Dr Janice Spencer, Dr Sarah Buchanan, June Irvine and Denise Candlish for all of their help and advice throughout my PhD. It has been a great group to be part of. The tea, biscuits and frequent trips for chips are particular highlights! Thanks also to everyone on Level 2 for making it a fun and friendly environment to work in. It has been a fantastic 4 years!

A final thanks to all my friends and family for their support and encouragement throughout my PhD. Particularly to my siblings Josh, Jake and Ruth for offering welcome distractions from writing up and for their encouragement throughout. A special thanks to my Mum and Dad for their continued support through not just my PhD but all of my endeavours. It means a lot and I wouldn't have got this far without your help. Finally thanks to Tim for his support and for putting up with me whilst I was writing! I will try and do the same for you when it is your turn.

### Abstract

*Clostridium difficile* is the leading cause of antibiotic associated diarrhoea worldwide. Infection typically follows treatment with broad spectrum antibiotics which disrupt the protective microbiota. The mechanisms of infection are being slowly unravelled and it is now known that the microbiota plays an important role in mediating colonisation resistance to *C. difficile. C. difficile* is spread by spores which once ingested germinate, a process stimulated by primary bile acids (BAs), particularly taurocholate (TC). The aim of the work presented was to further extend our understanding of the functional role BAs play in germination, colonisation resistance and disease severity. A final aim was to examine how the production of *para*-cresol, a bacteriostatic compound produced by *C. difficile*, impacts upon acute and relapsing infections.

To examine the role of the microbiota in *C. difficile* pathogenesis, three mouse models of infection were used, in which disease severity is dependent on the combination of antibiotics administered prior to *C. difficile* challenge. In the first model, administration of an antibiotic cocktail (ABC) followed by clindamycin induced more severe disease. In contrast, mice treated with clindamycin only became colonised, whilst those given the ABC alone were only transiently infected. Colonisation resistance was found to be associated with the absence of bacteria involved in bile metabolism. This is because unmodified bile acids (BAs) act as germinants for *C. difficile*, stimulation germination and bacterial outgrowth. Loss of bile salt hydrolase (BSH) producing bacteria did not correlate with increased severity of disease. Further analysis of the microbiome data suggests that severity may be linked to loss of bacteria associated with mucus layer integrity.

BAs are toxic molecules that can damage both bacterial membranes and their DNA. Limiting exposure to these compounds is essential for *C. difficile* to survive *in vivo*. Investigation of the genetic response to the TC post germination was investigated using RNA seq. This resulted in the identification of several genes, including efflux pumps that may be important in mediating *C. difficile* bile resistance. It is likely genes involved in bile resistance are important in enabling successful colonisation of *C. difficile*.

Finally the production of *para*-cresol in acute and relapsing infection was examined. Strains that were unable to generate *para*-cresol caused greater severity in the mouse model of disease. Extensive *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments showed slightly increased toxin production in the non *para*-cresol producing R20291\_*hpdA*::CT strain, providing one potential explanation for this unusual phenotype.

# **Table of Contents**

Author's D	eclaration	2
Acknowled	gements	3
Abstract		4
1 Introdu	action	20
1.1 Clo	ostridium difficile	20
1.1.1	Emergence of a hyper-virulent ribotype	
1.1.2	The role of toxin production in <i>C. difficile</i> disease	
1.2 C.	difficile spore germination and outgrowth	
1.2.1	C. difficile spore formation	27
1.2.2	Bile acids and glycine trigger spore germination	
1.3 BA	production and function in the host	33
1.3.1	Bile acids impact the structure of the microbiota	37
1.3.2	Modification of Bile acids by intestinal bacteria	37
1.3.3	Bacterial bile acid resistance and virulence	43
1.4 Th	e human gut microbiota	46
1.4.1	The structure and function of the human gut microbiota $\ldots$	46
1.4.2	The microbiome and the immune system	48
1.4.3	The aging microbiota	49
1.4.4	Impact of antibiotic treatment on the microbiota	49
1.4.5	The microbiota in <i>C. difficile</i> infection	50
1.5 Cu	rrent and developing treatments	53
1.5.1	Faecal microbial transplantation	54
1.5.2	Defined bacteriotherapy for treatment of C. difficile	55
1.5.3	Targeting bile metabolism to treat C. difficile	56
1.6 An	imal models of <i>C. difficile</i> infection	57
1.6.1	Syrian Golden hamster model for acute infection	57
1.6.2	Mouse models of infection	58
1.7 Air	ms of this study	60
2 Materia	als and Methods	61
2.1 Ma	terials	61
2.1.1	Enzymes	61
2.1.2	Antibiotics	61
2.2 Ba	cterial strains and vectors	62
2.2.1	Storage of bacterial strains	62
2.2.2	Isolation of bacteria from mouse faecal samples	63
2.2.3	Bacterial strains used in this work	63

2.3	Molecular methods
2.3.	1 Oligonucleotides 65
2.3.	2 General PCR protocol
2.3.	3 Agarose gel electrophoresis
2.3.	4 Gel extraction and PCR purification
2.4	DNA extraction, 16s amplification and genome sequencing of bacteria 68
2.5	DNA extraction from faecal samples for microbiome analysis
2.5.	1 Amplification of the 16s rRNA gene from faecal DNA
2.5.	2 Microbiome analysis
2.6 outgro	Determining the impact of BAs on <i>C. difficile</i> germination and owth70
2.6.	1 Detection of BSH activity using a plate based assay
2.6.	2 Amplification of BSH genes from microbiome samples
2.6.	3 Amplification of <i>Lactobacillus murinus</i> BSH71
2.6.	4 Attempts to clone and express the BSH from <i>Lactobacillus murinus</i> 71
2.6.	5 Germination assays
2.6.	.6 The impact of BAs on bacterial growth
2.6. and	7 Biofilm assays to determine the impact of TC on biofilm abundance adherence
2.7	Generation of a transposon mutant library
2.7.	2 RNA collection, extraction and sequencing from <i>C. difficile</i>
2.7. exp	3 RNA seq analysis to identify differentially expressed genes after TC osure
2.8	In vivo models of infection
2.8.	1 Different antibiotic treatments modulate disease outcome
2.8. rela	2 A mouse model to examine the role of <i>para-cresol</i> production in psing infection
2.8.	3 Prophylactic treatment with BSH-ve and BSH+ve L. murinus
2.9 toxin	General techniques for the measurement of <i>in vivo</i> colonisation and production
2.9.	1 Detection of <i>C. difficile</i> in faeces as a measurement of colonisation 83
2.9.	2 Culturing of <i>Clostridium difficile</i> from the caecum and colon 83
2.9. Var	3 Confirmation of identity of recovered bacteria using Multilocus iant Number Tandem Repeat Analysis
2.9.	4 Cellular assays for detection of <i>C. difficile</i> toxins
2.10	Statistical analysis
3 The severity	e impact of the microbiota on <i>C. difficile</i> colonisation and disease
3.1	Introduction
3.2	Results

3.2.1	Optimisation of mouse models
3.2.2 disease	Effect of different treatment groups on mouse body weight and severity
3.2.3	Culturable diversity of the microbiota
3.2.4	Molecular assessment of microbiome diversity
3.2.5	Taxa plots of abundant OTUs104
3.2.6	Tax4Fun assessment of metabolic potential of the microbiome109
3.2.7 metabo	Impact of antibiotic treatment on presence of BSH enzymes and bile blism112
3.2.8	TOF-MS analysis of bile salts in the caecum114
3.2.9 treatm	Comparison of community structure before and after clindamycin ent116
3.2.10 severe	Comparison of significantly altered OTUs in colonisation and model
3.2.11 the mic	The impact of antibiotic treatments on the functional capacity of crobiota
3.3 Dis	scussion
3.3.1	Infection Outcome126
3.3.2	Impact of the different treatment regimens on microbiome structure 127
3.3.3	Clindamycin results in loss of colonisation resistance127
3.3.4	The microbiome impacts upon disease severity129
4 Inhibit	ion of germination by Bile Salt Hydrolase producing strains 133
4.1 Int	roduction
4.2 Re	esults
4.2.1 and gro	The impact of incubation with different bile salts on spore germination bowth
4.2.2	Detection of BSH activity in bacteria isolated from the mouse gut $135$
4.2.3 germina	Impact of other BSH producing bacteria on <i>C. difficile</i> spore ation
4.2.4	The impact of TC on the growth rates of <i>L. murinus</i> strains141
4.2.5	BSH producing <i>L. murinus</i> can inhibit <i>C. difficile</i> spore germination 143
4.2.6	Cloning and expression of BSH from <i>L. murinus</i> 145
4.2.7	Germination assays with BSH expressing <i>E. coli</i> 145
4.2.8	Testing of <i>L. murinus</i> as a prophylactic treatment of <i>C. difficile</i> 147
4.3 Dis	scussion
4.3.1 <i>vitro</i>	BSH producing bacteria can inhibit <i>C. difficile</i> spore germination <i>in</i> 152
4.3.2 <i>vivo</i>	<i>L. murinus</i> producing BSH are unable to inhibit spore germination <i>in</i> 153
5 The in and outgro	fluence of taurocholic acid on genetic regulation of germination wth

	5.1	Introduction	157
	5.2	Results	158
	5.2.	2.1 Creation of a random transposon library of <i>C. difficile</i>	158
	5.2.	2.2 Screening of the transposon mutant library for germination 160	n mutants
	5.2. dom	2.3 Modification of the transposon system with the addition of main 163	a phiLOV
	5.2.	2.4 Investigation of the role of TC on gene expression during of 168	outgrowth
	5.2.	2.5 Biofilm formation at 24 and 48 hours	171
	5.3	Discussion	176
	5.3.	B.1      Identification of germination mutants	176
	5.3.	3.2 The impact of TC exposure on <i>C. difficile</i>	
6	The	e role of <i>para-cresol</i> production in acute and relapsing infecti	ion 181
	6.1	Introduction	
	6.2	Preliminary phenotypic observations in vivo	
	6.3	Results	
	6.3.	3.1 Optimising the relapsing model of infection	
	6.3. pers	3.2 Determining the impact of $\triangle hpdA$ mutation on colonisation rsistence in the mouse model	ation and 186
	6.3.	3.3 Is increased severity due to ClosTron mutagenesis	
	6.3. R20	3.4 <i>In vitro</i> growth curves of R20291, R20291_ <i>hpdA</i> : 0291_1754::CT	:CT and 199
	6.3.	3.5 Investigating the role of <i>para</i> -cresol production in relapsir 205	ng disease
	6.4	Discussion	
	6.4.	4.1 Increased disease severity	
	6.4.	4.2 Impact of <i>Para</i> -cresol production on relapsing infection	211
	6.4.	4.3 Identification of a SNP in codY	211
7	Fina	nal discussion	212
	7.1	Investigation of the role of the microbiota in colonisation and 212	d severity
	7.2	Inhibition of germination by BSH	217
	7.3	Genetic regulation of germination and bile acid resistance	218
	7.4	Para-cresol production in acute and relapsing infection	
	7.5	Final conclusions	221
C	onfere	ence contributions	222
Li	ist of R	References	223

## List of Tables

Table 2-1 Antibiotics for in vitro work61
Table 2-2 Antibiotics for in vivo use 62
Table 2-3; Bacterial species and strains used in this work      64
Table 2-4 Oligonucleotides used in this study
Table 2-5 Reaction mixture for PCR reactions
Table 2-6 A general PCR protocol used in this study    67
Table 3-1 Identification of bacteria isolated from mouse faeces      98
Table 3-2; Comparatively increased OTUs following clindamycin treatment116
Table 3-3; Comparatively decreased OTUs following clindamycin treatment117
Table 3-4; Comparative increased OTUs in ABC plus clindamycin treatment group
Table 3-5; Comparatively decreased OTUs in ABC plus clindamycin treatment
group120
Table 3-6; KEGG functions that are significantly higher in the ABC plus
Clindamycin compared to clindamycin alone121
Table 3-7; KEGG functions that are significantly lower in the ABC plus
clindamycin compared to clindamycin alone122
Table 4-1 BSH activity against TC in strains isolated from the mouse gut136
Table 4-2 Ability of different bacterial strains to inhibit spore germination137
Table 5-1 Verification of germination null phenotype in 20 presumed germination
mutants
Table 5-2 Genes that are significantly upregulated after 1 hour exposure to 0.1%
TC169
Table 6-1; Times to death of Hamsters infected with R20291 and different
ClosTron mutants

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1 The structure of the PaLoc in C. difficile. Adapted from Voth &
Ballard (2005)
Figure 1.2 Toxin structure, internalisation and action. Adapted from (Abt,
McKenney, & Pamer, 2016)25
Figure 1.3 Simplified schematic of C. difficile spore germination, vegetative
outgrowth and toxin production
Figure 1.4 Schematic of current understanding of C. difficile spore germination
adapted from Olguín-Araneda et al., (2015) 30
Figure 1.6 Simplified schematic of production of conjugated primary BA from
cholesterol
Figure 1.7 Micelle formation around lipids and lipid soluble vitamins by BAs $\dots$ 35
Figure 1.8 Enterohepatic circulation of BAs through the gastrointestinal (GI) tract
Figure 1.9 A simplified diagram of bacterial enzymes involved in bile
modification and the impact of this on the efficiency of <i>C. difficile</i> spore
germination
Figure 1.10 The BAI operon from C. scindens
Figure 1.11 Structure and function of the Human gut microbiome from
Huttenhower <i>et al.</i> , (2013)
Figure 1.12 The distribution and identification of microorganisms along the GI
tract. Adapted from Tiihonen et al., 2010 47
Figure 1.13 The impact of antibiotic exposure on the microbiota, bile
metabolism and C. difficile infection53
Figure 1.14 Typical infection timeline for hamster experiments
Figure 1.15 The most commonly used mouse models of infection 59
Figure 2.1 Vector map of pRPF21575
Figure 2.2 Timeline of infection
Figure 2.3 Timeline of relapsing infection
Figure 2.4 Timelines of experiments to test efficacy of BSH in vivo
Figure 3.1; Impact of different antibiotic pre-treatments on weight loss following
infection with <i>C. difficile</i>
Figure 3.2 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces of mice in the first 3 days of
infection

Figure 3.3 Enumeration of C. difficile in the caecum and colon of infected
animals
Figure 3.4 Hemotoxylin and eosin stained colon sections from animals pre-
treated with different antibiotic combinations92
Figure 3.5 Caecal index of mice from different treatment groups at 4DPI 94
Figure 3.6 Measurement of toxin in the caecum and colon of mice pre-treated
with different combinations of antibiotics and infected with C. difficile96
Figure 3.7 Alpha diversity in the microbiota of mice from all treatment groups
over antibiotic treatment and infection100
Figure 3.8 Principle Co-ordinate analysis plots of all treatment groups at D-5, D0
and D3103
Figure 3.9 Taxa plots of the most abundant phyla in untreated and infected mice
Figure 3.10 Taxa plots showing the most abundant phyla identified in mice
treated with Clindamycin alone106
Figure 3.11 Taxa plot of the most abundant phyla in mice treated with ABC alone
Figure 3.12 Taxa plot of the most abundant phyla in mice treated with the
combination of ABC and clindamycin108
Figure 3.13 Tax4fun assessment of BSH abundance in mice from different
treatment groups
Figure 3.14 Detection of BSH genes in the microbiome of mice treated with
different antibiotic regimens113
Figure 3.15 Scatter plots of PLS-DA of faecal ions from mice in different
treatment groups
Figure 3.16 Use of Random Forest Classifier on Tax4fun data to determine which
metabolic functions correlate with different antibiotic regimes124
Figure 3.17 Confusion matrix showing grouping of microbiome samples into
treatment groups
Figure 3.18 Potential impact of the microbiota on mucus thickness131
Figure 4.1 Growth of C. difficile BI-7 spores after exposure to different bile salts
Figure 4.2 Detection of BSH activity in <i>Lactobacillus murinus</i> isolates138
Figure 4.3 Alignment of BSH protein sequences from BSH-ve and BSH+ve L.
murinus strains

Figure 4.4 Predicted structure of the full length BSH from L. murinus140
Figure 4.5 Amplification of tBSH and BSH from both <i>L. murinus</i> strains141
Figure 4.6 Growth of Lactobacillus murinus isolates in MRS broth with and
without the addition of 0.1% TC142
Figure 4.7 Percentage spore germination of C. difficile BI-7 after incubation with
supernatant from BSH-ve and BSH+ve L. murinus
Figure 4.8 Plate assay for BSH activity against TC from BSH isolated from the
human gut microbiome146
Figure 4.9 Percentage germination of C. difficile BI-7 spores after growth with
the TC-ve and TC+ve BSH clones147
Figure 4.10 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces of mice from all experimental
groups up to 25 DPI149
Figure 4.11 Average percentage body weight of mice following C. difficile
challenge
Figure 4.12 Detection of <i>L. murinus</i> BSH in the microbiota of mice151
Figure 4.13 BSH activity of L. murinus and an additional BSH producing strain 154
Figure 5.1 Confirmation of the transfer of pRPF215 into C. difficile R20291 by
conjugation159
conjugation
conjugation
conjugation
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into C. difficile R20291 by
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into C. difficile R20291 by166
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into C. difficile R20291 by166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of C.
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 by166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 by166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into C. difficile R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of C.difficile expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of C. difficile after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173Figure 5.9 <i>C. difficile</i> biofilm formation under different growth conditions175
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173Figure 5.9 <i>C. difficile</i> biofilm formation under different growth conditions175Figure 6.1 The hpdBAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173Figure 5.9 <i>C. difficile</i> biofilm formation under different growth conditions175Figure 6.1 The hpdBAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to182
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173Figure 5.9 <i>C. difficile</i> biofilm formation under different growth conditions175Figure 6.1 The <i>hpd</i> BAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to182Figure 6.2 Shedding of <i>C. difficile</i> in the faeces of mice infected with R20291
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture173Figure 6.1 The hpdBAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to182para-cresol in <i>C. difficile</i> adapted from Selmer & Andrei (2001)182Figure 6.2 Shedding of <i>C. difficile</i> in the faeces of mice infected with R20291185
conjugation159Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes163Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.164Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system165Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into <i>C. difficile</i> R20291 byconjugation166Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of <i>C. difficile</i> expressing the phiLOV domain167Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of <i>C. difficile</i> after exposure to 0.1% TC171173Figure 5.9 <i>C. difficile</i> biofilm formation under different growth conditions175Figure 6.1 The hpdBAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to182para-cresol in <i>C. difficile</i> adapted from Selmer & Andrei (2001)182Figure 6.2 Shedding of <i>C. difficile</i> in the faeces of mice infected with R20291185Figure 6.3 Multiple antibiotic regimes were used to induce susceptibility to

Figure 6.4 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces of animals infected with R20291
and R20291 hpdA after 3 days pre-treatment with clindamycin
Figure 6.5 Mouse body weight post infection with R20291 and R20291 DA after
3 days pre-treatment with clindamycin188
Figure 6.6 Body weights of animals infected with R20291 and R20291¤ <i>hpd</i> A
following after 7 days of pre-treatment of clindamycin189
Figure 6.7 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces of animals infected with R20291
and R20291_ <i>hpdA</i> ::CT after 7 days pre-treatment with clindamycin190
Figure 6.8 Mouse body weight post infection191
Figure 6.9 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces of animals infected with
different strains of <i>C. difficile</i> 192
Figure 6.10 Levels of C. difficile vegetative cells and spores in intestinal tissue
2DPI
Figure 6.11 Toxin production in vivo196
Figure 6.12 H + E stained colon sections from mice 2DPI
Figure 6.13 Growth curves and sporulation rates in BHI Broth200
Figure 6.14 Toxin B production in BHI broth201
Figure 6.15 Growth curves and spore production in FAB broth
Figure 6.16 Toxin production in FAB broth204
Figure 6.17 Body weight of mice during infection and relapse206
Figure 6.18 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces during initial infection and
relapse
Figure 6.19 MVLA banding pattern for R20291208
Figure 6.20 Screening for the ClosTron intron sequence in bacteria isolated from
faeces
Figure 7.1 The structures of both mouse and human GI tracts from Nguyen et al.,
(2015)
Figure 7.2 BA profiles in mice and humans from De Aguiar Vallim et al., 2013.216

## Abbreviations

%	Percent
Δ	Deletion
°C	Degrees Celsius
μg	Microgram
μl	Microliter
μm	Micrometre
AAD	Antibiotic associated diarrhoea
AHT	Anhydrotetracycline
BA(s)	Bile acid(s)
BAI	Bile acid inducible operon
BHI	Brain hear infusion
bp	Base pairs
BSH	Bile salt hydrolase
BSH+ve	L. murinus isolate with BSH activity
BSH-ve	L. murinus isolate lacking BSH activity
CA	Cholic acid
CBA	Conjugated bile acid
CBM	Columbia based media
CDCA	Chenodeoxycholic acid
CDT	Clostridium difficile binary toxin
CFU	Colony forming units
CI	Caecal index
Cm	Centimetres
CODEHOP	Consensus-degenerate hybrid oligonucleotide
CPD	Cysteine protease domain (CPD)

CROP	Combined repetitive oligo peptide repeat
CU	Cardiff University
CV	Crystal violet
DCA	Deoxycholic acid
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DPA	Dipicolinic acid
DPI	Days post infection
DW	Drinking water
EHC	Enterohepatic circulation
FACs	Fluorescent Automated Cell sorter
FAM	Fastidious anaerobic media
FDA	Food and Drugs administration
FMT	Faecal microbial transplant
FS	Forespore
FXR	Farnesoid X receptor
g	Grams
GF	Germ free
GI	Gastrointestinal
GFP	Green fluorescence protein
GPF	Glasgow Polyomics facility
GTD	Glucosyl transferase domains (GTDs)
H + E	Haematoxylin and eosin
ICL	Imperial College London
IP	Intraperitoneal
Kb	Kilobase

KEGG	Kyoto Encyclopaedia of Genes and Genomes
Kg	Kilograms
LCA	Lithochoilc acid
LCGR	Liverpool centre for genomic research
La	Lumen associated
LB	Luria Bertani
LOV	Light, oxygen or voltage sensing
LSHTM	London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine
mg	Milligrams
mL	Millilitre
mM	Milli molar
Μ	Molar
MA	Muricholic acids
МС	Mother cell
mRNA	Messenger Ribonucleic acid
MRS	Man Rogosa Sharpe
MT	Mariner transposon
MVLA	Multilocus Variant number tandem repeat analysis
ng	Nanograms
OD	Optical density
OTUs	Operational taxonomic units
PaLoc	Pathogenicity locus
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
phiLOV	Photostable LOV
<i>p</i> -HPA	Para-hydroxyphenylacetate

РМС	Pseudomembranous colitis
PXF	Pregnane X receptor
RFC	Random Forest Classifier
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNAP	RNA polymerase
Rpm	Rotations per minute
R20291_hpdA::CT	C. difficile with a ClosTron insertion in the hpdA gene
R20291_1754::CT	C. difficile with a ClosTron insertion in CDR202911754
SAM	S-adenosyl-L-methionine
SBA	Secondary bile acids
SCFAs	Short chain fatty acids
SDW	Sterile deionised water
SEM	Standard error of the mean
Та	Tissue associated
tBSH	Truncated bile salt hydrolase
TcdA	Toxin A
TcdB	Toxin B
ТС	Taurocholic acid
ТМС	Toxin mega colon
TOF-MS	Time of flight mass spectrometry
TraDIS	Transposon Directed Insertion Sequencing
TSB	Tryptone soya broth
ТҮ	Tryptone yeast
UK	United Kingdom
USA	United States of America
UoS	University of Sheffield

V	Volts
VDR	Vitamin D receptor
WCA	Wilkins-Chalgren anaerobic
WGS	Whole genome sequencing
WT	Wild type

### 1 Introduction

### 1.1 Clostridium difficile

C. difficile is a Gram positive, obligate anaerobe which is capable of producing endospores. First isolated from a healthy infant's stool in 1935 (Hall & O'Toole, 1935) it is a disease largely of the modern antibiotic era, first being identified as the cause of clindamycin associated pseudomembranous colitis (PMC) in the early 1970's (Bartlett et al., 1977). C. difficile is now recognised as the leading cause of antibiotic associated diarrhoea (AAD) worldwide causing an estimated 10-15% of cases of AAD and 95% of PMC (Bartlett, 1994). C. difficile disease is typically associated with the elderly (those over 65) (Rea et al., 2012) and immunocompromised individuals. It is frequently seen in patients who have been treated with a number of predisposing antibiotics, which, include clindamycin, the cephalosporins and penicillin (Bartlett, 2002). Infection with C. difficile is associated with a wide range of symptoms from mild, self-resolving diarrhoea, to severe relapsing infection that can proceed to PMC, toxic mega colon (TMC) and sometimes death. It is thought that between 3-7% of the healthy adult population carry C. difficile as part of their normal flora (Pires et al., 2016; Kato et al., 2001) and in infants carriage rates are much higher (up to 70%) although this carriage is typically asymptomatic (Jangi & Lamont, 2010).

C. difficile is a complicated disease and can often cause relapsing and difficult to treat infections. This is estimated to occur in between 30-60% of patients (Viswanathan *et al.*, 2010) with the likelihood of relapse increasing with each successive episode (Khoruts & Sadowsky, 2011) which most likely reflects a persistent and ongoing disruption of the microbiota (Chang *et al.*, 2008). These patients are difficult to treat leading to poor quality of life. It is for these patients that new treatments for this infection need to be sought, as for many, traditional antibiotic therapy is no longer effective. This has resulted in a move towards bacterial therapies such as faecal microbial transplantation (FMT) and defined bacterial therapies, which will be discussed in detail in sections 1.5.1 and 1.5.2. The financial cost associated with *C. difficile* infection is also enormous with the USA estimated to have spent in

excess of \$4.8 billion on treatment in 2008 alone (Dubberke & Olsen, 2012), whilst costs in Europe have been calculated to be approximately £8000 per patient (Wiegand *et al.*, 2012). Although improvements in antibiotic stewardship have resulted in the number of cases in the UK falling steadily since 2009 (Carter, 2013), cases are still challenging to treat. For this reason, greater understanding of the disease itself and improvement of treatment is essential. Although, many recent advances have been linked to increased knowledge of the role of the microbiota, a clearer understanding of the bacterial functions that influence *C. difficile* germination, colonisation and persistence are required.

### 1.1.1 Emergence of a hyper-virulent ribotype

In the early 2000s, the epidemiology of *C. difficile* underwent a dramatic change with a sudden increase in the rates of infection reported in the USA, Canada and the UK. The outbreaks were found to all be associated with the spread of a newly emergent clone referred to as NAP1/REA/027, which will be referred to as the 027 type for the remainder of this thesis (Warny *et al.*, 2005). The spread of this hyper-virulent epidemic clone was associated with higher levels of mortality and increased incidence of PMC and TMC. During this time, several severe outbreaks occurred culminating in the death of 25 patients at The Stoke Mandeville hospital in the UK (Katikireddi, 2005). Another outbreak across Quebec in Canada during 2003-2005 was estimated to have killed between 1440-2000 people (Pepin *et al.*, 2004; Eggertson 2005; Eggertson 2006). In addition to the high death rates, surviving patients infected with this strain suffered higher rates of antibiotic failure and relapse of disease (Marsh *et al.*, 2012).

### 1.1.2 The role of toxin production in C. difficile disease

### 1.1.2.1 The pathogenicity locus and regulation of toxin production

Most of the clinical symptoms of *C. difficile* disease are associated with production of two toxins that result in epithelial damage and inflammation. These toxins, known as toxin A (TcdA) and toxin B (TcdB) are encoded on a 19.6kb pathogenicity locus (PaLoc), which is only found in pathogenic strains

of *C. difficile*. This locus consists of 5 genes that control toxin production, regulation and release (Figure 1.1).



**Figure 1.1 The structure of the PaLoc in** *C. difficile.* Adapted from Voth & Ballard (2005) The 19.6kb pathogenicity locus from *C. difficile* contains 5 genes. The *tcd*B and *tcd*A genes encode for toxins. The PaLoc contains two regulators with *tcd*R acting as a positive regulator and *tcd*C acting as a negative regulator. Toxin release is thought to be mediated by *tcd*E a putative holin.

Toxins are most highly expressed during the stationary phase of growth (Dupuy & Sonenshein 1998), with a transcriptional study showing high levels of expression of *tcd*R, *tcd*A, *tcd*B and *tcd*E during this phase. In contrast only low levels of *tcd*C were expressed during this phase with *tcd*C expressed predominantly during exponential phase. This suggests a role of TcdC as a negative regulator of toxin production (Hundsberger *et al.*, 1997). Investigation of the structure of TcdC suggests this repression may be achieved through its action as an anti-sigma factor enabling it to interfere with positive regulation that is mediated by tcdR. TcdR is a  $\sigma$  factor of RNA polymerase (RNAP) that enables the expression of both toxins genes by directing the RNAP to the toxin promoter regions (Mani & Dupuy, 2001). Repression of toxin production by TcdC is thought to be achieved through its ability to prevent the TcdR containing RNAP from recognising the toxin gene promoters, preventing binding (Matamouros *et al.*, 2007).

Early analysis of the hyper-virulent 027 strains reported that mutations in tcdC were associated with the production of higher levels of toxin *in vivo* (Dupuy *et al.*, 2008). This was supported by a study that created mutants in the tcdC gene and found that this resulted in increased toxin production and virulence in the hamster model of infection (Carter *et al.*, 2011). However, subsequent studies have reported no difference in toxin production. A landmark study by Cartman *et al.*, (2012) replicated the tcdC mutations associated with hyper virulence in R20291 in a non-hyper virulent 630 strain. They also reversed the  $\Delta$ 117 frameshift in R20291 that is thought to be

associated with increased toxin production. It was found that these changes had no impact on toxin production in either strain suggesting that these mutations may not be responsible for increased toxin production.

#### **1.1.2.2** The influence of CodY on toxin production

Wider control of toxin production is complicated. It is in part influenced by CodY, a global gene regulator that is involved in several important processes including toxin production and sporulation (Nawrocki *el al.*, 2016). A study that constructed a *cod*Y null strain found that lack of CodY activity resulted in the >4-fold overexpression of 146 genes and the under expression of a further 19. This included genes involved sporulation, toxin production, amino acid biosynthesis, fermentation pathways and surface proteins (Dineen et al., 2010). Another study by Dineen et al., (2007) found that inactivation of CodY resulted in increased expression of 5 genes within the pathogenicity locus including tcdR, tcdB, tcdE, tcdA and tcdC. It was also demonstrated that there was strong interaction between CodY and tcdR. This suggests that the majority of the CodY repression of toxin production is mediated through this interaction. It has also been shown that this repression is increased in the presence of branched chain amino acids and GTP, potentially highlighting a link between toxin production and nutrient limitation. This fits with earlier observations that toxins are predominately expressed in the stationary phase (1.1.2.1).

### 1.1.2.3 Toxin action and receptor mediated endocytosis

For toxins to become active they must first be internalised within the cell. Both tcdA and tcdB contain 3 distinct domains that are involved in different processes. These domains are a glucosyl transferase domain (GDT), a cysteine protease domain (CPD) and a combined repetitive oligo-peptide repeat (CROP) (Figure 1.2). Each domain has a distinct role in toxin internalisation, activation and action. The CROP region is responsible for the binding of the toxin to the colonic epithelial cells with TcdA binding to carbohydrates and TcdB to poliovirus receptor-like 3. Receptor mediated endocytosis then occurs during which the toxin is internalised into the cell in acidified endosomes. The environment within the endosome allows the CROP domain to embed into the endosomes membrane. After the toxin has embedded the CPD and GTD domains are transferred into the cytosol. Once within the cytosol inositol hexakisphosphate (IP6) triggers the cleavage of the CPD releasing the GTD (Figure 1.2). The GTD can then inactivate both Rho and Rac GTPases. Inactivation of these molecules leads to the disruption of tight junctions, actin rearrangement and apoptosis. Cell damage and death results in an influx of immune cells to the site and if inflammation is not controlled it can lead to severe inflammatory bowel disease typified by PMC. Inflammation is mediated by the release of inflammatory promoting cytokines such as IL-1, TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-8 which result neutrophil influx and destruction of the epithelial cell lining (Shen 2012; Warny *et al.*, 2000; Savidge *et al.*, 2003).



# Figure 1.2 Toxin structure, internalisation and action. Adapted from (Abt, McKenney, & Pamer, 2016)

After binding to epithelial cells toxins are internalised into acidified endosomes. The CROP domain is embedded into the membrane of the endosome allowing the CPD and GTD to enter the cytosol where the toxin is then activated thought the cleavage of the CPD domain. The GTD then inactivates Rho and Rac GTPases resulting in the loss of tight junctions resulting in fluid efflux and cell death. Additionally, increases in the inflammatory cytokines IL-1, IL-8 and TNF- $\alpha$  result in an influx of immune cells to the site which can lead to inflammation.

Initial studies using purified toxins indicated that TcdA was solely responsible for the majority of disease symptoms, with hamsters and mice succumbing to disease when given purified TcdA alone (Lyerly *et al.*, 1985). However subsequent experiments using strains in which the individual toxin genes have been rendered inactive have now shown that typically both toxins are required to cause disease. Initially, work carried out by Lyras *et al.*, (2009), in which mutants in each toxin gene were used to infect hamsters, showed that TcdB not TcdA was essential for virulence. However a later study that also created mutants in each toxin gene found that mutation of either toxin was not sufficient to render the strain avirulent. However hamsters infected with a strain producing TcdA only took longer to develop symptoms of disease than those only producing TcdB (Kuehne *et al.*, 2010). An additional study by the same group confirmed these findings and again found that although both toxins cause disease TcdB is required for severe disease (Kuehne *et al.*, 2014). Interestingly clinical isolates are frequently identified that are TcdA negative but TcdB positive, (Samra *et al.*, 2002; Pituch *et al.*, 2001; Alfa *et al.*, 2000; Limaye *et al.*, 2000) whereas TcdA only strains have never been isolated from humans (Di Bella *et al.*, 2016). This lack of TcdA only producing strains suggests that TcdB is essential for disease in humans.

In addition to TcdA and TcdB some isolates can also produce *C. difficile* binary toxin (CDT). Production of CDT has been associated with an increased risk of mortality within 30 days of infection (Gerding *et al.*, 2014). However, the role of CDT in disease is unclear with CDT production alone not sufficient to cause disease in hamsters (Geric *et al.*, 2006). A recent study found that CDT may increase virulence by inducing host inflammation via a Toll like receptor mediated pathway which in turn results in the suppression of the immune response (Cowardin *et al.*, 2016). The recent isolation of a strain expressing CDT alone from a patient suffering from severe diarrhoea (who tested negative for other intestinal pathogens), suggests that these strain may be able to cause disease in humans (Androga *et al.*, 2015). Further work to fully understand the role of CDT is required and its relative importance in disease is still not well understood.

### 1.2 C. difficile spore germination and outgrowth

The etiological agent of *C. difficile* is the spore. These are formed under conditions of stress, such as oxygen exposure and nutrient limitation. Spores are highly resistant to environmental insults such as heat, desiccation and antibiotic exposure, allowing *C. difficile* to persist in the environment, facilitating transfer to new hosts. To cause disease spores must germinate to form vegetative cells that subsequently produce toxins. In *C. difficile*, spore germination is triggered by a combination of BAs and glycine. This has been confirmed experimentally *in vitro* (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008) and indirectly *in vivo* with caecal extracts from antibiotic treated mice less able to induce

spore germination after incubation with cholestyramine, a BA binding resin (Giel *et al.*, 2010). A recent study sought to determine the sites of spore germination and outgrowth *in vivo*. To do this they took *ex-vivo* extracts from the small intestine, caecum and colon of mice before and after antibiotic treatment. They found that the mouse small intestine continually promotes *C. difficile* spore germination, even without antibiotic treatment due to the presence of primary BAs. However, they found that outgrowth in the large intestine was only possible after antibiotic treatment and that this was due to decreases in the abundance of secondary BAs (Theriot *et al.*, 2015). It is therefore likely that germination is triggered early in the GI tract and that outgrowth in the caecum and colon only occurs when the level of secondary BAs decreases.

### 1.2.1 C. difficile spore formation

### 1.2.1.1 Genetic regulation of sporulation

*C. difficile* forms metabolically dormant spores under conditions of stress and nutrient limitation, although the precise signals are unknown. Spore formation is essential to aid transmission of *C. difficile* and to enable it to persist in the environment. The structure of the spore enables them to be highly resistance to a range of environmental insults including heating, desiccation, radiation and chemical stresses. As with toxin production the global regulator CodY is involved in sporulation with activation of sporulation genes associated with nutrient limitation (Nawrocki *et al.,* 2016). Genetic control of sporulation is controlled by the master regulator Spo0A, with inactivation of this gene completely removing the ability of *C. difficile* to form spores.

Activation of SpoOA is achieved through phosphorylation by sensor histidine kinases. After phosphorylation SpoOA induces the expression of  $\sigma^{H}$ , which then forms a positive feedback loop with SpoOA. Downstream from SpoOA are 4 compartment specific alternative sigma factors,  $\sigma F$ ,  $\sigma E$ ,  $\sigma G$  and  $\sigma K$  In the forespore (FS)  $\sigma F$  activates SpoIIR, a signalling protein that can then activate  $\sigma E$  in the mother cell (MC) and  $\sigma G$  in the FS. After activation  $\sigma E$  can then activate  $\sigma K$  in the MC. These transcription factors then initiate the production

of specific genes involved in formation of the spore (Fimlaid *et al.*, 2013; Paredes-Sabja *et al.*, 2014; Pereira *et al.*, 2013).

#### 1.2.1.2 Clostridium difficile spore structure

The structure of the spore is what enables C. difficile to exhibit high levels of resistance to multiple stresses. The formation of the spore begins with the formation of a septum in the MC resulting in the formation of two unequal sized compartments. The FS is then engulfed by the MC and the several layers of the spore-coat assembled. The spore is a complex structure with several layers that help to confer resistance to environmental stresses and to protect the DNA, RNA and enzymes held within the spore core. Around this core is an inner membrane and a germ cell wall. These layers have low permeability thus preventing water and other small molecules from entering the spore core. This maintains the low water content of the spore is and protects from DNA damaging molecules. A thick peptidoglycan layer is then surrounded by an outer membrane which in turn is covered with the spore-coat. This consists of many unique proteins that help to mediate C. difficile spore resistance properties. The final layer is the exosporium which is also involved in aiding resistance of the spore. After formation of these layers the MC lyses and the spore is released into the environment where it can persist and disseminate. Under exposure to the right stimulus C. difficile can undergo germination to form a vegetative cell (Paredes-Sabja et al., 2014).

### 1.2.2 Bile acids and glycine trigger spore germination

To cause active disease *C. difficile* spores must germinate to form vegetative cells that can then produce toxin. In *C. difficile* the most potent inducer of spore germination is the conjugated BA taurocholate (TC), which is only found in the GI tract of mammals and other vertebrates. Exposure of *C. difficile* spores to TC and glycine results in a rapid and irreversible induction of germination pathways (Figure 1.3).



# Figure 1.3 Simplified schematic of *C. difficile* spore germination, vegetative outgrowth and toxin production

The sensing of TC and glycine by the spore results in a rapid induction of germination and progression to vegetative outgrowth and toxin production (red circles). This is a two stage process with dipicolinic acid (DPA) release followed by cortex degradation.

Induction of spore germination is followed by rapid efflux of calcium and DPA (ca-DPA) followed by cortex hydrolysis. Vegetative outgrowth is followed by toxin production. Understanding the complex process of germination is essential to improve understanding of disease progression and may help to identify therapeutic targets of this disease.

### 1.2.2.1 Genetic regulation of germination

To cause disease spores must first germinate to form vegetative cells. However, in comparison to *Bacillus subtilis* in which the different steps in germination are well defined, knowledge of the *C. difficile* germination pathway remains undeveloped. Initial progress was hampered by the failure to find any homologs to known germinant receptors (encoded by the ger operon) that regulate initiation of germination in *Bacillus* species. Knowledge of *C. difficile* spore germination is improving as a consequence of the increased availability of genetic tools that allow manipulation of the organism, including mutagenesis of individual genes (Heap *et al.*, 2010), and the creation of transposon mutant libraries (Dembek *et al.*, 2015; Cartman & Minton 2010). Additionally, the availability of multiple genome sequences has enabled easier study of this and other biological processes in *C. difficile*.





The sensing of TC by CspC results in the rapid induction of spore germination. The protease CspB activates SIeC which then activates spore cortex hydrolysis. The bacterium can then rehydrate and outgrow.

Spore germination in *C. difficile* is a two-step process, the first step, release of DPA triggers the second step of cortex break down (Figure 1.4). Germination is initiated through activation of the germinant receptor *csp*C, by TC. Mutants in *csp*C that are unable to respond to TC have severely attenuated germination rates *in vitro*. This mutant can still cause fatal infection in hamsters, although only 50% of animals succumb to infection compared to 100% of those infected with the WT. This suggests that either *C. difficile* is able to germinate spontaneously *in vivo* or that other germinants exist that can be sensed using an alternative pathway (Francis *et al.*, 2013). Activation of CspC leads to the loss of calcium and DPA, initiating the second stage of germination, cortex hydrolysis. Hydrolysis is controlled by a single cortex hydrolase, SleC, which is essential for the transition to vegetative growth (Burns *et al.*, 2010). To be functional SleC must first be activated by the Csp family of proteases. In *C. difficile* this has been associated with the production of CspBA, a fusion of the active protease CspB to the inactive CspA (Francis *et al.*, 2015) Interestingly, although mutation of CspB results in decreased germination efficiency, it does not eradicate this process. This suggests that SleC may be activated by as yet undefined proteases (Adams *et al.*, 2013). Additionally, it would appear that CspA has a role in controlling the levels of CspC in the mature spore (Kevorkian *et al.*, 2016) with a nonsense mutation in the *cspA* region of *cspBA* gene resulting in severely decreased levels of germination (Francis *et al.*, 2013).

#### 1.2.2.2 Diverse responses to TC as a germinant

Although TC is known to induce spore germination, numerous studies have revealed that responses to TC vary considerably between isolates of *C. difficile* (Heeg *et al.*, 2012; Carlson *et al.*, 2015; Moore *et al.*, 2013). The implication of this is unclear, with higher rates of germination linked to both increased (Moore *et al.*, 2013) and decreased disease severity (Carlson *et al.*, 2015). Such variation in germination response has also been reported for other Clostridia including *Clostridium perfringens*, in which similar disparity between germination rates and disease and non-disease causing strains has been described (Akhtar *et al.*, 2009). Whilst the mechanisms by which TC induces germination have been well studied, little is known about the role of glycine in the process. Spores cannot geminate in the presence of TC alone, and glycine has been identified as an essential co-germinant (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008). Kinetic analysis of germination suggests that glycine binding follows TC recognition, through an as yet unidentified receptor (Ramirez *et al.*, 2010).

#### 1.2.2.3 Other factors affecting germination

### 1.2.2.3.1 Bile acids

Although TC and glycine are the most potent combination of germinants, several other compounds have been identified that influence C. difficile spore germination. These include other cholate derived BAs, such as cholic acid (CA), deoxycholic acid (DCA) and chenodeoxycholic acid (CDCA). The role of these compounds is complicated. For instance, CA is often reported as a germinant of *C. difficile*, and yet it has been frequently reported as unable to induce germination even after 6 hours of exposure (Ramirez et al., 2010; Wheeldon et al., 2008; Sorg & Sonenshein 2008). However CA has been shown to enhance colony formation on an agar plates (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008). In contrast, CDCA has been reported as a competitive inhibitor of TC mediated germination with a higher affinity for the germinant receptor than TC (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2009). This has led to the development of potential treatments based around this compound, which will be discussed in section 1.5.3.1. Similarly DCA has been shown to inhibit vegetative growth of C. difficile (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008). Interestingly, a subset of BAs only produced by mice, muricholic acids (MA), inhibit spore germination and growth of C. difficile (Francis et al., 2013). The production of these BAs may provide an explanation as to why infections of mice with C. difficile have been classically difficult to achieve.

### 1.2.2.3.2 Amino acids

In addition to glycine, several other amino acids have been shown to act as co-germinants of *C. difficile*. These include histidine, aspartic acid, arginine, serine and valine. Although these amino acids in isolation were unable to induce efficient germination, if used in combination with TC and glycine, these amino acids resulted in increased germination efficiency. This suggests that nutrient sensing may play a role in this process (Wheeldon *et al.*, 2011).

Whilst efficient *C. difficile* spore germination has been linked to TC and glycine, they are not essential, as *C. difficile* is able to germinate in rich media alone (Heeg *et al.*, 2012). This suggests that control of germination is

somewhat 'leaky' with initiation of germination possible in the absence of specific germinants. However, it is likely that *in vivo*, where competition is greater and nutrients are scarce, that this pathway is more tightly controlled.

### **1.3 BA production and function in the host**

Although BAs play a role in triggering *C. difficile* spore germination, their main role in the host is to facilitate lipid absorption in the colon. BAs are cholesterol derivatives produced by liver hepatocytes. Their main function is to enable easy absorption of lipids and lipid soluble vitamins through the formation of micelles. BAs have also been found to interact with a number of host nuclear receptors including the farnesoid X receptor (FXR), pregnane X receptor (PXF) and the vitamin D receptor (VDR) (Zhou & Hylemon 2014; De Aguiar Vallim *et al.*, 2013) but these interactions fall outside of the remit of this thesis. Bile itself contains approximately 0.8% BAs with the rest consisting of water (97%), cholesterol, lipids, bilirubin and phosphatidylcholine.

There are two main BAs produced in the human body, CA and CDCA. Both CA and CDCA can be produced by the neutral pathway whereas the acidic pathway only produces CDCA. In addition to CA and DCA, rodents produce an additional group of murine specific MA (Botham & Boyd, 1983). The majority of BAs are produced by the neutral pathway. In this pathway cholesterol is converted to 7 $\alpha$ -hydroxycholesterol by the enzyme cholesterol 7 $\alpha$ -hydroxylase (CYP7A1). Conversion of 7 $\alpha$ -hydroxycholesterol to CA is dependent on hydroxylation by sterol 12-alpha-hydroxylase (CYP8B1) followed by oxidation of cholesterol side chain by sterol 27-hydroxylase (CYP27A1). Oxidation alone of 7 $\alpha$ -hydroxycholesterol by CYP27A1 results in the formation of CDCA. In the acidic pathway CYP27A1 converts cholesterol to 27-hydroxycholesterol which can then be converted into CDCA through hydroxylation by oxysterol 7 $\alpha$ -hydroxylase (CYP7B1) (Figure 1.5) (De Aguiar Vallim *et al.*, 2013).



**Figure 1.5 Simplified schematic of production of conjugated primary BA from cholesterol** BAs are produced from cholesterol by the acidic and neutral pathways. The neutral pathway can result in the formation of both CA and CDCA whereas the acidic pathway only forms CDCA. Both CA and CDCA are then conjugated to either glycine or taurine before they are secreted into the gall bladder.

Approximately 95% of BAs are conjugated to either glycine or taurine. Conjugated bile acids are transported from the liver to the gall bladder where they are stored before their release into the duodenum after food consumption (Ridlon *et al.*, 2006; Ridlon *et al.*, 2016). Diet can impact upon the proportion of glycine to taurine conjugates, with people consuming a western diet having bile with a higher ratio of taurine to glycine conjugates (Hardison 1978). Such increases in taurine conjugation have been linked to elevated inflammation and expansion of pathobionts in mice (Devkota *et al.*, 2012). The type of conjugation can also be affected by other factors, including antibiotic treatment and the absence/disruption of the microbiota, which can increase the proportion of taurine conjugates and decrease BA diversity (Swann *et al.*, 2011).

BAs act as detergents due to their amphipathic nature, harbouring both hydrophobic and hydrophilic regions. This structure enables the formation of micelles around lipids, allowing uptake of lipids and lipid soluble vitamins (Figure 1.6). Modification of BAs by intestinal bacteria is important as it alters their amphipathic structure decreasing their ability to form micelles and influences absorption.



#### Figure 1.6 Micelle formation around lipids and lipid soluble vitamins by BAs

The amphipathic nature of BAs allows for the formation of micelles around lipids, facilitating their absorption.

To facilitate the efficient absorption of lipids there are high concentrations of BAs in the duodenum, jejunum and proximal ileum. The majority of BAs are reabsorbed in the colon and recycled through the body via enterohepatic circulation (EHC), an efficient process which happens multiple times throughout the day (Figure 1.7).


**Figure 1.7 Enterohepatic circulation of BAs through the gastrointestinal (GI) tract** Enterohepatic circulation of BAs is the process by which BAs are reabsorbed allowing them to be recycled multiple times. As BAs move through the GI tract they are modified by members of the microbiota to form secondary BAs. The majority of BAs are reabsorbed and returned to the liver with only 5% are lost in faeces.

Deconjugated BAs and glycine CBAs can be passively reabsorbed, although there is also some active transport of BAs in the distal ileum. This process is very efficient with only small quantities (approx. 800mg) of BAs entering the colon each day (Ridlon *et al.*, 2006). These BAs are open to modification by members of the microbiota, the process of which will be discussed in section 1.3.2.

#### 1.3.1 Bile acids impact the structure of the microbiota

As described in the previous sections, BAs play an important role in a number of important physiological processes. These include the capacity to alter the structure of the microbiota due to their toxicity. High levels of bile in the small intestine help to supress bacterial overgrowth, mostly through nonspecific damage to the bacterial membrane (Merritt & Donaldson, 2009). In addition, some direct modification of BAs by resident bacteria increases their bactericidal activity, resulting in the inhibition of growth of a wide range of bacteria (Floch et al., 1972). In a study by Islam et al., (2011) it was found that the feeding of CA to mice led to changes in the structure of the caecal microbiota, including dominance by several Clostridial species. A similar study by Ridlon et al., (2013) also observed that, mice fed 1% CA as part of their diet, showed an increase in the number of DCA producing bacteria. These studies suggest that BAs are important for shaping the environment in the GI tract by creating selective pressures that hinder growth of different bacteria species. As the host produces no equivalent enzymes to those generated by the microbiota, it is clear that bacteria are playing a key role in the diversity and population structure of each individual's microbiota.

#### **1.3.2 Modification of Bile acids by intestinal bacteria**

Many of the bacteria present within the GI tract possess enzymes that are involved in the modification of BAs. The conversion of conjugated BAs to secondary BAs is a complex, multistep enzymatic process (Figure 1.8). The gateway reaction involves the removal of the conjugated amino acid. This reaction is facilitated by the production of bile salt hydrolases (BSH) enzymes, which cleave the terminal taurine or glycine.

#### 1.3.2.1 Bile salt hydrolases

BSH are part of the N-terminal nucleophilic hydrolase superfamily of enzymes and are produced by many bacterial species in the gut. The majority of BSH producers belonging to Gram positive species such as *Clostridium*, *Bacteroides*, *Lactobacillus* and *Enterococcus* (Begley *et al.*, 2005). BSH are typically intracellular enzymes, the expression of which linked to bacterial growth (De Smet *et al.*, 1995). The exact purpose of BSH activity to individual bacteria is not well understood with multiple theories explored in the literature. Three main ideas remain in circulation. The first suggests that these bacteria are able utilise the amino acid, cleaved by the action of the BSH, as a carbon source giving them an advantage over other bacteria within the gut. Some bacterial species have been shown to utilise the amino acid that is freed by deconjugation (Begley et al., 2005). Both glycine and taurine can be further modified to ammonia and carbon dioxide, which may then be used in the formation of other metabolites (Patel *et al.*, 2010). A study by Van Eldere *et al.*, (1996) showed that some strains can utilise the free taurine as an electron acceptor.

It has also been proposed that BSH activity increases tolerance to BAs and therefore aids in vivo survival. A large number of bacteria have been found to have increased bile resistance due to BSH production (Gueimonde et al., 2009; De Smet et al., 1995; Grill et al., 2000; Bi et al., 2016). However the link between BSH activity and bile tolerance is disputed, with multiple studies finding no link between BSH activity and bile tolerance (Moser & Savage, 2001; Usman & Hosono, 1999). It could be that BSH do play some role in bile tolerance, but that in some bacteria this is part of a complex response to BAs meaning that BSH function is not the primary determinant of bile resistance (Fang et al., 2009). However expression of a BSH is an attractive trait for probiotic bacteria (Patel et al., 2010; Kumar et al., 2012). In the pathogen Listeria monocytogenes, BSH production is considered a virulence factor as it is enables the bacteria to effectively colonise the GI tract, with mutation of this gene reducing colonisation of this pathogen (Dussurget et al., 2002). A final potential role of BSH production is the incorporation of the modified BA into the membrane of the bacteria which may help the bacteria to adapt to environmental stressors and aid in vivo survival (Taranto et al., 2003).

#### 1.3.2.2 7α-dehydroxylation of deconjugated BAs

Following deconjugation of the amino acid side chain, the BA is susceptible to further modifications. In the context of *C. difficile* infection the most important is  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation of the BA, which results in the formation of

DCA, which inhibits *C. difficile* outgrowth. The advantage of  $7\alpha$ dehydroxylation to the bacteria that facilitate this process is unknown, although it may provide additional electron acceptors for anaerobic respiration (Mallonee & Hylemon, 1996). The production of DCA may also help to limit competition from other members of the microbiota including *C. difficile*.  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation completes the conversion from primary to secondary BA and is carried out as part of a multi-step reaction controlled by the BA inducible operon (BAI). Currently, only members of the Clostridia and Eubacteriaceae have been identified as able to carry out this process. This includes *C. scindens, Clostridium hylemonae, Clostridium sordellii, Clostridium hiranonis* and various unclassified Eubacteria (Ridlon et al., 2016). A simplified pathway of bacterial bile metabolism is shown in Figure 1.8.



Figure 1.8 A simplified diagram of bacterial enzymes involved in bile modification and the impact of this on the efficiency of *C. difficile* spore germination Conjugated BAs are first modified by BSH which cleave the amino acid from the BA opening it up to further modification. In the context of *C. difficile* infection the most important secondary modification is  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation resulting in the formation of secondary BAs. As BAs are modified from conjugated to secondary their ability to induce *C. difficile* spore germination decreases.

 $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation of BAs is incredibly complex, requiring up to 10 different proteins individually encoded on the BAI. Whilst several bacteria encode this operon there is significant diversity observed between individual species (Ridlon *et al.*, 2016). The BAI from *C. scindens* is shown in Figure 1.9. The operon itself, encodes genes involved in its own regulation, BA uptake and modification including genes involved in the formation of either DCA or lithochoilc acid (LCA). In addition, the specialised BA transporter only binds CA or CDCA and not CBAs, meaning deconjugation by BSH is an essential prerequisite of  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation (Batta *et al.*, 1990; Van Eldere *et al.*, 1996).



#### Figure 1.9 The BAI operon from *C. scindens*

Figure showing the structure and function of the genes within the BAI operon in C. scindens.

This operon encoding this specialised function is possessed by a very small subset of bacteria (Stellwag & Hylemon 1978; Ferrari & Beretta 1977; Wells *et al.*, 2000). This process however, is highly efficient with the majority of BAs present in the healthy human colon being converted to their secondary form. Ultimately, the presence of these bacteria and activity of the enzymes determine the levels of secondary BAs present within the BA pool. This is important as these BAs are more toxic to cells and have been associated with increased incidence of colon cancer (Barrasa *et al.*, 2013; McGarr *et al.*, 2003). As western diets are known to influence the prevalence of bacteria associated with bile breakdown, this may help to explain the apparent recent increase in the frequency of this disease.

#### 1.3.3 Bacterial bile acid resistance and virulence

## 1.3.3.1 BA induce resistance mechanisms in enteric bacteria and pathogens

All bacterial species that inhabit the GI tract come into contact with conjugated and free BAs. Damage associated with exposure is frequently linked to modification of membranes although BAs can also damage DNA, RNA and proteins. For this reason bacteria have evolved multiple mechanisms in order to deal with this toxicity and to utilise these molecules. Mechanisms for this include production of enzymes involved in the modification of CBAs and BAs (1.3.2), upregulation of efflux pumps, induction of DNA repair mechanism and modifications to the outer membrane (Begley *et al.*, 2005).

One of the best-characterised mechanisms for resistance is the increased expression of efflux pumps, which allow rapid efflux of BA before damage can occur. Modification of efflux pump regulation and production following bile exposure has been demonstrated in a huge range of commensal and pathogenic bacteria including *Salmonella typhimurium, Escherichia coli, Campylobacter jejuni, Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Vibrio cholerae* (Prouty *et al.,* 2004; Okoli *et al.,* 2007; Gunn 2000). The most studied example in this context are the *acr*AB genes expressed by *E. coli*. Homologs of these genes are found in a large range of enteric bacteria including *S. typhimurium* and *Bifidobacterium longum* (Baucheron et al., 2014; Gueimonde *et al.,* 2009). Upregulation of efflux pumps has been shown to increase resistance to antibiotics and other stressors such as solvents and detergents (Prouty *et al.,* 2004). Efflux pumps involved in bile

resistance have now been identified in a multitude of Gram positive and Gram negative bacteria and seem to be incredibly important factor influencing bile resistance (Gunn, 2000). In addition to increased efflux of BAs, *Salmonella enterica* has been shown to remodel its peptidoglycan layer in response to exposure to sub lethal concentrations of DCA (Hernández *et al.*, 2015) and to alter lipopolysaccharide transport which also helps to increase bile resistance (Hernández *et al.*, 2012)

#### 1.3.3.2 Modulation of virulence by BA

A number of bacterial species have been found to modify expression of genes as a consequence of exposure to a variety of BAs. This includes genes involved in BA resistance as described in section 1.3.3.1, but also genes involved in regulating virulence. Amongst these are genes associated with a number of virulence-associated traits including motility, biofilm formation and epithelial cell invasion. The regulation of virulence genes in response to bile has been shown in an array of pathogens including, *E. coli* (Hamner *et al.*, 2013), *Salmonella typhimurium* (Prouty *et al.*, 2004), *Shigella flexneri* (Pope *et al.*, 1995), *Vibrio cholera* (Krukonis & DiRita, 2003) and *L. monocytogenes* (Dussurget *et al.*, 2002) Interestingly responses to bile vary between different bacterial species, mostly likely due to differences in pathogenesis.

As the concentration and ratio of particular BAs varies considerably along the length of the GI tract it is possible that bacteria have adapted regulation and expression of virulence traits to ensure expression at the most appropriate location within the gut. This seems to be the case for S. *typhimurium* and *E. coli* which both downregulate several virulence genes in the presence of BAs. In *E. coli* O157:H7, incubation with BAs (an undefined mixture consisting mostly of glycocholate and TC) results in the significant downregulation of 41 genes from the locus of enterocyte effacement (LEE), which includes genes involved in attachment to epithelial cells, and upregulation of genes for iron scavenging and metabolism (Hamner *et al.*, 2013). In *S. typhimurium* the presence of bile has been shown in multiple studies to result in reduced expression of both SPI-1 and SPI-2 genes resulting in decreased invasion of epithelial cells (Prouty, Brodsky, Manos, *et al.*, 2004; Prouty & Gunn 2000; Hernández *et al.*, 2012). As concentrations of BAs are high in the lumen, but decrease with proximity to the

epithelial surface, regulation of these genes by BAs could halt expression of genes for invasion until they are required. Interestingly *S. flexneri* shows the opposite control of adherence and invasion to *S. typhimurium* with increased invasion in the presence of DCA (Pope *et al.*, 1995). A later study by Olive *et al.*, (2007) found that DCA directly interacts with IpaD protein at the tip of the needle complex of the type III secretion system. This interaction causes a conformational change that facilitates binding of IpaB resulting in increased capability to invade epithelial cells.

In addition to changes associated with invasion, BAs have also been shown to influence genes involved in motility and biofilm formation. Exposure to BAs results increased levels of swarming motility and decreased toxin production in *V. cholerae* (Gupta & Chowdhury, 1997). This same increase in motility was also found by Krukonis & DiRita (2003) and was thought to be due to increased flagella formation. Increased motility enabled the bacteria to penetrate the mucus layer more effectively and access the underlying epithelial cells. It has also been found that different BAs have different effects on biofilm formation through increased production of polysaccharides (Hung *et al.*, 2006). Interestingly exposure to TC was also found to stimulate biofilm dispersal in *V. cholera* suggesting that different BAs have different impacts upon the same organism (Hay & Zhu, 2015). DCA has also been found to increase biofilm formation in *C. jejuni*, by stimulating production of flagella resulting in increased adherence (Svensson *et al.*, 2014).

Considering that *C. difficile* also encounters this environment during infection and the fact that BAs, particularly TC, play such a pivotal role in germination and outgrowth (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008, 2009), it is not surprising that this area has been subject to recent significant scientific interest. It is likely that further attention will be paid to this area as currently nothing is known about how BAs influence genes involved in bile resistance in *C. difficile* (Sistrunk *et al.*, 2016). This interest also stems from our increased understanding of the composition and functional activity of the gut microbiome which is known to be influential in *C. difficile* infection.

## 1.4 The human gut microbiota

### 1.4.1 The structure and function of the human gut microbiota

The human gut is colonised following birth by a huge number of bacteria, viruses and fungi. Bacteria are the most studied of these symbionts and in the GI tract there are 10 times as many bacterial cells as there are human cells (Luckey, 1972). Bacteria in this location encode an astonishing 150 times more unique genes than the human genome and provide many important functions that support human health (Qin *et al.*, 2010). The gut is thought to harbour 500-1000 species with large variation between individuals. Interestingly, the metabolic potential of the microbiome shows greater conservation, probably reflecting the high level of functional redundancy between bacterial species (Figure 1.10).



## Figure 1.10 Structure and function of the Human gut microbiome from Huttenhower *et al.*, (2013)

A) The bacterial phyla present in stool samples from healthy human subjects. There is large variation between subjects with different proportions of bacterial phyla present in each sample. B) Investigation of metabolic pathways present within human stool samples. The metabolic activity of the microbiota is much more highly conserved compared to the species present.

The abundance of bacteria and the species present within specific body sites varies along the length of the GI tract. The density of bacteria increases throughout the GI tract, with the colon being the most densely populated site with an estimated  $10^{11}$  CFU/ml. The typical bacteria associated with the different sites in the GI tract are shown in Figure 1.11.





This figure highlights the abundance and distribution of the bacterial species in several locations along the GI tract.

There is additional variation even within a specific location, with the luminal bacteria differing from those found intimately associated with the mucosa (Ouwehand *et al.*, 2004; Swidsinski *et al.*, 2002; Zoetendal *et al.*, 2002).

The microbes in our gut play a number of important roles in health, development of local immune responses and disease. Much information has been gleaned from studies performed on germ free (GF) animals. In these animals' the structural integrity and linked immune system remain undeveloped (Bauer *et al.*, 2006). Additionally, such animals require higher calorie intake and suffer from vitamin deficiencies, however they also live longer and are more resistant to developing kidney stones (Wilks, 2007), thus demonstrating the complex relationship that exists between the host and their commensal bacteria.

A major area of interest is the potential role of the microbiota in influencing autoimmune diseases and infection, with disruption being increasingly linked to irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) (Dupont, 2014), Crohn's disease (Dicksved *et al.*, 2008) and obesity (Ley *et al.*, 2005; DiBaise *et al.*, 2012). For infectious disease, one of the most important functions of the microbiota is its role in colonisation resistance and protection from colonisation with pathogenic bacteria. This concept was first described in 1962 when it was defined as 'antibiotic associated susceptibility' and was linked to the increased vulnerability of mice to *Salmonella* infection following streptomycin treatment (Bohnhoff & Miller, 1962). Antibiotic use remains one of the major factors influencing microbial diversity within the microbiome and it is their use that can be linked, in the majority of cases, to disruption of colonisation resistance.

#### 1.4.2 The microbiome and the immune system

The proximity of many of these bacteria and their metabolic by-products to the epithelium of the GI tract means that the immune system must be perfectly balanced to ensure elimination of potential pathogens whilst limiting the response to commensals. Homeostasis of this system is crucial, with overactivation of host defences and/or mucosal defects linked with a range of inflammatory diseases. One mechanism by which this balance is achieved is the physical separation achieved through the continual production and secretion of mucus by goblet cells. Cross linking of mucin results in the formation of a two layered structure. A tightly cross-linked and adherent inner mucus layer and a more loosely linked outer layer. Bacteria are unable to penetrate the inner layer, decreasing contact between luminal bacteria and epithelial cells. The outer mucus layer is colonised by commensal bacteria, with the thickness of this layer increasing with progress through the GI tract, as the bacterial load increases (Johansson et al., 2011). Mucus production is stimulated by several bacterial factors including peptidoglycan and lipopolysaccharides, which have been shown to ameliorate reduced mucus production in GF mice (Petersson et al., 2011). The mucus layer is not just a physical barrier but contains several immune molecules that help to prevent contact of luminal bacteria with the epithelia. This includes secretory IgA, Reg-IIIγ and antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) which help to keep the inner mucus layer free of bacteria (Maynard et al., 2012). Homeostasis of this system is important with dysregulation of mucin

production linked to inflammatory disorders like colitis (Van der Sluis *et al.*, 2006; Heazlewood *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, development of host immunity appears to be triggered by species specific microbes, with GF mice only able to develop normal immune responses if transplanted with organisms from the mature mouse gut (Chung *et al.*, 2012).

#### 1.4.3 The aging microbiota

One of the main risk factors associated with *C. difficile* susceptibility is ageing, with the majority of cases seen in patients aged 65 or above (Rea et al., 2012). It is now recognised that the composition of the microbiota changes as people age with significant alterations seen in individuals living in healthcare facilities (Claesson et al., 2012; McDonald et al., 2016). Whilst most of these studies showed a large amount of variation in the changes associated with aging, the overall impression is a decrease in stability and diversity within the microbiome of the elderly (Tiihonen et al., 2010; Claesson et al., 2012; Claesson et al., 2011). These changes may reflect changes to the complexity of diet, which can be restricted by poor dental health and problems with digestion. Elderly people are also likely to be taking prescription medications with 75% of over 65s taking at least one drug (Chrischilles et al., 1992). Several of these medications, including proton pump inhibitors (PPIs), antibiotics (as discussed in section 1.4.4) and laxatives have been found to influence the microbiota (Tiihonen et al., 2010). Large scale changes in the composition of the microbiota can influence the production and concentration of short chain fatty acids (SCFA) with decreased levels of butyrate and increased concentrations of phenol and branched fatty acids observed. This change in profile represents a shift to putrefaction rather than saccharolytic fermentation (Woodmansey 2007; Woodmansey et al., 2004). Alteration of the SCFA profile can also favour decreases in barrier function (Suzuki et al., 2007) and modulation of immune response (Meijer et al., 2010). As a consequence such changes may contribute to the increased rates of *C. difficile* infection observed in this age group.

#### 1.4.4 Impact of antibiotic treatment on the microbiota

The number of prescriptions written for antibiotics each year in England is estimated to be in the region of 34 million with antibiotic exposure identified as the biggest risk factor for developing *C. difficile* infection (Furuya-Kanamori *et al.*, 2015). Antibiotics, particularly those with broad spectrum activity, have a huge impact on the structure and function of the bacteria in the microbiota and there is increasing evidence that taking antibiotics in the early years of life can result in profound and long lasting changes to the structure of the microbiota (Yassour *et al.*, 2016; Jernberg *et al.*, 2007). In particular their use alters the diversity of the microbiota known as dysbiosis. Persistent dysbiosis has been shown to be intrinsically linked to both acute and relapsing *C. difficile* infection and therapies that restore this lost diversity have been found to be highly effective.

#### 1.4.5 The microbiota in C. difficile infection

The structure of the microbiota associated with *C. difficile* infection has now been studied extensively in both mouse and man. Infection is typically associated with disproportional blooms of *Enterobacteriaceae, Enterococcus* and *Proteobacteria* such as *E. coli* (Reeves *et al.*, 2011; Fuentes *et al.*, 2014; Schubert *et al.*, 2015). Such large changes in population structure have been linked to significant changes in the gut metabolome. A study by Antunes *et al.*, (2011) found 87% of the metabolites within the gut were altered following antibiotic treatment. Key changes included reduction in a number of short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) including butyrate, altered BA modifications (1.4.5.2) and presence of certain sugar alcohols and amino acids (Theriot *et al.*, 2014). These changes, favour *C. difficile* colonisation, germination and outgrowth particularly through the production of primary BAs and succinate (Ferreyra *et al.*, 2014; Curtis *et al.*, 2014). Such changes can persist for many weeks after antibiotic treatment potentially leaving the host susceptible to *C. difficile* infection over long periods of time (Theriot *et al.*, 2014).

#### 1.4.5.1 Influence of gut dysbiosis in chronic relapsing infection

As discussed, large proportion of patients who contract *C. difficile* suffer from repeated, relapsing infection, either as a consequence of reinfection by a new strain, or, relapse of existing disease. Relapse as a consequence of recurrence accounts for between 64-87% of such cases, making it more common than reinfection (Figueroa *et al.*, 2012; Johnson *et al.*, 1989; Alonso *et al.*, 2001; Dé

*et al.*, 2000). The reason for repeated relapse is unclear, however a study by Chang *et al.*, (2008) found that patients who were suffering from relapsing disease had limited diversity within the structure of the microbiota. Additionally it has been found that patients suffering from long term dysbiosis have significantly increased numbers of *Parabacteroides*, Enterobacteriaceae, *Veillonella* and *Streptococcus* with these patients found to be at higher risk of infection (Khanna *et al.*, 2016). This would suggest that *C. difficile* is able to persist in environments in which the diversity is limited.

At present it is unclear in what form *C. difficile* persists within the gut or whether the organism is able to manipulate the local environment to maintain the modified niche to perpetuate its persistence. However it has been hypothesised that production of *para*-cresol, a bacteriostatic compound, may assist the capacity to persist (Dawson *et al.*, 2011; Dawson *et al.*, 2008; Selmer & Andrei, 2001). *C. difficile* is among the few bacterial species that is able to produce *para-cresol* (Elsden *et al.*, 1976; Hafiz & Oakley, 1976) with strains of *C. difficile* associated with high rates of relapse able to produce and tolerate higher quantities of this compound (Dawson *et al.*, 2008; *Dawson et al.*, 2011). The capacity of bacteria to produce compounds that limit the growth of other species is well documented. Typical examples include bacteriocin production, nutrient limitation and production of toxic compounds.

In S. typhimurium production of a bacteriocin called colicin Ib (Collb) allows the bacteria to outcompete closely related Enterobacteriaceae but only in an inflamed gut (Petkova Nedialkova et al., 2014). Similarly bacteriocin production by Enterococcus faecalis enables it to outcompete other non-bacteriocin producing *E. faecalis* strains in a mouse model (Kommineni et al., 2015). More general mechanisms of niche maintenance involve the production of inhibitory molecules and metabolites. These often involve the production of a compound to which the producer is highly tolerant to but which can damage other bacteria. An example of this is the production of DCA by *C. scindens* as described in section 1.3.2.2. DCA is toxic to many other bacterial species including *C. difficile* so production of this compound may help *C. scindens* to maintain its niche within the gut by creating an environment in which it can flourish. It may

be that *para*-cresol production by *C*. *difficile* represents a similar mechanism of niche maintenance but this requires further investigation.

#### 1.4.5.2 Antibiotic impact on bacterial bile metabolism

Multiple antibiotics have been associated with changes in BA metabolism including streptomycin (Antunes *et al.*, 2011), cefoperazone (Theriot *et al.*, 2014; Theriot *et al.*, 2015), clindamycin (Andréasson *et al.*, 1988; Theriot *et al.*, 2015) and vancomycin (Theriot & Young 2014; Theriot *et al.*, 2015). Clindamycin is commonly used to render animals susceptible to *C. difficile* before infection (Sun *et al.*, 2011; Chen *et al.*, 2008; Reeves *et al.*, 2011; Bartlett *et al.*, 1977; Larson & Borriello 1990). As clindamycin is circulated within bile and is present in high concentrations in bile (Leigh, 1981) it is likely that high levels of the antibiotic will be present in areas populated by bacteria involved in bile metabolism. The loss of members of the microbiome that are able to modify taurine conjugated BAs results in the formation of an environment in which *C. difficile* is able to germinate, grow and produce toxins resulting in disease (Figure 1.12).



## Figure 1.12 The impact of antibiotic exposure on the microbiota, bile metabolism and *C. difficile* infection

Antibiotic exposure can disrupt the intestinal microflora, resulting in a decrease in species able to modify primary bile salts (taurocholate) to secondary bile salts (deoxycholate) which creates an environment that promotes *C. difficile* germination and outgrowth.

## 1.5 Current and developing treatments

Due to the complicated nature of *C. difficile* infection, treatment can prove challenging. The significant rates of relapse and recurrence suggest that current treatment of acute disease is not effective and exploration of alternatives is required (1.1). Currently the recommended treatment is with vancomycin or metronidazole, however, failure rates are high and with reports of high rates of relapse (Vardakas *et al.*, 2012) and reduced susceptibility to these treatments (Baines *et al.*, 2008). It has also been found that exposure to these antibiotics increases susceptibility to a range of hospital pathogens including *C. difficile* (Lewis *et al.*, 2015; Wafa *et al.*, 2008) As decreased microbial diversity has been linked to infection, restoration and protection of this niche has now become the focus of a huge number of emerging therapeutics. This includes development of narrow spectrum antibiotics such as fidaxomicin which has been shown to be as effective as vancomycin (Johnson & Wilcox, 2012) but with lower rates of relapse (Drekonja *et al.*, 2012). There have also been efforts to utilise *C.* 

*difficile* specific bacteriophage therapy (Nale et al., 2016) and the use and delivery of BA analogues (1.5.3.1). All these approaches aim to target *C. difficile* whilst protecting the microbiota from further damage. An alternative approach is the direct replacement of the microbiota either through FMT or targeted bacteriotherapy. At present, FMT is still reserved for use in only the most difficult to treat cases, but with the increasing rate of treatment failure the need for change is apparent.

#### **1.5.1 Faecal microbial transplantation**

FMT was first performed on patients with PMC in 1958 at the University of Colorado, Veterans Administration Hospital. In this small study, four patients were treated with faecal retention enemas. This treatment was found to be highly effective and the treating physicians observed that if a more precise preparation of microorganisms could be identified and delivered in capsules, that this would be a "more aesthetic and more effective" treatment. Since this there have been intermittent reports of this non-standard type of treatment for C. difficile. Today, the effectiveness of this approach has been widely reported in the literature with hundreds of patients being treated. The first official clinical trial conducted to compare the efficacy of FMT to traditional antibiotic therapy reported a 90% cure rate after two FMT infusions compared to 31% for traditional treatment with vancomycin. The trial was so successful that it was ended prematurely to allow those being treated with vancomycin to be given the more effective FMT (van Nood et al., 2013). Meta-analysis of multiple studies report success rates for FMT of between 89.7-91.2% and recurrence rates of 5.5% (Li et al., 2015; Kassam et al., 2013). These rates suggest that FMT is much more effective than traditional antibiotic therapy, with the use of fresh versus frozen stool seemingly having no impact on efficacy (Hamilton *et al.*, 2013; Youngster et al., 2014). Efforts to understand how this treatment works have been helped by our increasing knowledge of the composition of the 'healthy' human gut microbiota as discussed in section 1.4. Interestingly, assessment of microbial population structure of patients before and after FMT, have shown that the composition of the recipients gut microbiota shifts to one that resembles that of the donor (Weingarden et al., 2014). In some studies, this change persists for years (Broecker et al., 2016) with significant increases in bacterial diversity. Overall these changes include significant increases in Bacteroidetes and

Firmicutes with concurrent decreases in the proportion of Proteobacteria (van Nood *et al.*, 2013; Khoruts *et al.*, 2010; Hamilton *et al.*, 2013; Shankar *et al.*, 2014; Weingarden *et al.*, 2015; Seekatz *et al.*, 2014)

Unsurprisingly, given the importance of BAs in *C. difficile* germination and outgrowth, it has been found that changes in BA composition are associated with infection in both mice (Theriot *et al.*, 2014) and humans (Allegretti *et al.*, 2016). It has now been shown that FMT is able to restore normal BA metabolism in these patients providing one explanation to the mechanism of *C. difficile* control (Weingarden *et al.*, 2014; Weingarden *et al.*, 2016).

However, several issues around the widespread implementation of FMT exist. These include the possibility of transmitting pathogens and obvious problems with the aesthetics of this approach. For this reason there has been a move towards the creation of treatments that are easier to administer and tolerate, such as delivery within an oral capsule (Youngster *et al.*, 2014). Additionally the long-term consequences of such large scale modifications to the human microbiome remain unknown. Short term side effects such as bloating and diarrhoea have been reported but it is too soon to know if there are any long term implications (Li *et al.*, 2015). Many of the FMT procedures that take place in the USA utilise pre-screened faecal matter provided by not for profit stool banks such as Openbiome and AdvancingBio. It is likely in the future that there will be a shift towards the use of more defined bacteriotherapy increasing the need for a good understanding of how these therapies work. For this reason, much work has focused on producing a defined, safe and evidence based bacteriotherapy that can be embraced by both patients and regulatory agencies.

#### 1.5.2 Defined bacteriotherapy for treatment of C. difficile

The development of an effective treatment based on a defined combination of bacteria has been on-going for many years. One benefit of these synthetic mixtures is the potential to validate the safety and effectiveness of each formulation. This is more difficult for FMT as, although each donation is screened for potential pathogens, it is difficult to ensure that all risk is removed. Amongst the first reported successes was the use of a human derived strain *Lactobacillus* GG that was used to successfully treat 6 patients (Gorbach

et al., 1987). Two years later a combination of 10 bacteria that suppressed the growth of *C. difficile in vitro*, was successfully used to treat a further 6 patients with recovery associated with restoration of *Bacteroides* to the gut (Tvede & Rask-Madsen, 1989). More recently a combination of 6 bacteria, isolated from a healthy mouse, was able to suppress infection as effectively as an infusion of unmodified donor faeces. Interestingly, other combinations of bacteria were unable to suppress infection, suggesting it is the functional capacity of the combination that is important for protection. However, it is important to note that many of the species used were species that were specific to the murine gut, potentially limiting direct application to humans subjects (Lawley et al., 2012). Another synthetic mix developed by Petrof et al., (2013) graphically termed 'RePOOPulate' consists of 33 bacterial species isolated from a human faecal sample. These can be delivered at known abundances, are pathogen free and contain bacteria that have been screened for the presence of antibiotic resistance genes. RePOOPulate has been used to successfully treat 2 patients who had previously failed to respond to antibiotic therapy. A recent study from the same group suggests that the combination is effective as it both restores diversity and protects against inflammation caused by TcdA (Martz et al., 2016). Clinical studies using such defined mixtures of bacteria are currently underway to treat C. difficile infection (Khanna et al., 2016; Dubberke et al., 2014).

#### 1.5.3 Targeting bile metabolism to treat C. difficile

As BAs play an important role in modulating spore germination and vegetative outgrowth of *C. difficile*, there are numerous studies that attempt to utilise BAs as treatment for *C. difficile*.

## 1.5.3.1 Chenodeoxycholate and bile acid analogues as competitive inhibitor of germination

CDCA is a competitive inhibitor of *C. difficile* germination and has been proposed as a potential therapeutic agent (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2009). Analogues of this compound have been found to act as even more efficient inhibitors of spore germination and were also shown to resist modification by  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2010). Although able to inhibit *C. difficile* germination *in vitro*, these compounds have not been tested *in vivo*. An alternative treatment using a TC analogue, CamSA (cholate meta-sulfonic

benzene derivative) (Howerton *et al.*, 2011), was shown to be able to protect mice in a dose dependent manner by inhibiting spore germination (Howerton *et al.*, 2013). Although this proved successful in pre-clinical studies, there have been no subsequent reports of its use in the clinical setting.

#### 1.5.3.2 A move towards functionality

A recent and ground breaking study by Buffie *et al.*, (2014) found that the use of a single species of bacteria, *C. scindens*, was able to increase resistance to *C. difficile* infection in mice. They proposed that this was achieved through the production of DCA, which can inhibit the outgrowth of *C. difficile*. Mice that were treated with *C. scindens* had a lower mortality rate and lower toxin titres in their faeces. Full protection was only achieved when *C. scindens* was administered in conjunction with 3 other bacterial species. This suggests that although the production of secondary BAs is important there must also be other factors that impact colonisation and outgrowth.

## 1.6 Animal models of C. difficile infection

Much of our knowledge of *C. difficile* infection has been gleaned from the use of animal models. Multiple animal models of infection have been described in the literature to study various aspects of infection such as colonisation, transmission and virulence. These include the Syrian Golden hamster, several inbred species of mice, gnotobiotic piglets, rats, rabbits, guinea pigs, prairie dogs, rhesus monkeys, quails and zebrafish embryos (Hutton *et al.*, 2014; Best *et al.*, 2015). The most commonly used of these models are the hamster and mouse models of infection and these will be discussed in detail in this section.

### 1.6.1 Syrian Golden hamster model for acute infection

The Syrian Golden hamster has been considered the 'gold standard' model of this infection as animals develop many symptoms that parallel those seen in clinical disease. Animals are administered clindamycin 5 days prior to infection to disrupt the microflora and to render them susceptible to infection (Buckley *et al.,* 2011). After infection animals are monitored for signs of disease and culled when they become moribund (Figure 1.13).



#### Figure 1.13 Typical infection timeline for hamster experiments

Animals are given a single dose of clindamycin before infection with *C. difficile*. After infection animals are monitored closely for signs of disease and culled when they become moribund as determined by a temperature drop to below  $35^{\circ}$ C.

Following infection with toxigenic strains of C. difficile animals rapidly develop symptoms including diarrhoea (wet tail), lethargy, hunching and quickly become moribund. The histology of the caecal and colonic tissues mirrors inflammation and tissue haemorrhage seen in human disease. As a consequence this model has been used to shed light on several aspects of the infection including virulence, colonisation, transmission and the role of toxins in disease. In addition, this model has been used to determine the efficacy of several prototypical vaccines and therapies (O'Brien et al., 2005; Kink & Williams 1998; Kokkotou et al., 2008). However, the rapidly fatal infection C. difficile causes in hamsters does not reflect the infection outcome of *C*. *difficile* in the majority of human cases. For this reason the development of models that display a wider range of disease outcomes that more closely reflect those seen in humans were required. An additional problem is a lack of suitable immunological tools that allow evaluation of the host response to this infection. The recent development of several mouse models of infection is helping to expand our overall knowledge of C. difficile host pathogen interactions.

#### 1.6.2 Mouse models of infection

The use of mouse models to investigate *C. difficile* pathogenesis is increasing with several different mouse models being developed in recent years. These models utilise either conventional mice or GF mice with a humanised microbiota (Collins *et al.*, 2015) with conventional mice used most commonly. Untreated mice are resistant to infection and, as with humans, susceptibility to infection must be induced through disruption of the microbiota. In recent years a huge

number of mouse models have been developed in which different antibiotic pretreatments lead to different disease susceptibilities. These models typically use one antibiotic or a combination of antibiotics to disrupt colonisation resistance. This includes models that utilise a single dose of clindamycin (Buffie *et al.*, 2012), delivery of cefoperazone in the drinking water (Theriot *et al.*, 2011) and use of a cocktail of antibiotics followed by a single dose of clindamycin (Chen *et al.*, 2008). Use of these models has allowed the study of longer term infection, relapsing infection and more severe disease, much of which would not have been possible in the hamster model of infection (Figure 1.14).



#### Figure 1.14 The most commonly used mouse models of infection

The 3 most common mouse models of infection are shown in the diagram above. One model uses delivery of cefoperazone in the drinking water for 10 days to sensitise mice to infection. Another uses a single dose of clindamycin. A variation of this model uses an antibiotic cocktail prior to clindamycin treatment and which results in increased disease severity.

All of these treatments render mice susceptible to infection but interestingly they result in differing infection outcomes. One model that has been used frequently is one that uses an antibiotic cocktail (ABC) of 5 antibiotics in conjugation with clindamycin treatment to induce susceptibility to more severe disease (Chen *et al.*, 2008). Mice treated with this regime display symptoms that more closely resembles infection in man as animals do not uniformly succumb to

infection but follow a range of disease outcomes from diarrhoea to significant weight loss (Collins *et al.*, 2015; Reeves *et al.*, 2011). In contrast use of clindamycin alone results in colonisation of animals but with minimal weight loss and severity. Use of these different antibiotic regimes allows for investigation of different disease states, increasing the usefulness of these models even further. One of the main advantages of the mouse model is that the animals do not appear as sensitive to the action of TcdA and TcdB. This means that studies of temporal changes in the composition of the microbiota during antibiotic treatment, infection and relapse can be determined.

## 1.7 Aims of this study

As the structure of the microbiota and BAs plays an essential role in modulating *C. difficile* infection the initial aim of this work was to;

- 1. Understand the population structure of the antibiotic treated gut and its influence on susceptibility to *C. difficile* colonisation and disease severity. This was achieved using several mouse models in which the extent of antibiotic pre-treatment and disease are linked.
- 2. To determine specific role of BAs and BA modifying bacteria on *C*. *difficile* germination and colonisation resistance.
- 3. To establish how increased concentrations of TC can affect both germination and subsequent growth of *C. difficile*. This was achieved through the construction of a transposon mutant library and RNA-seq to identify those genes whose expression was significantly altered in the presence of TC.
- 4. To investigate the influence of the bacteriostatic compound *para*-cresol produced by *C. difficile* in persistence and relapsing infection.

## 2 Materials and Methods

## 2.1 Materials

## 2.1.1 Enzymes

All restriction enzymes and Phusion high fidelity DNA polymerase were purchased from New England BioLabs Hitchin UK. Thermo Start Reddy Mix® was purchased from Thermo Fisher.

## 2.1.2 Antibiotics

#### 2.1.2.1 For use in culture media

Antibiotics were dissolved, filter sterilised using a 0.2  $\mu$ m Ministart® syringe filter and stored at -20 °C before use. Antibiotics were added to sterilised liquid media immediately before use. For inclusion in agar, the media was allowed to cool before the addition of the antibiotics. Concentrations of routinely used antibiotics are shown in Table 2-1.

Antibiotic	Stock	Working	Diluent
	concentration	concentration	
Chloramphenicol	12.5 mg/ml	12.5 µg/ml	Ethanol
Anhydrotetracycline	500 µg/ml	50-100 ng/ml	Ethanol
Lincomycin	20 mg/ml	20 µg/ml	Ethanol
Erythromycin	5 mg/ml	5 µg/ml	Ethanol
Clindamycin	20 mg/ml	20 µg/ml	Sterile deionised water (SDW)
Thiamphenicol	1.5 mg/ml	15 µg/ml	Dissolve in acetic acid and make up volume with SDW

Table 2-1 Antibiotics for *in vitro* work

#### 2.1.2.2 For in vivo use

For *in vivo* use, antibiotics were dissolved and sterilised using a 0.2  $\mu$ m Ministart® syringe filter. Antibiotics that were delivered in the drinking water

were prepared fresh on the day of use. Clindamycin was stored at -20  $^\circ\text{C}$  prior to use.

Antibiotic	Concentration	Method of	Diluent
		delivery	
Kanamycin	400 mg/L	Ab libitum in the	SDW
Gentamycin	35 mg/L	drinking water as a	SDW
Colistin	850000 (U/L)	cocktail	SDW
Vancomycin	45 mg/L		SDW
Metronidazole	215 mg/L		Dissolve in acetic acid and make up volume with SDW
Clindamycin	250 mg/L		SDW
Clindamycin	15 mg/ml	200 µl Oral gavage	SDW

#### Table 2-2 Antibiotics for in vivo use

## 2.2 Bacterial strains and vectors

#### 2.2.1 Storage of bacterial strains

#### 2.2.1.1 Preparation of bacterial glycerol stocks

Non-sporulating bacterial strains were stored at -80 °C as glycerol stocks. These were prepared from single colonies inoculated and grown to mid-log phase in BHI. This culture was then aliquoted into 800  $\mu$ l volumes of culture which were mixed with 20 % glycerol, before storage at -20 °C. Stocks of *E.coli* were prepared in an identical manner except colonies were grown to mid log phase in LB broth.

# 2.2.1.2 Preparation of spore stocks of *Clostridium difficile* for *in vivo* infections

*C. difficile* strains were stored at -80 °C as spores. Spores were subject to the following protocol to limit clumping as this is important to ensure accuracy of the infectious dose during *in vivo* experiments. Briefly, 100 ml of BHI broth was inoculated with a single colony and grown anaerobically for 7 days at 37 °C after which cells were harvested by centrifugation for 10 minutes at 2950 g. The

resultant pellet was resuspened and left for 1h in 75 % ethanol and vortexed every 10 minutes. The pellet was again collected by centrifugation before being treated, at 37 °C, with 10ml of phosphate buffered saline (PBS) containing 1 % sarkosyl for 1 hour. Spores were again harvested by centrifugation before resuspension in 10 ml PBS containing 0.125 M Tris buffer (pH 8) and 10 mg/ml lysozyme before incubation at 37 °C overnight. The following day, samples were layered onto 10 ml of 50 % sucrose and centrifuged at 2950 g for 20 minutes. The resultant pellet was then resuspened in 10 ml PBS containing 200 mM EDTA, 300 ng/ml proteinase K and 1 % sarkosyl and incubated at 37 °C for at least 3 hours. Samples were layered onto 10 ml of 50 % sucrose and centrifuged at 2950 g described previously. Finally the pellet was washed twice in 10 ml PBS before being resuspened in 1-2 ml PBS. The purified spores were then aliquoted into 200  $\mu$ l volumes and stored at -80 °C.

#### 2.2.2 Isolation of bacteria from mouse faecal samples

Bacteria were recovered from faecal pellets collected from each animal, for aerobic bacteria pellets were placed immediately in Brain Heart Infusion (BHI) broth. The samples were homogenised then serially diluted in BHI and plated on to BHI, Man Rogosa Sharpe (MRS), Fastidious anaerobic media (FAM), Columbia base media (CBM) supplemented with horse blood (5%), Wilkins-Chalgren anaerobic (WCA) media and Luria Bertani (LB). To enable recovery of anaerobic organisms, pellets were collected in preconditioned BHI and transported in anaerobic conditions to ensure maximum recovery of organisms. Bacterial growth was recovered from this range of agars following incubation at 37 °C for between 24-72 hours.

### 2.2.3 Bacterial strains used in this work

The bacterial strains utilised as part of this work are detailed in Table 2-3. Bacteria were stored at -80 °C in 20 % glycerol or as spores. For long term storage, plasmids were transformed into *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$ .

Species	Origin	Antibiotic resistance
C. difficile BI-7	Trevor Lawley	Clindamycin
C. difficile R20291	Lisa Dawson	Erythromycin
C. difficile	Lisa Dawson	Lincomycin
R20291_hpdA::CT		
C. difficile R20291_1754::CT	Lisa Dawson	Lincomycin
C. difficile R20291	This work	Thiamphenicol
harbouring pRPF215		
(transposon)		
E. coli CA434 harbouring	Rob Fagan	Chloramphenicol
pRPF215 (transposon)		
Dermococcus	This work	-
Citrobacter	This work	-
Escherichia fergusonii	This work	-
Shigella sonnei or E.coli		
E.fergusonii S. sonnei or	This work	-
E.coli		
Enterococcus faecium	This work	-
Enterococcus casseliflavus	This work	-
Enterococcus	This work	-
Enterococcus	This work	-
Lactobacillus apodemi	This work	-
L. apodemi	This work	-
Kocuria rhizophila	This work	-
K. rhizophila	This work	-
Micrococcus luteus	This work	-
Enhydrobacter or Moraxella	This work	-
Staphylococcus lentus	This work	-
Staphylococcus warneri	This work	-
S. warneri	This work	-
S. warneri	This work	-
E.coli DH5α	Thermo Fisher	Plasmid dependent
E.coli BL21	Thermo Fisher	Plasmid dependent

Table 2-3; Bacterial species and strains used in this work

## 2.3 Molecular methods

## 2.3.1 Oligonucleotides

All oligonucleotides used in this study are listed in Table 2-4. All oligonucleotides were purchased from MWG Eurofins. Primers were diluted in DNAse and RNAse free water (Thermo Fisher) to a working concentration of 10 mM unless otherwise stated.

Name	Description	Sequence
BSH G1 (F)	Degenerate primers for amplification of BSH from group	CGTCCAGGCCCGGACNAT HGARTGGG
BSH G1 (R)	1	GGTGGCGGAGGTCCAYTG NGT
	Primers provided by Prof Julian Marchesi	
16s rRNA V4 (F)	Primers for amplification of the V4 region of the 16s rRNA gene.	AATGATACGGCGACCACC GAGATCTACACTATGGTA
	The forward primer is universal. The reverse primer	GTGNCAGCMGCCGCGGTA
	contains a unique 12bp Golay barcode (red) to allow	A
16s rRNA V4 (R)	multiplexing of samples for sequencing	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATA CGAGAT <mark>GTCGAATTTGCG</mark>
		AGTCAGTCAGCCGGACTA CHVGGGTWTCTAAT
	Primers provided by Dr Chris Quince	
S12tBSH	Production of both the tBSH from S12 and the full length	GGGAGAAATTTTGACTAT GAG
S15BSH	BSH from S15	ATGTGTACTGCAGTATCA TTTAAAAC
BSH R		TTAGTTAGCGTAATTGAAA TG
S12CLO F	Primers for cloning of tBSH and BSH. Forward primers contain	ATTGCATGCATGTTGGGG AGAAATTTTGACTATG
	Sph1 restriction. Reverse	
S15CLO F	primer contains a Xba1 site for cloning into pnz44. Additional	ATTGCATGCATGTGTACT GCAGTATCATTTAAAAC
BSHCLO R	S12 contains an ATG site to allow expression of S12 BSH	TAAGCATCTAGATTAGTTA GCGTAATTGAAATGTTG
hpdA F	Check for mutant in hpdA gene	TGTATGAATTTTTGTGCA GTGGATC
hpdA R	Primers provided by Dr Lisa	TCGAAATTAGAAACTTGC

Table 2-4 Oligonucleotides used in this study

	Dawson	GTTCAGTAAAC
MVLA_1 F	Primers directed to 7 VNTR	ATTAATCATATCCTACAGA
	regions in C. difficile. Pattern	ACACGA
MVLA_1 R	of PCR products is used for	ΤΑΑΑΑCΑΑΑΤGΑΤΑΤΑΑΑC
	typing.	TGAAAAG
MVLA_2 F		GTAGAAGGGGCAAATAAT
		GAG
MVLA_2 R		CCTTCTGGCTTCCTTGTAA
		ТА
MVLA_3 F		AATTTTAAGTTAACGTTTT
		ТСТАСАТ
MVLA_3 R		AGCCATTTTTATCAATCCT
		ТТСТАТ
MVLA_4 F		TCTGGGATGTAACTAGCG
		ACTTGT
MVLA_4 R		TCTTAGGGAATTTATTGG
		AGGAA
MVLA_5 F		AGGAGCTTTATATGGACA
		TTCAGGTAG
MVLA_5 R		AATCTCTTTCAAACTCTTC
		AATCTCAAT
MVLA_6 F		AACATATTTAGGCATTTTA
		GIC
MVLA_6 R		GAGIAIIAIIIAICAIIIG
		IGGGIAIIA
MVLA_7 F		GGIGCACAIGCIGGICCI
		G
MVLA_/ R		AACGCATTAAATTICACTC

### 2.3.2 General PCR protocol

PCR was performed using Biometra Professional Thermocycler. Reactions were carried out in 0.2 ml PCR tubes (Sarstedt). A general PCR protocol and PCR reaction mixture used in this study are shown in Table 2-5 and Table 2-6. Annealing temperature and cycle number were varied for each primer set and this information is detailed in the corresponding sections. For general PCR reactions Thermo Start Reddy Mix was used, when PCR products were to be used for cloning or for V4 16s sequencing Phusion® High fidelity master mix was included to reduce PCR induced errors.

Component	Quantity in 25µl reaction
1X Master mix	22.5 µl
Forward primer (10 mM)	1 µl
Reverse primer (10 mM)	1 µl
DNA template	Variable
Nuclease free water	Up to 25 µl
MgCl <sub>2</sub> (50 mM)	Dependent on reaction

Table 2-6 A general PCR protocol used in this study

Reaction step	Temperature (°C)	Time
Initial denaturing (x1)	95	2 minutes
Denaturing (x30)	95	30 seconds
Annealing (x30)	Variable	30 seconds
Amplification (x30)	72	1 minute per Kb
Amplification (x1)	72	10 minutes

### 2.3.3 Agarose gel electrophoresis

PCR products, plasmids and digests were all run on 1% agarose gels in 1xTAE buffer containing 10  $\mu$ l GelRed (10000X) (Cambridge Biosciences) per 100 ml of gel. Gels were run at 140 V for 45 minutes. 1 Kb Plus DNA ladder (Thermo Fisher) was used to determine the size of DNA fragments.

## 2.3.4 Gel extraction and PCR purification

For gel extraction the band was excised from the gel using a clean scalpel. Extraction was carried out using the QIAquick gel extraction kit (Qiagen) as per the manufactures instructions. PCR purification was carried out using the QIAquick PCR purification kit (Qiagen) as per the manufactures instructions.

# 2.4 DNA extraction, 16s amplification and genome sequencing of bacteria

# 2.4.1.1 Purification of genomic DNA from *C. difficile* and bacteria isolated from faeces

A single colony was inoculated into 20 ml of BHI or tryptone soy broth (TSB) and grown statically at 37 °C, aerobically or anaerobically, depending on the origin of the isolate. Cultures were incubated for 24 hours. DNA was extracted using a DNEasy Blood and Tissue kit (Qiagen) as per the manufactures instructions. DNA was stored at -80 °C until required.

#### 2.4.1.2 Amplification of 16s rRNA from bacteria

To determine the identity of bacteria isolated from the faecal samples PCR was used to amplify the V4 region of the 16s rRNA gene. The annealing temperature of the reaction was at 44 °C. The expected product size was 350 bp.

# 2.5 DNA extraction from faecal samples for microbiome analysis

Faecal samples were collected and stored at 5 °C for a maximum of 12 hours before DNA extraction. Extraction was carried out as described in the QIAgen soil kit with the addition of a homogenisation step using the Fastprep® machine (MpBio) at speed 6 m/s for 40 seconds. DNA was stored at -80 °C until required.

## 2.5.1 Amplification of the 16s rRNA gene from faecal DNA

To amplify the 16s rRNA gene the concentrations of faecal DNA were quantified using Nanodrop (Thermo Fisher) and diluted to 2 ng/µl before use. Each 25 µl reaction contained 12.5 µl of Phusion high fidelity master mix, 0.87 µl of forward primer, 0.87 µl of reverse primer (containing a 12 bp Golay barcode to allow multiplexing), 1.25 µl of DMSO, 6.5 µl of nuclease free water and 3 µl of DNA (2 ng/µl). The PCR reaction was limited to only 20 reaction cycles in order to reduce PCR induced error. PCRs were performed in triplicate and pooled. Pooled samples were run on a 1 % agarose gel at 125 V for 1 hour and the correct band (378 bp) excised and DNA recovered from the gel. Library preparation and

sequencing of 16s rRNA gene amplicons was carried out at the Liverpool Centre for Genomic Research (LCGR).

#### 2.5.2 Microbiome analysis

All code used to carry out microbiome analysis is open source and is available at http://userweb.eng.gla.ac.uk/umer.ijaz/.

#### 2.5.2.1 Processing of 16s amplicons

After gel extraction the 16s rRNA samples were sent to LCGR where the library was assembled and sequenced. After sequencing, the adaptor sequences were removed and the samples were demultiplexed using the unique Golay sequences associated with each sample (Table 2-4). This was carried out by the LCGR. All further analysis was carried out in conjunction with Dr Umer Ijaz.

As sequencing often produces reads that drop in quality towards the 3 prime end it necessary to trim sequences before further analysis. To do this we utilised Sickle, a program that examines the quality scores along a read and trims the read if the quality drops below the desired level. It also filters reads below a certain length. For this analysis sequences were trimmed when the phred score dropped below 20. In addition, sequences of 10 bp or less were removed before further processing. After quality trimming, paired end reads must be overlapped and mismatches and uncalled bases corrected. This was achieved using Pandaseq (Masella *et al.*, 2012). Reads required a minimum overlap of 20bp to be used. For removal of chimera sequences (a fusion of 2 or more sequences) and taxonomic assignment to OTUs Usearch was used (Edgar, 2010). OTUs were determined at a 97 % similarity level and assignments were determined using RDP classifier (Wang *et al.*, 2007), which gives identity at Phylum, Class, Order, Family and Genus level.

To further analyse the composition of the microbiome beyond merely OTU presence and absence it is necessary to construct maximum likelihood phylogenetic trees. These allow comparisons of abundance and the relatedness of OTUs to be undertaken and are required for the analysis of both alpha and beta diversity measures. To do this multiple sequence alignment was carried out in MAFFT (Katoh *et al.*, 2002). These alignments were then used to generate

maximum likelihood phylogenetic trees using FastTree (Price *et al.*, 2010). Data was then imported into R where additional analysis was carried out including creation of taxa plots, assessment of alpha and beta diversity and changes in OTU abundance.

#### 2.5.2.2 Metabolic prediction using Tax4fun

Analysis of the OTUs within microbiota samples is incredibly useful. However its main limitation is the lack of functional information. Bioinformatics packages that allow for the inference of metabolic potential from this data are now in existence. One such package is Tax4Fun. Tax4fun is an open source R package that uses the SILVA database and reference genomes to infer the likely metabolic potential of OTUs within a 16s dataset (Aßhauer *et al.*, 2015). To use Tax4fun it is necessary to create a biom file in QIIME. This was achieved by annotating the OTUs using the SILVA database which is compatible with the Tax4fun package. The biom file can then be used to extract KEGG information for the OTUs identified in the microbiome samples. Further analysis allows the changes in abundance of specific enzymes and KEGG pathways to be determined. In addition to this it was also possible to determine the importance of specific functions in classifying samples into treatment groups using a Random Forest Classifiers.

# 2.6 Determining the impact of BAs on *C. difficile* germination and outgrowth

#### 2.6.1 Detection of BSH activity using a plate based assay

To test bacterial isolates for BSH activity bacteria were plated onto BHI media containing 0.5 % TC and incubated for up to 72 hours. BSH activity was determined by the presence of a halo of precipitate or by the formation of white granular colonies.

#### 2.6.2 Amplification of BSH genes from microbiome samples

Primers for amplification of BSH were a kind gift from Professor Julian Marchesi (Cardiff University). These were designed using consensus-degenerate hybrid oligonucleotide (CODEHOP), which aligns the amino acid sequences of the

homologous enzymes from different bacteria and creates degenerate primers that are able to amplify all of the variations (Rose et al., 1998). Using this method numerous bacterial BSH can be amplified using a single set of primers. The PCR reaction was as described in 2.3.2. Reactions contained 1  $\mu$ l of template DNA at 50 ng/ $\mu$ l. The annealing temperature of the reaction was 60 °C with an expected product size of 858 bp.

### 2.6.3 Amplification of Lactobacillus murinus BSH

Primers were designed to the BSH sequences recovered from the *L. murinus* genome sequences. Due to sequence homology a universal reverse primer was used for both *L. murinus* strains. In contrast forward primers were specifically designed to the individual strains. The annealing temperature of the reaction was 50 °C with an expected product size of 978 bp for the BSH+ve strain and 939 bp for the BSH-ve strain.

# 2.6.4 Attempts to clone and express the BSH from *Lactobacillus murinus*

#### 2.6.4.1 Plasmid purification

Plasmids were purified from 5 ml of LB culture using a QIAprep spin miniprep kit (Qiagen), using the manufacturers protocols.

#### 2.6.4.2 Amplification of Lactobacillus murinus BSH for use in cloning

Primers were designed containing restriction sites that were also found in the pnz44 plasmid. Forward primers contained the Sph1 restriction site and reverse primer Xba1 to allow ligation into pnz44 vector. The annealing temperature of the reaction was 50  $^{\circ}$ C.

#### 2.6.4.3 Restriction digest of pnz44 vector

Restriction digests were carried out in 50  $\mu$ l volume reactions containing 5  $\mu$ l of cutsmart buffer, max of 1  $\mu$ g of template DNA, 10 units of Sph1 and of 20 units of Xba1. DNAse and RNase free water was added to a final volume of 50  $\mu$ l. Restriction digests were carried out in a water bath at 37 °C for 3 hours followed by heat inactivation of the restriction enzymes.
## 2.6.4.4 Ligation of L. murinus BSH into pnz44

Similarly digested vector and PCR fragment were ligated at room temperature for 15 minutes. A 20ul ligation reaction contained 400 units of T4 DNA ligase, 2  $\mu$ l 10 X reaction buffer and vector and insert at a 3:1 molar ration. The reaction mix was made up to 20  $\mu$ l with nuclease free water.

#### 2.6.4.5 Transformation of BSH containing pnz44

5  $\mu$ l of ligation mixture was added to 50  $\mu$ l of chemically competent DH5 $\alpha$  *E. coli* and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Cells were heat shocked at 42 °C for 45 seconds and then incubated on ice for 5 minutes. 300  $\mu$ l of LB media was added and samples incubated at 37 °C with shaking before plating onto LB with the appropriate selection antibiotic.

## 2.6.5 Germination assays

## 2.6.5.1 Impact of strains isolated from mouse faeces on *C. difficile* spore germination

To determine if strains recovered from the faeces were able to functionally modify BA in vitro 10 ml BHI broth was inoculated with a single colony of each isolate before incubation for 24 hours or until the culture reached an OD of approximately 1. Assays were carried out in triplicate with a minimum of 3 biological replicates for each sample. BHI was used as a negative control, BHI with 0.1 % TC as a positive control of maximum germination and BHI with 0.1 % CA to determine the ability of CA to induce germination. To determine if the strains were able to deconjugate TC to CA and impact germination 30 µl of each overnight culture was added to 3 ml of BHI with 0.1 % TC. The plate was incubated for 24 hours either aerobically or anaerobically depending on the origins of isolation. Cultures were sterilised using a 0.2 µm Ministart® syringe filter (Sartorius) to remove bacteria from the media and adjusted to pH7. The 12 well plates were incubated anaerobically for a minimum of 2 hours to condition the media. A minimum of 1 X 10<sup>4</sup> spores were added and incubated for a further 2 hours to allow for germination of spores. Cultures were serially diluted to  $10^{-3}$ and plated onto BHI agar containing 0.1 % TC giving total bacteria numbers. The remaining sample was heated at 65 °C for 20 minutes in order to kill and vegetative cells leaving only non-germinated spores. These spores were also

enumerated and from this the percentage of germination was calculated using the equation below.

*Percentage germination* = (*Vegetative cells* 
$$\div$$
 *Total number cells*)  $\times$  100

#### 2.6.5.2 Impact of BSH expressing *E. coli* on *C. difficile* spore germination

To clarify the role of BSH activity in inhibition of *C. difficile* germination *E. coli* clones expressing BSH from the human gut microbiota were utilised (Jones *et al.*, 2008). The *E. coli* harbour BSH genes cloned into the constitutive pnz44 plasmid. This plasmid is a derivative of pnz8048 where the PnisA promoter has been replaced with the constitutive p44 promoter from *Lactococcus lactis*. Carriage of pnz44 confers chloramphenicol resistance (Mcgrath *et al.*, 2001). *E. coli* were grown overnight in LB broth containing chloramphenicol (12.5 ug/mL). 300 µl of this culture were used to inoculate 30 ml of BHI broth with 0.1 % TC and incubated for 24 hours. Cultures were centrifuged at 2950 g for 10 minutes and the supernatant filter sterilised using 0.2 µm Ministart® syringe filter. The rest of the assay was performed as in section 2.6.5.1.

## 2.6.6 The impact of BAs on bacterial growth

# 2.6.6.1 Germination and outgrowth of *C. difficile* spores in the presence of different BAs

To investigate how different BAs influence germination and subsequent outgrowth of *C. difficile*, growth curves of the organism in the presence of different BAs were carried out. 100  $\mu$ l of *C. difficile* spores were used to inoculate flasks containing 10 ml BHI, BHI with 0.1 % TC, BHI with 0.1 % CA or BHI with 0.1 % DCA. Cultures were incubated anaerobically at 37 °C. OD<sub>600</sub> measurements were taken every 3 hours for the first 12 hours with a final sample taken at 24 hours.

#### 2.6.6.2 Growth of L. murinus in the presence of TC

To determine the impact of TC on growth of *L. murinus* growth curves were carried out in MRS broth and MRS broth containing 0.1 % TC. Growth curves were set up by inoculating 100 µl of an overnight culture of *L. murinus* into 10 ml of MRS broth or MRS broth containing 0.1 % TC. Cultures were incubated

anaerobically at 37 °C. Samples were taken every 3 hours for 9 hours. Samples were serially diluted onto MRS agar and incubated for 24 hours before bacteria were enumerated.

## 2.6.7 Biofilm assays to determine the impact of TC on biofilm abundance and adherence

# 2.6.7.1 Crystal violet assay to measure biofilm abundance in the presence and absence of TC

An overnight culture of C. difficile in BHIS-C media was used to seed a 6 well plates. Overnight cultures were grown in BHIS-C alone or with the addition of 0.1 % TC. 200 µl of an overnight culture was inoculated into 1.8 ml of pre-reduced BHIS-C media with or without 0.1 % TC, giving a total of 4 different growth combinations. Each biofilm was set up in triplicate with wells left uninoculated to serve as blanks. Plates were incubated anaerobically at 37 °C for 24 and 48 hours. After this time plates were removed from the cabinet and the media carefully removed using a vacuum pump. Biofilms were washed once with 1ml PBS before staining with 500 µl of 1 % crystal violet (CV). Plates were stained for 30 minutes and then washed twice with PBS to remove residual CV. CV was extracted from biofilms with the addition of 500 µl of methanol. Dilutions were performed to ensure accuracy of reading the sample at OD 544 nm. To allow effective absorbance measurements, 200 µl of the sample was transferred to a 96 well plate and the OD was determined at 544 nm using the FLOUstar OPTIMA plate reader (BMG labtech). The OD of the negative control well was subtracted from the samples to give an accurate reflection of biofilm formation.

# 2.6.7.2 Assays to determine biofilm adherence to an abiotic surface in the presence and absence of TC

As with the biofilm method described in section (2.6.7.1) overnights were set up in BHIS-C alone or with the addition of 0.1 % TC. 1ml of overnight culture was used to seed 25 cm<sup>3</sup> vented tissue culture flasks containing 9 mls BHIS-C or BHIS-C 0.1 % TC, again giving a total of 4 growth conditions. Flasks were incubated statically and incubated anaerobically for 24 and 48 hours. After this time flasks were removed from the cabinet. Flasks were then mechanically disturbed to determine if the biofilm was adhered to the base of the flask (Dawson *et al.*, 2012). Photos were taken using a Panasonic lumix dms-t60 camera with samples placed on a light box.

## 2.7 Generation of a transposon mutant library

## 2.7.1.1 Creation of a random transposon mutant library of C. difficile

The vector containing the mariner transposon pRPF215 was stored in *E. coli* CA434 and was a kind gift from Dr Rob Fagan (University of Sheffield). Maintenance of the plasmid was mediated by thiamphenicol resistance (Figure 2.1).





The pRPF215 plasmid contains the mariner transposon which contains an ermB cassette to allow for selection of bacteria in which the transposons has integrated into the genome. Expression of the mariner transposon is under control of a tetracycline inducible promoter.

Regulation of expression of the mariner transposon is controlled by the addition of anhydrotetracycline (AHT). Following expression, this transposon is able to insert into any TA site within the chromosome, resulting in the generation a library of mutants in which the transposon is inserted randomly. The insertion of the transposon containing the *erm*B gene into the genome renders strains lincomycin resistance allowing for easy selection of transposon mutants. A variation of pRPF215 in which a fluorescent LOV domain was linked to the C terminal end of the transposon (pYAA023) was also utilised in this project.

# 2.7.1.2 Conjugation of pRPF215 and pYAA023 from *E. coli* CA434 into *C. difficile* R20291

Donor *E. coli* CA434 harbouring the pRPF215 or pYAA023 plasmid was streaked onto LB agar containing chloramphenicol (12.5 µg/ml). The recipient *C. difficile* strain was inoculated onto Braziers CCEY agar containing erythromycin (5 µg/ml). Overnight cultures of both the donor *E. coli* and recipient *C. difficile* strain were grown in antibiotic containing broth, the *E. coli* in LB and the *C. difficile* in BHI. 1.5 ml of the *E. coli* was harvested and centrifuged at 2950 g for 10 minutes. The pellet was washed gently in PBS and carefully resuspened in 200 µl of *C. difficile*. The conjugation mixture was spotted onto a non-selective BHI plate and incubated anaerobically at 37 °C. After 8 hours the conjugation mixture was scrapped from the plate and resuspened in 500 µl of PBS. 100 µl of this mixture was spread onto BHI containing cycloserine (250 µg/ml), cefoxitin (8 µg/ml) and thiamphenicol (15 µg/ml) to facilitate for selection of *C. difficile* containing the plasmid. A well isolated colony was subbed onto fresh selective agar. This step was repeated to purify *C. difficile* containing the transposon containing plasmid until no *E. coli* contamination remained.

## 2.7.1.3 Generation of a transposon mutant library in C. difficile

To generate a transposon mutant library, *C. difficile* harbouring either pRPF215 or pYAA023 was streaked onto Braziers with thiamphenicol (15  $\mu$ g/ml) and used to inoculate an overnight culture in BHI. The culture was then used the following day to inoculate (1:100) tryptone yeast broth with glucose (TY+G) and grown to an OD of 0.4. The culture was diluted to 1:5, 1:25 and 1:125 and plated onto Braziers CCEY agar containing AHT to induce the expression of the transposon. Plates also contained lincomycin (20  $\mu$ g/ml) to select for transposon mutants. Colonies were scraped from the plate and stored as a pool in BHI with 12.5 % glycerol at -80 °C or used for the production of spores.

# 2.7.1.4 Selection for *C. difficile* mutants unable to germinate in the presence of TC

Spores that were produced from the mutant library were harvested (2.2.1.2) and then incubated in BHI containing 10 % TC for 12 hours to induce germination of those spores able to respond to TC as a germinant. The sample was subsequently heat shocked at 65 °C for 30 minutes to kill any vegetative cells leaving only non-germinated spores. The remaining spores were then artificially germinated using thioglycollate and lysozyme. Spores were incubated in 2 mM of thioglycollate (pH 10) for 50 minutes and plated onto Braziers containing lincomycin (20  $\mu$ g/ml) and 10 mg/ml lysozyme (Kamiya *et al.,* 1989). Colonies formed on these plates were considered to be germination mutants.

## 2.7.1.5 Genome assembly and annotation

The code used for this analysis is open source and available at http://userweb.eng.gla.ac.uk/umer.ijaz/

To identify the location of transposon insertion within the germination deficient mutants genome sequencing of strains was carried out. DNA was extracted and sequence carried out at GPF on the MiSeg platform. Read 1 and read 2 files were downloaded and the following steps carried out in order to assemble the genomes. Before genome assembly was carried out the quality scores of the reads was checked. Quality of reads was determined by examining the phred score associated with each read. Phred scores give a probability that a base pair is incorrect. For example, a phred score or 10 gives the probability that 1 in 10 nucleotides have been misidentified. A phred score of 20 gives a 1 in 100 chance and so on. For genome assembly any reads with a phred quality score lower than 35 were removed. Assembly was carried out using the Spades assembly tool. Briefly, this takes the read 1 and read 2 files and assembles them into contigs (Bankevich et al., 2012). Contigs less than 1 kb in length were removed before annotation. Remaining contigs were annotated using PROKKA (Seemann, 2014). This creates a variety of files including a genbank file which can then be mined for genes of interest or analysed further. To identify the location of the transposon within the genome of the germination mutants the annotated contigs were imported into CLC genomics workbench and an internal blast search directed to the ermB gene carried out. Once this gene was identified with the

contigs the gene that is was present in was determined by carrying out a Blast search.

## 2.7.2 RNA collection, extraction and sequencing from C. difficile

To investigate the impact of TC on gene expression RNA-seq was carried out. C. difficile R20291 was grown shaking at 37 °C until an optical density (OD) of 0.4 was reached. To one sample, BHI containing TC was added to give a final concentration of 0.1 % TC. To the second sample an equal volume of BHI alone was added. This ensured that both samples were treated equivalently. In total, 3 biological replicates for each growth condition were prepared. Following the addition of BHI, or BHI containing TC samples were incubated with shaking at 37 °C for 1 hour after which 5 mls of culture was removed and added to 9 mls of pre-reduced RNAlater (Thermo Fisher) and incubated for 15 minutes. To harvest the bacterial cells, samples were centrifuged for 15 minutes at 2950 g at 4 °C and the supernatant discarded. 20 units of rRNasin (Promega) was added and pellets were stored at -80 °C until RNA extraction. RNA extraction was completed using the FastRNA Pro blue kit (MP bio) following the manufacturer's instructions. Total RNA was DNAse treated using Turbo DNA-free kit (Ambion) rigorous treatment, with complete removal of DNA was confirmed by failure to amplify the 16s rRNA gene from this sample (2.4.1.2). Depletion of ribosomal RNA was carried out using Ribo-zero rRNA removal kit (Illumina). Testing of RNA guality, cDNA library preparation and sequencing of the cDNA library was carried out at the Glasgow Polyomics Facility (GPF).

# 2.7.3 RNA seq analysis to identify differentially expressed genes after TC exposure

Analysis of RNA-seq data was carried out in CLC Genomics Workbench version 7. A reference genome of *C. difficile* R20291 was downloaded and tracks created to allow alignment of reads to the genome. Differential gene expression was evaluated using Deseq2 package (Love *et al.*, 2014). This package investigates differential count data, in this case the number of cDNA reads aligned to genes in different growth conditions and then compares these. Analysis was carried out to the specifications given in the CLC RNA seq analysis tutorials.

## 2.8 In vivo models of infection

All *in vivo* experiments were carried out in line with the UK Animals (Scientific Procedures Act) 1986. Food and water was provided *ad libitum* and animals were kept at a constant room temperature of 20-22 °C with a 12 hour light/dark cycle. All mice used in this study were female C57bl/6 mice aged 6-8 weeks. After infection mice were monitored daily for weight loss and changes in behaviour. At the end of the experiments mice were humanely sacrificed by the schedule one method of cervical dislocation.

## 2.8.1 Different antibiotic treatments modulate disease outcome

Multiple mouse models were used to determine the impact of different antibiotic treatments on the microbiota. The first used a single dose of clindamycin (150 mg/kg) by oral gavage (200  $\mu$ l) to induce susceptibility to infection. The second used treatment with an antibiotic cocktail (ABC) containing a daily dose of kanamycin (40 mg/kg), gentamicin (3.5 mg/kg), colistin (4.2 mg/kg), metronidazole (21.5 mg/kg), and vancomycin (4.5 mg/kg) (Sigma-Aldrich) *ad libitum* in the drinking water for 3 days. This is followed by a single dose of clindamycin (150 mg/Kg) given by oral gavage 2 days after the cessation of the antibiotic cocktail. Use of this model resulted in more severe disease. Multiple regimes based around these treatments were used and are shown in Figure 2.2.



#### Figure 2.2 Timeline of infection

The figure above details the mouse models used to determine the impact of different antibiotic treatments on colonisation and disease severity. The ABC was administered for 3 days (D-5 to D-3). Clindamycin was given on D-1 and  $10^5$  *C. difficile* spores on D0. Animals were culled at 4DPI. Stars indicate the timing of sampling for microbiome analysis.

During antibiotic treatment mice were transferred daily into clean sterile. On D0,  $10^5$  *C. difficile* spores were administered by oral gavage to each animal. Faeces were collected prior to and post infection with *C. difficile* to monitor relative levels of infection (2.9.1). Following cull, toxin levels (2.9.4) and *C. difficile* numbers in the caecum and colon were enumerated (2.9.2).

#### 2.8.1.1 Bile salt extraction for mouse caecal samples

To prepare samples for Time of Flight mass spectrometer analysis (TOF-Mass spec) of BAs, 1 ml of caecum content, resuspened in PBS, was added to 3 mls of methanol to allow for extraction of BAs. This was mixed and centrifuged at 3000 g for 10 minutes. The supernatant was retained for analysis of BA composition.

### 2.8.1.2 TOF-MS analysis of bile salts in mouse caecal samples

To determine the levels of TC and DCA in the caecum of mice, TOF-Mass spectrometry was used. This was carried by Dr Jia Li at Imperial Collage London using 6538 UHD Accurate Mass Q-TOF; Agilent Technologies. Parameters and methods are described in (Zhang *et al.*, 2016).

# 2.8.2 A mouse model to examine the role of *para-cresol* production in relapsing infection

The factors effecting relapsing *C. difficile* infection are not known. In order to investigate these factors further a relapsing model of *C. difficile* infection has been developed. This makes use of the observation that treatment of mice with clindamycin alone results in persistent colonisation, which although below the limit of detection can be induced by further use of clindamycin. This model was used specifically to determine the impact of *para*-cresol production in relapsing and acute infection. Mice were given clindamycin *ad libitum* in the drinking water (250 mg/L) for 3 days and then switched to normal drinking water. 2 days after cessation of clindamycin mice were administered 10<sup>5</sup> spores of either *C. difficile* R20291 or R20291\_*hpdA*::CT, which is unable to produce *para*-cresol. Faeces were taken daily to determine the level of colonisation with *C. difficile*. After cessation of shedding, relapse was induced with a single dose of clindamycin (150 mg/kg) by oral gavage on D35. Again, mice were monitored and faeces collected to determine levels of *C. difficile* in the faeces (Figure 2.3).



#### Figure 2.3 Timeline of relapsing infection

Clindamycin was given in the DW for 3 days (D-5 to D-3). Mice were switched to sterile DW for 2 days and then administered  $10^5$  *C. difficile* spores at D0.

A variation of this model was also used to examine acute infection in which animals were culled at 2DPI. After cull, toxin levels and *C. difficile* numbers in the caecum and colon were enumerated.

# 2.8.2.1 Colony PCR for detection of R20291\_hpdA::CT from bacterial colonies

In these experiments all of the strains used are derived from the same parental R20291 strain making it not possible to differentiate between these strains with MVLA. Therefore it was necessary to ensure that each mouse was infected with

the correct strain of *C. difficile*. After isolation of *C. difficile* from faeces, colonies from each infection group were recovered used directly for amplification. Recovered colonies were added to 20  $\mu$ l of SDW, heated at 95 °C for 20 minutes before incubation at -20 °C for 5 minutes to aid bacterial lysis. Samples were briefly centrifuged to sediment bacterial debris and 3  $\mu$ l of the supernatant was used as the PCR template. Primers were directed to a region of the *hpd*A gene and a region within the ClosTron intron sequence. R20291\_*hpd*A::CT will give a product of 408 bp whereas R20291 will not form a product due to the absence of ClosTron mutation. The annealing temperature of the reaction was 50 °C. This was used in conjunction with MVLA analysis to ensure that animals were infected with the correct strain of bacteria (2.9.3).

## 2.8.2.2 In vitro growth of C. difficile with induction of para-cresol production in C. difficile

To determine the relative growth rates of R20291 and R20291\_hpdA::CT comparative analysis was performed. In brief, strains were grown in BHI with the addition of 480 mg/L para-hydroxyphenylacetic acid (p-HPA), a precursor of para-cresol to induce para-cresol production. This was added to determine if production of para-cresol has a negative impact on the growth of R20291. Samples were taken every 3 hours for 9 hours and at 24 hours, 48 hours and 72 hours. At 24, 48 and 72 hours the proportion of spores was examined. To assess toxin production 1 ml of supernatant was taken and centrifuged at 18.8 g for 10 minutes and filter sterilised using a 0.2  $\mu$ m Ministart® syringe filter. Samples were stored at -20 °C before used in toxin assays as described in section 2.9.4.

## 2.8.3 Prophylactic treatment with BSH-ve and BSH+ve L. murinus

Experiments were carried out to investigate the potential protective effect of BSH producing *L. murinus in vivo*. To induce susceptibility to infection, mice were given clindamycin (250 mg/L) in the drinking water for 3 days, as described in section 2.8.2. To prepare *L. murinus* for use *in vivo* MRS broth was inoculated and incubated for 9 hours. After 9 hours cultures were pelleted and washed twice with PBS. Samples were adjusted to a concentration of approximately  $5x10^9$  CFU/ml. Each mouse was given 200 µl of *L. murinus* at 24 hours and 6 hours before infection mice equating to a dose of  $10^9$  CFU of *L. murinus*. At D0 mice were administered  $10^5$  *C. difficile* BI-7 spores (Figure 2.4).



**Figure 2.4 Timelines of experiments to test efficacy of BSH** *in vivo* For all animals, clindamycin was delivered in the drinking water for 3 days. This was then replaced with sterile water for the remainder of the experiment. Approximately 10<sup>9</sup> CFU of *L. murinus* was administered to each mouse on 24 h and 6 h prior to infection with 10<sup>5</sup> spores of *C. difficile* BI-7.

Following *C. difficile* infection animals were monitored daily for changes in behaviour and weight loss.

# 2.9 General techniques for the measurement of *in vivo* colonisation and toxin production

A multitude of different mouse models were used in this work. The specifics of these are described in section 2.7. This section details the general techniques that are common to all *in vivo* experiments.

# 2.9.1 Detection of *C. difficile* in faeces as a measurement of colonisation

Total numbers of *C. difficile* in the faeces of mice were monitored daily post infection. Fresh faecal samples were collected, weighed and diluted tenfold in PBS. Dilutions were plated onto Braziers CCEY agar containing the appropriate antibiotic for selection and incubated at 37 °C for 48 hours before enumeration.

## 2.9.2 Culturing of *Clostridium difficile* from the caecum and colon

Upon *post-mortem*, the caecum and colon were harvested and cut longitudinally. *C. difficile* numbers in the caecum and colon were enumerated for lumen associated (LA) and tissue associated (TA) bacteria. Organ contents

were washed in 5 mls of PBS and tissue in 2 mls. Organ washes represent the LA bacteria. TA bacteria were recovered by homogenising the tissue. Organs were homogenised in 2 mls of PBS in the Stomacher Lab Blender 80 (Seaward Medical) and serial dilutions were plated onto Braziers CCEY agar containing the correct selection antibiotic for the strain used. Plates were incubated anaerobically for 48 hours. For spores the same protocol was used but with the addition of a heating step of 30 minutes at 65 °C to kill any vegetative cells. The number of vegetative cells was calculated by subtracting the number of spores from the total *C. difficile* counts.

## 2.9.3 Confirmation of identity of recovered bacteria using Multilocus Variant Number Tandem Repeat Analysis

After clindamycin treatment animals become highly susceptible to *C. difficile* infection. Although the significant efforts are made to limit inadvertent infection with environmental *C. difficile* it is necessary to identify any *C. difficile* recovered. This is determined using Multilocus Variant Number Tandem Repeat Analysis (MVLA). MVLA analysis is a method for typing bacterial strains including *C. difficile* (Marsh et al., 2006). It utilises 7 primer sets that amplify variable repeat regions from within the *C. difficile* genome resulting in the formation of a banding pattern that allows for discrimination of strains from one another. MVLA was used to confirm that *C. difficile* recovered from the faeces of mice was the same as the infecting strain in all experiments performed. In long term experiments numerous samples were taken for analysis each week. Primers used for MVLA are shown in Table 2-4. The annealing temperature of this PCR reaction was 50 °C. The expected banding pattern is different for each *C. difficile* strain.

## 2.9.4 Cellular assays for detection of C. difficile toxins

To semi-quantify the levels of TcdA and TcdB produced in the samples a cellular assay was used. HT29 cells which are sensitive to TcdA and Vero cells which are sensitive to TcdB were used to determine toxin levels in the caecum and colon. Cells were grown in Eagles Minimal essential medium (EMEM) supplemented with 10 % heat inactivated foetal calf serum (Thermo Fisher), 2 mM L-glutamine, 1 % Fungizone Amphotericin B 250 ug/ml (Life Technologies) and 1% Penicillin-

Streptomycin 10000 U/ml (Thermo Fisher). 96 wells plates were seeded with cells and grown at 37 °C with 5 % CO<sub>2</sub> until a confluent mono-layer was formed. The media was removed and the cells were washed with PBS before fresh EMEM was added. Before use in the assays samples were filter sterilised. For the caecum samples, 10 fold dilutions were performed, and for the colon samples 5 fold dilutions. To determine toxin levels in culture media, 2 or 5 fold dilutions were carried out using culture supernatant. In all cases, plates were incubated overnight at 37 °C with 5 % CO<sub>2</sub> before being washed twice with PBS and then fixed in 1 % formalin. Cells were fixed for 15 minutes and washed twice more with PBS and stained with Giemsa for a minimum of 1 hour. Giemsa stain was gently removed with running water and the plates examined by eye. High toxin level causes cell rounding and disassociation of cells from the plate which results in a lack of staining. Toxin level was determined as the highest dilution in which no cells and therefore no staining is present.

## 2.10 Statistical analysis

All analysis of 16s microbiome data was carried out in R version 3.1.3. For all other statistical analysis GraphPad Prism was used. The tests and parameters used are detailed in the figure legends throughout. Tests used included Students T-test, T-test with Welch correction, ANOVA with Tukey's correction and Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn's multiple comparison.

# 3 The impact of the microbiota on *C. difficile* colonisation and disease severity

## 3.1 Introduction

C. difficile is a disease intrinsically linked to disruption of the microbiome, with antibiotic treatment associated with reduction in microbial diversity, known to play a key role in C. difficile infection and disease severity (1.4.4 and 1.6.2). However, the precise mechanisms by which individual or combinations of microorganisms are able to suppress C. difficile colonisation and toxin release are unclear. Evidence of the importance of microbiome diversity is provided by the successful use of FMT to treat this disease (van Nood *et al.*,2013). Although clearly efficacious its clinical application has been restricted to patients suffering multiple relapses of disease. This reflects both issues with screening of faecal donations to limit indirect spread of pathogens to vulnerable patients, and aesthetic issues associated with the direct instillation of filtered faecal material into patients. For these reasons, identification and generation of a synthetic mix of microbes with the metabolic capacity to limit C. difficile colonisation is attractive. To date, several studies in both mouse and man have indicated that such an approach is feasible, with bacteriotherapy shown to suppress infection and reduce carriage of C. difficile in mice and humans (1.5.2). However, whilst much attention has been focussed on restoring microbial diversity, little consideration has been given to the functional metabolic capacity of these microbes. Additionally, not all combinations of bacteria are able to suppress infection (Lawley et al., 2012), further supporting the hypothesis that important functional aspects expressed by the microbiota are required for the restoration of colonisation resistance.

The aim of this study was to determine how different antibiotic combinations impact on the microbiota and how these changes modulate *C. difficile* disease severity. This required a combination of culture based and molecular techniques to investigate the diversity of the microbiome at different time points following antibiotic treatment and pre and post infection. Using these data, we hoped to identify those bacteria and their metabolic functions that influence disease outcome.

The TOF-mass spec data presented in this chapter was carried out by Dr Jia Li at Imperial College London. Bioinformatics analysis was carried out with the assistance of Dr Umer Ijaz.

## 3.2 Results

## 3.2.1 Optimisation of mouse models

Animal models of infection have been widely used for many years to study infection dynamics of *C. difficile in vivo*. Until recent times the most commonly used model was the hamster, which is easily colonised by C. difficile after antibiotic exposure. However, this model reflects only acute infection with animals often rapidly succumbing to infection (1.6.1). The development of mouse models that more closely reflect the spectrum of symptoms seen in human disease has allowed the role of the commensal microbiota in infection to be unravelled. This chapter utilises multiple mouse models of infection in order to determine if specific microbes or microbial functions are responsible for changes in disease severity and outcome. In these models the outcome of infection is influenced by the spectrum of antibiotics administered before infection (1.6.2). Multiple methods of antibiotic delivery were tested including use of oral gavage, ad libitum delivery in water and by intraperitoneal (IP) injection. It was found that administering the ABC in the water followed with clindamycin by gavage was the best method of delivery as it most closely replicated what has been seen in the literature. It also required minimal handling of animals, which reduces the possibility of cross infection with other strains of *C. difficile* that may contaminate the environment.

## 3.2.1.1 Mouse body weights during infection

An important part of the licensure for these experiments is minimisation of animal suffering. As a consequence animals placed on procedure are continually monitored and any changes in behaviour or appearance monitored so that animals can be culled at a previously established humane endpoint. Weight loss in the context of these experiments is a good indicator of disease severity. Consequently, all mice within these experiments were weighed daily and animals suffering losses of greater than 15% of their weight after infection were culled. In these initial experiments mice were treated with different antibiotic combinations before infection with *C. difficile* BI-7 and weight loss measured (2.8.1). The average weight loss of these animals is shown in Figure 3.1. To note only one mouse from the group treated with ABC plus clindamycin group reached this point and was subsequently culled 3DPI.



## Figure 3.1; Impact of different antibiotic pre-treatments on weight loss following infection with *C. difficile*

Mice were infected with  $1\times10^5$  spores of *C. difficile* BI-7 at D0. After infection mice were weighed daily during the course of the experiment and this was used as an indirect correlate of disease severity. Untreated mice (black), clindamycin treated (blue) and those treated with ABC (green) alone did not appear to lose any weight, with the average weights remaining consistent during this period. In contrast mice treated with both ABC and clindamycin (red) suffered from weight loss although some recovery was seen by day 3DPI. Error bars represent +/- SEM. (untreated n=5, ABC n=5, clindamycin n=10, ABC and clindamycin n=10). Significance was determined using a One way Anova with Tukey's correction. The untreated, ABC and clindamycin only treated groups were not significantly different from each other at any point. At 1DPI the ABC and clindamycin treated lost significantly more weight than the untreated and ABC groups (\* = p <0.05). At 2DPI the ABC and clindamycin group had lost significantly more weight than the ABC treated group (\* = p <0.05).

The weight of untreated and ABC only treated mice remained stable throughout infection with no weight loss observed. Clindamycin treated mice lost a small amount of weight but this was not significant when compared with untreated and ABC treated mice at any time point. In contrast mice treated with the ABC plus clindamycin with significantly higher weight loss seen at 1DPI (compared to

ABC and untreated), 2DPI (all other groups) and 3DPI (ABC), with recovery at 3DPI.

## 3.2.1.2 Shedding of Clostridium difficile in the faeces

To determine the extent of infection, shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces was measured for 3 days post infection (DPI) (Figure 3.2).





These data reveal that in contrast to untreated mice, in which no bacteria were recovered from the faeces, samples from those treated with clindamycin or ABC plus clindamycin were highly colonised with *C. difficile*. These levels were significantly higher than those detected in faeces from animals treated with ABC alone at 3DPI. In addition, unlike the other groups, *C. difficile* colonisation in ABC only treated mice appeared to be initially lower (two logs) and was more rapidly cleared than the other two groups with very low levels ( $10^{3}$ CFU/g) of bacteria recovered.

## 3.2.1.3 Colonisation of the caecum and colon

To determine the extent of colonisation of the gut tissue directly, mice were culled at 4DPI and the caecum and colon tissue harvested. The organisms were enumerated from either the lumen or from more intimately associated organisms recovered by homogenates of the tissue. The proportion of vegetative cells and spores were also determined as described in section 2.6.5.1 (Figure 3.3).



#### Figure 3.3 Enumeration of C. difficile in the caecum and colon of infected animals

CFU per ml of vegetative cells (blue) and spores (red) present in the caecum and colon of A) mice treated with clindamycin only (n=10) B) Antibiotic cocktail plus clindamycin (n=10) and C) ABC alone (n=5). Error bars represent +/- the SEM. No bacteria were recovered from the untreated mice. Statistical analysis was performed using Kruskal Wallis test with Dunn's comparison. This found that there were significantly more vegetative cells in the associated with the tissue in the caecum of the mice treated with the ABC and clindamycin (p = <0.5 although the impact of this is unclear.

This showed that mice treated with clindamycin alone, or, with ABC and clindamycin were highly colonised with *C. difficile* in both the caecum and colon. There was with no difference in the colonisation between these treatment groups. In contrast, no bacteria were recovered from either lumen or the tissue from untreated mice at 4DPI. Very low numbers of vegetative bacteria were recovered from the caecum of animals treated with ABC alone and no organisms recovered from the colon.

# 3.2.2 Effect of different treatment groups on mouse body weight and disease severity

## 3.2.2.1 Haematoxylin and eosin stained colon sections

To assess disease severity, tissue from the caecum and colon from mice from all treatment groups was additionally fixed, sectioned and stained with haematoxylin and eosin (H and E) to allow assessment of tissue damage. Representative images from sections of colon tissue are shown in Figure 3.4.



## Figure 3.4 Hemotoxylin and eosin stained colon sections from animals pre-treated with different antibiotic combinations.

Tissue samples were taken 4DPI and immediately fixed in formalin. Sections were cut and H and E stained. Images represent typical histology in A) untreated but infected animals, those treated with clindamycin alone (B) those given ABC alone (C) and those given a combination of ABC and clindamycin. (D). Sections at 10X magnification. Scale bar in bottom right corner shows 100µm

These images reveal that whilst minimal damage to the tissue was observed in mice treated with clindamycin or ABC alone, disruption was apparent in the colon from those treated with the ABC/clindamycin combination. This includes damage to the epithelial surface and blood release into the epithelial tissue.

An alternative but effective method of assessing inflammation and tissue thickness can be provided by calculation of caecal index (CI). This is determined by assessing the proportion of the total body weight that can be attributed to the caeca. This was calculated for all animals using washed tissue recovered from animals 4DPI.



#### Figure 3.5 Caecal index of mice from different treatment groups at 4DPI

The caecal index for each animal was calculated by determining the relative proportion of the total body weight that can be attributed to the washed caecum from each animal. The CI for each animal is represented for untreated (black n=5), clindamycin alone (blue n=10), ABC/clindamycin combination (red n=10) and ABC alone (green n=5). The horizontal bar represents the mean CI for 10 animals per group. Statistical significance was determined using a one way ANOVA with Tukey's correction. Mice treated with the ABC and clindamycin had significantly higher caecal index than mice treated with clindamycin (\*\* indicates p = < 00.1) or those that were untreated (\*\*\* indicates p < 0.0001).

These data revealed that mice that received ABC and clindamycin showed significantly higher CI than untreated animals or those given clindamycin alone. Although there are some slight differences between the other treatment groups none of these were significant. Mice treated with the ABC do have slightly elevated CI which suggests that there may be a role for the antibiotics alone in increased caecum weight. Interestingly, there is a significant increase in CI in mice treated with ABC plus clindamycin compared to clindamycin only treated animals. This suggests it is a combination of the ABC and high colonisation that

causes this increase in caecum weight which may be an indicator of inflammation

## 3.2.2.2 Toxin levels in the caecum and colon

Tissue damage associated with *C. difficile* is largely attributed to the release and activity of TcdA and TcdB. Thus to determine if extent of damage could be attributed to differential production of toxin, luminal contents from mice were filtered and toxin activity measured. This was determined using a cell based assay using HT29 cells, which are sensitive to TcdA and Vero cells which are sensitive to TcdB (Figure 3.6). Using dilutions of these samples we were able to semi-quantify toxin activity by assessing the dilution at which toxin activity (as determined by cell rounding) was absent.





Samples were recovered from the caecum and colon of infected mice at 4DPI and were first filtered to limit bacterial contamination. Toxin titres were then calculated as the reciprocal of the first dilution of the sample that did not cause any cell rounding of HT29 cells (A1, B1) and Vero cells (A2, B2) reflecting TcdA and TcdB activity respectively. Figure 3.6.A reveals the measured activity in the caecum of animals from all 4 treatment groups, whilst Figure 3.6.B the toxin activity in the equivalent colon samples. The toxin activity measured for each animal sample is represented by a single symbol. Horizontal bars represent the mean toxin levels and error bar +/- the SEM. ABC and untreated (n=5) and ABC plus clindamycin and clindamycin (n=10). Statistical analysis was performed using Kruskal Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons. This found no significant difference between clindamycin treated and ABC and clindamycin treated.

These data show that toxin activity was only detected in mice either pre-treated with clindamycin or the ABC plus clindamycin combination. This despite the fact that organisms were recovered at earlier time points from animals treated with ABC alone. In addition, the activity observed between the two groups was approximately equivalent and did not correlate with the level of tissue damage observed in animals from these different groups. In these assays, TcdA activity was relatively low compared to TcdB. This is not unusual and reflects the differential sensitivity of these cell types to the individual toxins.

## 3.2.3 Culturable diversity of the microbiota

As microbiome diversity is known to be a major factor in C. difficile disease, we sought to determine whether the variety of culturable organisms varied between the different treatment groups. To facilitate this assessment, samples were taken from 2 animals from each treatment group and cultured to determine the diversity of the microbiota. This assessment was based on the number of unique colony morphologies that could be recovered from different types of agar/growth conditions used. Bacteria with unique colony morphologies were isolated and analysed further. In total 6 agar types were used both anaerobic and aerobic conditions. The use of this range of media types was to increase the diversity of organism recovered from the samples. This included multiple media types for the isolation of anaerobic bacteria including WCA and FAB. Several high nutrient media types including LB, BHI and CBM were used to enable the isolation of fastidious organisms. The final media type, MRS, was to aid in the isolation of Lactobacillus species. The identity of individual recovered bacteria was confirmed by amplification and analysis of a section of the 16SrRNA gene sequence. Although this is a very crude measure of diversity it does show the influence of different antibiotics upon the culturable members of the microbiota. These data confirmed that the greatest diversity of organisms were isolated from untreated animals. In contrast, several aerobic and anaerobic colony types were lost from animals treated with clindamycin and the ABC/clindamycin combination. Animals from both treatment groups had a >50% reduction in the number of unique colony types present after antibiotic treatment. In total 18 species were identified (Table 3-1) and retained for use in future experiments.

Family	Isolate	Isolation conditions
Dermacoccaceae	Dermococcus	Aerobic
Enterobacteriaceae	Citrobacter	Anaerobic
	E. fergusonii, Shigella sonnei	Anaerobic
	or E.coli	
	E. fergusonii, S. sonnei or	Anaerobic
	E.coli	
Enterococcaceae	Enterococcus faecium	Aerobic
	Enterococcus casseliflavus	Aerobic
	Enterococcus	Anaerobic
	Enterococcus	Anaerobic
Lactobacillaceae	Lactobacillus apodemi	Aerobic
	L. apodemi	Anaerobic
Micrococcaceae	Kocuria rhizophila	Aerobic
	K. rhizophila	Aerobic
	Micrococcus luteus	Aerobic
Pseudomonadale	Enhydrobacter or Moraxella	Aerobic
Staphylococcace	Staphylococcus lentus	Aerobic
	Staphylococcus warneri	Aerobic
	S. warneri	Aerobic
	S. warneri	Aerobic

Table 3-1 Identification of bacteria isolated from mouse faeces

## 3.2.4 Molecular assessment of microbiome diversity

As not all members of the microbiome can be directly cultured, the impact of antibiotic pre-treatment was further assessed by the amplification and analysis of the V4 region of the 16s rRNA gene. To determine the temporal changes in bacterial species, samples were taken from all animals in each group prior to antibiotic treatment (D-6), following 2 days of ABC treatment (D-3), post ABC and pre clindamycin (D-2), post clindamycin and pre-infection (D0) and at 3DPI (D3). This allowed for comparisons of community structure throughout the experiment.

## 3.2.4.1 Measurement of alpha diversity

By examining alpha diversity it is possible to determine changes in OTU diversity within each treatment group. This allows the impact of the different regimes on bacterial diversity to be determined. Here 3 measures of alpha diversity were used, Observed, Simpson and Shannon. The Observed diversity simply shows changes in the number of different OTUs present within samples but does not take into account the relative abundance of these individual OTUs. Both Simpson and Shannon measures of diversity take into account the abundance of individual OTUs. The effects of the different antibiotic treatments are reflected in the changes to alpha diversity shown in Figure 3.7.



#### Figure 3.7 Alpha diversity in the microbiota of mice from all treatment groups over antibiotic treatment and infection

This reveals 3 different approaches to the measurement of alpha diversity following different antibiotic treatments. The Observed gives the number of OTUs present in the sample at each time point and only takes into account species number, both Simpson and Shannon indexes use OTU number and the abundance of OTUs (calculated using Phyloseq 's plot\_richness() function). Each time point is represented by a box and whisker plot showing the minimum, maximum and mean values. Comparing mice treated with any of the antibiotic regimes at D-5 to the same mice at D0 show significantly lower Shannon diversity indexes compared to mice before the treatment. No sample is available at D0 for the untreated animals but there is no difference in diversity between D-5 and D3.

All antibiotic treatments resulted in a decline in the number of observed OTUs recovered. Use of ABC alone led to a transient reduction in the observed OTU number with the recovery of diversity seen immediately after of antibiotic treatment. Animals given clindamycin alone or the ABC/clindamycin combination suffered from dramatic loss of diversity that persisted until 3DPI with only minor recovery in the observed numbers of OTUs. This suggests that the most dramatic and persistent changes in community structure were due to the use of clindamycin.

Although useful, observed diversity does not take into account the relative proportion of OTUs within the microbiota so gives only a limited view. Both Simpson and Shannon take into account not just the number of different OTUs but also the relative abundance of these OTUs. A low Simpson or Shannon diversity measure signifies overrepresentation and unequal distribution of OTUs within the microbiota. In animals treated with the ABC alone there is a reduction in the Simpson and Shannon measures of diversity. This means that although there was a reduction in OTU numbers these were still fairly evenly distributed. However, statistical analysis of Shannon measures of diversity showed that treatment with the ABC results in a significant decrease in this measure (p = 0.009). However, clindamycin treatment results in an even more dramatic reduction in both Simpson and Shannon measures of diversity. Clindamycin treatment either alone (p =1x10<sup>-7</sup>) or in conjunction with the ABC (p =  $2x10^{-4}$ ) results in a significant reduction in Shannon diversity index. This significant reduction represents overrepresentation of a subset of OTUs. Examination of the Taxa plots confirms this finding as after clindamycin treatment there is a bloom of Enterobacteriaceae (Figure 3.10 and Figure 3.12). In both groups of animals receiving clindamycin the majority of the sequences identified within the sample belonged to OTU\_1, E. coli. This highlights the importance of examining multiple measures of diversity when considering microbiome data as the observed diversity alone would not highlighted such differences. Untreated animals show no changes in any measure of alpha diversity in samples taken at the beginning and end of the experiment. Sadly, no other samples were taken during the course of this experiment so no information is available about changes in diversity at the time of infection.

## 3.2.4.2 Measurement of beta diversity

Comparisons of alpha diversity give an indication of how the different antibiotic regimes alter diversity within a treatment group. However, they offer no direct comparison of the bacterial community structures between treatment groups. Unlike alpha diversity, beta diversity allows comparison between treatment groups rather than within treatment groups. Figure 3.8 shows PcoA plots using Weighted Unifrac measurement of beta diversity. Weighted Unifrac uses a combination of OTU abundance and phylogenetic distance to group samples. Before treatment at D-5 there is significant overlap between each of the treatment groups suggesting that the structure of each of the mouse microbiotas is similar at the start of the experiment. At D-3 post antibiotic treatment there is clear grouping of the treatment groups suggesting that there are unique community structures associated with each. There is significant overlap between animals treated with ABC plus clindamycin and clindamycin alone however there appears to be greater variation in animals receiving both the ABC and clindamycin.



#### Figure 3.8 Principle Co-ordinate analysis plots of all treatment groups at D-5, D0 and D3

Samples are grouped according to treatment groups (Untreated, purple; clindamycin alone, blue, ABC plus clindamycin combination, green and ABC alone, red) using mean ordination values and spread of points. At D-5, before infection and antibiotic treatment, mice from all groups overlap suggesting similar structure of the microbiota at the beginning of the experiment. At D0, after the different antibiotic treatments the treatment groups begin to cluster together (There is no untreated sample at this time point). The ABC only treated group cluster separate from the other groups. Unsurprisingly the ABC plus clindamycin and clindamycin only treated groups overlap, although there is more variation in the ABC plus clindamycin group. At D3 the clear groupings are still clear although clustering is less tight than seen at D0, this is likely due to recovery and increased diversity of the microbiota at this time point.

## 3.2.5 Taxa plots of abundant OTUs

Comparisons of both alpha and beta diversity showed significant changes in the abundance and diversity of species present in the microbiota (Figure 3.7 and Figure 3.8). To more closely examine the specific changes associated with individual taxa plots of the most abundant phyla at each time point were constructed (Figure 3.9, Figure 3.10, Figure 3.11 and Figure 3.12). These plots allow for easy visualisation of changes in the community structure.



#### Figure 3.9 Taxa plots of the most abundant phyla in untreated and infected mice

Stacked bar plot of the most abundant phyla present at the start (D-5) and end (D3) of the experiment with all sampling points are displayed. Each bar plot represents an individual mouse denoted by the number at the base of the bar plot. Diversity and species richness remain throughout the course of the experiment. In these animals the most abundant phyla are represented by Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes with these phyla representing the majority of sequences recovered. Infection with *C. difficile* in the absence of antibiotic pre-treatment does not seem to have any impact the structure of the microbiota as it remains very similar to the initial sampling point.



#### Figure 3.10 Taxa plots showing the most abundant phyla identified in mice treated with Clindamycin alone

Stacked bar plot of the most abundant phyla present at all sampling points are displayed. Each bar plot represents an individual mouse denoted by the number at the base of the bar plot. This reveals that clindamycin alters the community structure of the gut with a shift from a community dominated by Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes to one inhabited almost exclusively by Proteobacteria. Closer inspection show of this data shows that at D0 the majority of Proteobacteria sequences recovered belong to 2 OTUs both identified as Enterobacteriaceae. At D3 some recovery is present with an increase in the number of Firmicutes. However, a large proportion of the Firmicute sequences are derived from *Clostridium difficile* (OTU\_13).



## Figure 3.11 Taxa plot of the most abundant phyla in mice treated with ABC alone

The 20 most abundant phyla present at all sampling points are displayed. Each bar plot represents an individual mouse denoted by the number at the base of the bar plot. Treatment with the ABC causes changes to the community structure with increases in the proportion of Bacteroidetes to Firmicutes. The proportions start to resolve from D0. Treatment with the ABC does not cause sufficient changes to the microbiota to allow infection with *C. difficile*.


#### Figure 3.12 Taxa plot of the most abundant phyla in mice treated with the combination of ABC and clindamycin.

The most abundant phyla present at all sampling points are displayed. Each bar plot represents an individual mouse denoted by the number at the base of the bar plot. As was seen in ABC treated mice the ABC altered the ratio of Bacteroidetes to Firmicutes. Subsequent clindamycin treatment has a dramatic impact on diversity with large blooms of Proteobacteria. At D3 there is some recovery with decreases in the number of Proteobacteria. Closer inspection revels that a large proportion of the sequences at D3 are derived from *Clostridium difficile* (OTU\_13).

These data reveal that whilst there is some variation between sampling points, the microbiota of untreated animals remained diverse (Figure 3.9). In contrast, animals given a single dose of clindamycin either alone or in combination with the ABC showed significant changes in community structure, with huge increases in Proteobacteria, found to represent 2 OTUs (Figure 3.10 and Figure 3.12). Treatment with the ABC alone results in an increase of OTUs associated with a higher proportion of Bacteroidetes to Firmicutes than is seen in mice before treatment (Figure 3.11 and Figure 3.12). In both groups in which clindamycin is used, OTU 13 (*C. difficile*) is one of the dominant OTUs present. In contrast, OTU 13 is not present in untreated animals or those given ABC alone, supporting the culture based data as *C. difficile* was not detected at high levels in these animals at 4DPI.

Please note that the colours representing specific phyla vary on each figure presented.

# 3.2.6 Tax4Fun assessment of metabolic potential of the microbiome

Whilst OTU abundance information is useful for determining which species are present within a sample and can show how antibiotics influence community structure, it provides limited insight into the functional changes within the microbiome. As functional capacity is more highly conserved than community structure (Figure 1.10), it is likely that significant changes to this may be important in infection. The use of new programs that allow the functional capacity of the microbiome to be evaluated using just 16s data are becoming popular. One such bioinformatics pipeline is called Tax4fun (Abhauer et al., 2015). Application of this method allows the metabolic potential of a sample to be inferred through the use of reference genomes to indicate the potential metabolic activity of the OTUs identified within the sample. However, as many of the OTUs identified within these data sets are only resolved to genus level there will be limitations to this method. Although there are potential issues with these methods they can significantly increases the usefulness of these datasets as it helps to identify potential metabolic changes that may be important in the context of colonisation and infection of C. difficile.

### 3.2.6.1 Abundance of BSH during antibiotic treatment

Due to the importance of primary bile salts in *C. difficile* spore germination, investigation of the microbiota was initially focused on determining the impact of antibiotic treatment on those organisms that express BSH and 7 $\alpha$ -dehydroxylase enzymes. These two enzymes are involved in bile metabolism and have been proposed as potentially important enzymes in colonisation resistance due to their ability to modify BAs (1.3.2). Attempts were made to measure the abundance of both BSH and 7 $\alpha$ -dehydroxylation enzymes within the Tax4fun datasets in the different treatment groups. The 7 $\alpha$ -dehydroxylase enzymes were not found within the data sets although this is most likely due to poor annotation of these enzymes in reference genomes rather than actual absence. The abundance of BSH enzymes before and after antibiotic treatment was initially determined using data generated from Tax4fun analysis. As BSH are the first enzyme to act upon BAs during modification they were used as a proxy for the presence or absence of the pathway as these enzymes have to act to enable further BA modification (Figure 3.13).



**Figure 3.13 Tax4fun assessment of BSH abundance in mice from different treatment groups** Kruskal-Walis test was used to compare the abundance of BSH in the microbiome before and after antibiotic treatment. A) In untreated animals there was no change in the abundance of these enzymes. B) After clindamycin treatment there was a significant decrease (p= 5.9e-5) in BSH abundance. C) In ABC plus clindamycin animals there was a decrease after clindamycin treatment but this is not significant. D) In animals treated with the ABC alone there was a significant (p= 0.048) increase in BSH abundance.

Using this approach, it was observed that BSH producing species showed significantly lower representation after use of clindamycin. Animals treated with

the ABC/clindamycin combination also have the same decrease after clindamycin is administered, although this is not significant. Use of the ABC alone results in an increase in the abundance of BSH enzymes which may explain why animals given this treatment were only transiently colonised. Untreated animals have no change in the abundance of BSH suggesting that this function is normally stable within the microbiome.

## 3.2.7 Impact of antibiotic treatment on presence of BSH enzymes and bile metabolism

As Tax4fun analysis showed significant changes to the abundance of BSH enzymes within the different antibiotic treatment groups (Figure 3.13) we used PCR amplification to determine if these enzymes could be directly detected in the microbiome of animals. As the BSH genes from different bacterial species have very divergent nucleotide sequences, CODEHOP primers that allow for the amplification of multiple BSH genes using one set of primers were used. The primers used to investigate these enzymes were designed in this manner and were a kind gift from Prof Julian Marchesi (CU) (Figure 3.14).



## Figure 3.14 Detection of BSH genes in the microbiome of mice treated with different antibiotic regimens

BSH sequences were amplified using specific primers from microbiome samples collected from animals subject to different antibiotic treatment. Timing of ABC and clindamycin treatment is indicated in the figure. Each gel represents the typical amplified bands from untreated animals (A), those treated with clindamycin alone (B) those treated with a combination of ABC and clindamycin (C) and those given ABC alone (D).

The PCR results from this analysis confirmed that BSH genes could be amplified in all samples taken from untreated animals. Similarly, BSH could also be amplified in samples taken from animals treated with ABC. Conversely, there appeared to be a loss of BSH producing bacteria following treatment with clindamycin, either when used alone or in combination with ABC. Interestingly, animals in which the BSH genes could not be amplified were highly colonised whilst those in which BSH were detected were only transiently colonised (ABC) or not colonised at all (untreated group). These results support the initial Tax4fun analysis approach giving confidence to this approach in inferring metabolic potential. This additionally supports the idea that clindamycin is responsible for the loss of colonisation resistance and that this is mediated in part by bacteria involved in bile metabolism.

### 3.2.8 TOF-MS analysis of bile salts in the caecum

BSH activity represents the gateway reaction in BA metabolism with deconjugation of the amino acid allowing for further modification. As both the PCR amplification and Tax4fun analysis revealed that clindamycin treatment reduced BSH abundance, we wished to determine if these changes correlated with changes in the abundance of primary bile salts in the gut. This was evaluated using time of TOF-MS analysis on caecal content samples from all groups taken at 4DPI. The relative abundance of TC to DCA was then compared and revealed that higher levels of TC were present in their caeca of animals treated with clindamycin (either alone or in combination with ABC). In contrast, untreated animals had higher levels of deoxycholic acid in these samples (Figure 3.15-A, B). Direct comparison of samples from clindamycin only or ABC plus clindamycin showed no differences in the abundance of these bile salts (Figure 3.15-C). Investigation of the abundance of specific BAs in ABC only treated animals is underway but the data has not yet been received.



#### Figure 3.15 Scatter plots of PLS-DA of faecal ions from mice in different treatment groups

Each point represents a single faecal ion with ions identified as TC and DCA labelled. The p(corr)[1] p values show the differences between the groups and the p[1] values represent the abundance of ions A) Comparison of untreated animals and those given clindamycin. B) Comparison of untreated animals and those given ABC plus clindamycin C) Comparison of animals given clindamycin alone or ABC plus clindamycin. Clindamycin treatment, either alone or with ABC resulted in significantly higher levels of TC compared to untreated mice. Untreated mice had significantly higher levels of DCA compared to both clindamycin and ABC plus clindamycin treated animals. Clindamycin treated and ABC plus clindamycin treated animals showed no difference in the abundance of TC or DCA.

These data suggest that clindamycin treatment results in a loss of bacterial bile metabolism from the microbiome and that BSH can be used as a marker of this change. Comparison of DCA and TC abundance between clindamycin treated and ABC/clindamycin treated mice did not show any differences so it may be that whilst bile metabolism is important in colonisation resistance, it does not explain the enhanced tissue damage and weight loss observed when animals are given a combination of ABC and clindamycin.

# 3.2.9 Comparison of community structure before and after clindamycin treatment

To determine how the different antibiotic treatments may impact upon the microbiome it is important to compare the structure of the microbiota before and after the different treatments. Such comparison of the community structure before and after treatment with clindamycin showed that 120 OTUs were significantly altered in abundance by use of this antibiotic. In total, 8 OTUs (Table 3-2) were found to be increased after clindamycin with 102 significantly reduced (Table 3-3).

using (Benjamini and Hochberg 1995) to reduce false discovery rate.	
ΟΤυ	Adjusted P value
OTU_1 Escherichia coli	4.3031e-237
OTU_21 Enterobacteriaceae	2.2604e-20
OTU_233 Lactococcus	1.1169e-16
OTU_558 Enterobacteriaceae	1.0536e-11
OTU_547 Escherichia/Shigella	2.4532e-10
OTU 600 Escherichia/Shigella	2.7872e-09

 Table 3-2; Comparatively increased OTUs following clindamycin treatment

OTU 781 Escherichia/Shigella

OTU 460 Mannheimia

DESeqDataSetFromMatrix() function from DESeq package with a significance value cut-off of 0.001. This allows negative binomial GLM fitting and Wald statistics. Multiple testing corrections using (Benjamini and Hochberg 1995) to reduce false discovery rate.

Of the 8 increased OTUs there are 3 that are identified as *Escherichia/Shigella* (OTU 547, 600 and 781). In addition to this OTU\_1, *E. coli*, is shown to be the

7.5277e-09

5.1012e-07

most significantly increased confirming the bloom of Enterobacteriaceae following clindamycin treatment that was identified in the Taxa plots.

In total 102 OTUs were decreased after clindamycin treatment. For simplicity these have been assigned to bacterial families as several were represented by multiple OTUs.

#### Table 3-3; Comparatively decreased OTUs following clindamycin treatment

DESeqDataSetFromMatrix() function from DESeq package with a significance value cut-off of 0.001. This allows negative binomial GLM fitting and Wald statistics. Multiple testing corrections using (Benjamini and Hochberg 1995) to reduce false discovery rate.

ΟΤυ	Adjusted P value
5 Bacteroidales	4.6671e-20 - 4.6216e-05
18 Porphyromonadaceae	9.8556e-15 - 4.7587e-05
2 Flavonifractor	1.1115e-11 - 5.1202e-05
OTU_92 Clostridium_XlVb	2.8024e-11
45 Lachnospiraceae	2.6526e-10 - 8.8107e-05
3 Oscillibacter	9.4232e-11 - 2.4789e-06
5 Barnesiella	2.751e-10 - 3.6031e-06
10 Ruminococcaceae	6.1919e-10 - 7.2647e-06
10 Clostridiales	1.6439e-09 - 9.9022e-05
2 Bacteroidetes	2.7872e-09 - 1.9396e-06
OTU_50 Alistipes	1.1706e-08
OTU_18 Prevotellaceae	4.7381e-08
OTU_183 Clostridia	9.4571e-08
3 Unclassified Bacteria	4.8608e-07 - 1.4466e-05
OTU_44 Bacteroides acidifaciens	1.0783e-06
OTU_69 Clostridium_XIVa	2.477e-06
2 Odoribacter	7.1769e-06 - 6.1494e-05
OTU_5 Allobaculum	9.1968e-06

Large numbers of OTUs were significantly decreased after clindamycin treatment which would be expected as it is a broad spectrum antibiotic. Closer observation of this data shows that huge numbers of the OTUs belong to the class of bacteria identified as Clostridia. This includes OTUs assigned as Lachnospiraceae, with this family of bacteria the most affected by clindamycin treatment with 45 OTUs decreased after clindamycin treatment. Multiple Bacteroidetes were also decreased including OTU\_44 *Bacteroides acidifaciens*, a known BSH producer. Other strains known to produce BSHs that were impacted were members of the Clostridia and Clostridiales. Specifically there was a decrease in OTU\_69 a *Clostridium* XIVa, species in this cluster are known to produce 7 $\alpha$ -dehydroxylase, suggesting that these enzymes may also be lost from the microbiome post clindamycin. A combination of microbiome, PCR, TOF-MS and Tax4fun data suggest that bacteria involved in bile metabolism are important in mediating colonisation resistance.

# 3.2.10 Comparison of significantly altered OTUs in colonisation and severe model

Although important in colonisation resistance, changes in BA metabolism seem to play no role in differences in disease severity. However, modification of the flora may be responsible by altering other functions that contribute to gut health. To determine if these changes contribute to disease severity, the organisms identified in samples from clindamycin alone and ABC plus clindamycin treated animals were compared. This revealed that 34 OTUs were significantly different between the two treatment groups, with 24 (Table 3-4)

#### Table 3-4; Comparative increased OTUs in ABC plus clindamycin treatment group

DESeqDataSetFromMatrix() function from DESeq package with a significance value cut-off of 0.001. This allows negative binomial GLM fitting and Wald statistics. Multiple testing corrections using Benjamini Hochberg.

OTU	Adjusted P value
OTU_780 Parabacteroides	1.77E-18
OTU_ 11 Parabacteroides goldsteinii	2.55E-18
OTU_ 3 Parabacteroides distasonis	2.51E-15
OTU_2 Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron	1.76E-14
OTU_784 Parabacteroides	9.94E-14
OTU_772 Parabacteroides	3.52E-13
OTU_34 Firmicutes	1.18E-10
OTU_812 Parabacteroides	2.92E-09
OTU_ 22 Erysipelotrichaceae bacterium Alo17	7.83E-09
OTU_850 Parabacteroides	2.63E-08
OTU_468 Bacteroides	2.92E-08
OTU_24 Bacteroides intestinalis	3.07E-08
OTU_7 Enterococcus	1.15E-07
OTU_5 Allobaculum	1.25E-07
OTU_10 Barnesiella	3.44E-07
OTU_122 Unclassified bacteria	2.04E-05
OTU_40 Porphyromonadaceae	2.04E-05
OTU_17 Burkholderiales	2.65E-05
OTU_733 Parabacteroides distasonis	3.91E-05
OTU_755 Parabacteroides	3.95E-05
OTU_750 Parabacteroides	5.14E-05
OTU_734 Parabacteroides	5.25E-05
OTU_756 Parabacteroides	8.68E-05
OTU_ 64 Betaproteobacteria	9.65E-05

OTUs found to be decreased in the ABC plus clindamycin treatment group compared to the clindamycin alone group with 10 OTUs reduced (Table 3-5).

Table 3-5; Comparatively decreased OTUs in ABC plus clindamycin treatment group

DESeqDataSetFromMatrix() function from DESeq package with a significance value cut-off of 0.001. This allows negative binomial GLM fitting and Wald statistics. Multiple testing corrections using Benjamini Hochberg.

OTU	Adjusted P value
OTU_15 Lactobacillus johnsonii	7.87E-32
OTU_ 36 Porphyromonadaceae	8.14E-12
OTU_223 Lactococcus	2.37E-11
OTU_21 Enterobacteriaceae	2.31E-10
OTU_45 Lactobacillus intestinalis	2.92E-09
OTU_91 Mucispirillum schaedleri	2.92E-09
OTU_181 Enterorhabdus mucosicola	1.24E-05
OTU_53 Porphyromonadaceae	2.60E-05
OTU_47 Odoribacter	3.95E-05
OTU_88 Lachnospiraceae	5.0929e-05

In the severe disease model half of the 24 significantly altered OTUs were assigned to *Parabacteroides*. This included *Parabacteroides goldsteinii* (OTU\_11) and *Parabacteroides distasonis* (OTU\_3). Additionally there was an increase in OTU\_2 identified as *Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron* a specialised mucin degrader. Interestingly there was a decrease in two other mucus dwelling species OTU\_91, *Mucispirillum schaedleri*, and OTU\_181, *Enterorhabdus mucosicola*. This suggests that ABC may somehow alter mucus homeostasis.

# 3.2.11 The impact of antibiotic treatments on the functional capacity of the microbiota

### 3.2.11.1 Significantly altered KEGG pathways

Comparison of the metabolic potential of the microbiota between the clindamycin and ABC/clindamycin treatment groups provides an opportunity to associate specific metabolic functions with disease severity. Using Tax4fun we were able to map the majority of OTUs to KEGG metabolic pathways with significant differences between the clindamycin only and ABC plus clindamycin identified. In total 20 KEGG functions were significantly altered between the

two treatment groups with 14 functions increased (Table 3-6) and 6 decreased (Table 3-7) in the ABC plus clindamycin group.

# Table 3-6; KEGG functions that are significantly higher in the ABC plus Clindamycin compared to clindamycin alone

Significantly altered pathways determined using a Kruskal-Wallis test with Benjamini Hochberg correction for multiple testing. Adjusted P values reported

KEGG Information	Adjusted P value
K02014; iron complex outer membrane receptor protein	0.045117
K03296; hydrophobic/amphiphilic exporter-1 (mainly G-	0.045117
bacteria), HAE1 family	
K02004; putative ABC transport system permease protein	0.045117
K16089; outer membrane receptor for ferrienterochelin and	0.045117
colicins	
K01190; beta-galactosidase [EC:3.2.1.23]	0.045117
K05349; beta-glucosidase [EC:3.2.1.21]	0.045117
K07085; putative transport protein	0.045117
K03737; putative pyruvate-flavodoxin oxidoreductase	0.045117
[EC:1.2.7]	
K03088; RNA polymerase sigma-70 factor, ECF subfamily	0.045117
K01187; alpha-glucosidase [EC:3.2.1.20]	0.045117
K03585; membrane fusion protein	0.045117
K03654; ATP-dependent DNA helicase RecQ [EC:3.6.4.12]	0.045117
K03169; DNA topoisomerase III [EC:5.99.1.2]	0.045117
K01897; long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase [EC:6.2.1.3]	0.045117

## Table 3-7; KEGG functions that are significantly lower in the ABC plus clindamycin compared to clindamycin alone

Significantly altered pathways determined using a Kruskal-Wallis test with Benjamini Hochberg correction for multiple testing. Adjusted P values reported.

KEGG Information	Adjusted P value
K00123; formate dehydrogenase, alpha subunit [EC:1.2.1.2]	0.045117
K01752; L-serine dehydratase [EC:4.3.1.17]	0.045117
K01581; ornithine decarboxylase [EC:4.1.1.17]	0.045117
K15580; oligopeptide transport system substrate-binding protein	0.045117
K07258; D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase (penicillin-binding protein 5/6) [EC:3.4.16.4]	0.045117
K07306; anaerobic dimethyl sulfoxide reductase subunit A [EC:1.8.5.3]	0.045117

Significantly altered KEGG functions include potential mucus degrading and utilising enzymes; beta-galactosidase, beta-glucosidase and alpha-glucosidase. This data is in agreement with the inferred increase in the mucin degrader *B*. *thetaiotaomicron* identified in the microbiome data and may represent a disruption of mucus homeostasis. In addition to these changes, there is also an upregulation of multiple transport proteins that may be involved in nutrient uptake, iron uptake and antibiotic efflux. This reflects adaptation of the resident microbiota to the niche created by the antibiotic treatment. Differences in inferred KEGG functionality between the clindamycin alone and ABC plus clindamycin group highlight the significant impact such treatments can have on nutrient and metabolite availability.

It is possible to use additional analysis techniques to determine the importance of specific metabolic functions in placing an animal into the treatment group it originated from. By doing this is it possible to determine if it is possible to use the changes identified to sort the samples into the correct groups. Using a Random Forest Classifier (RFC) it is possible to determine which metabolic functions identified by Tax4fun are important in classifying samples into the different antibiotic treatment groups. The plot shown in Figure 3.16 shows the mean decrease accuracy, which ranks the variables in order of importance in classifying a sample into its treatment groups. So the higher up the ranking the variable the more important it is in helping to classify samples. Figure 3.16 shows the 20 significantly altered KEGG pathways between the clindamycin alone and ABC/clindamycin groups ranked in order of importance in placing samples into the ABC/clindamycin treatment group.



#### Figure 3.16 Use of Random Forest Classifier on Tax4fun data to determine which metabolic functions correlate with different antibiotic regimes

Metabolic functions that classify samples between ABC plus clindamycin and clindamycin only groups. Variables are ranked in order of importance in helping to correctly classify samples . Importance of variables calculated using randomForest() function. The higher the mean decrease accuracy score the more important the variable is in helping group the samples.

The mean decrease accuracy (Figure 3.16) shows that the 20 KEGG functions identified in tables 3-5 and 3-6 are sufficient to separate the ABC plus clindamycin from the clindamycin only treated mice. Use of this information can be successfully used to sort these samples into the correct treatment groups using a RFC (Figure 3.17).





Analysis of the OTUs present and the functions of these OTUs show that there are both structural and metabolic differences between the clindamycin only and ABC plus clindamycin treated animals. These differences have potentially important roles modulating disease severity and warrant further investigation. For example beta-glucosidase activity is ranked as the second most important variable in distinguishing mice from the clindamycin only group to the ABC plus clindamycin group. This suggests that further investigation of mucin degradation and homeostasis may be beneficial in increasing our understanding of disease.

### 3.3 Discussion

### 3.3.1 Infection Outcome

In this study analysis of how different antibiotic pre-treatments alter colonisation resistance and disease outcome were studied. As described in section 2.8.1, mouse models were established to ensure that the outcome of infection mirrored that previously reported in the literature including significant weight loss after infection and damage to tissue (Chen et al., 2008; Collins et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2011). The mortality rate seen here was lower than in some of these studies; however as these studies often used the high toxin producer VPI 10463 this may provide an explanation for the differences observed. Additionally it has been noted that different C. difficile strains have varying levels of virulence in the mouse model (Theriot et al., 2011). It has recently been shown by Collins et al., (2015) that severity can be increased further by extending the duration of the ABC to 5 days. It has been previously shown that the inclusion of metronidazole in drinking water results in a bitter and unpleasant taste, reducing the consumption of water by the mice (Hou *et al.*, 2007). This may mean that the dosage is not as high as expected which may explain why the ABC alone is not able to render the mice susceptible to infection and why the Simpson and Shannon diversity remains high. To ameliorate this some studies include a sweetener in the water when delivering antibiotics to encourage consumption.

In brief, in our experiments animals treated with clindamycin alone were colonised, with little weight loss or damage to tissue. In contrast animals treated with the ABC plus clindamycin combination suffered from significantly more weight loss, had significantly higher CIs and with epithelial damage present in tissue samples. Untreated but infected animals were not colonised, whilst those given ABC alone were only transiently colonised with very low numbers of *C*. *difficile* detectable 4 DPI, reflected in by both shedding and microbiome data.

# 3.3.2 Impact of the different treatment regimens on microbiome structure

Treatment with clindamycin had the biggest impact on the structure of the microbiome, with a bloom of Enterobacteriaceae observed in both groups treated with this antibiotic. Interestingly, the majority of the organisms recovered at D0 belonged to 2 OTUs from this phylum, one of which was *E. coli*. This bloom in Enterobacteriaceae is well documented in the literature and is commonly reported to be a consequence of antibiotic treatment in animals and people (Peniche *et al.*, 2013; Rea *et al.*, 2012; Reeves *et al.*, 2011).

### 3.3.3 Clindamycin results in loss of colonisation resistance

In these experiments significant C. difficile colonisation was restricted to animals treated with clindamycin or ABC plus clindamycin. Mice treated with ABC alone were only transiently colonised suggesting that clindamycin removes those species that influence C. difficile persistence. In this work attention was focused on BSH enzymes, which act as the gateway reaction in bile metabolism. Tax4fun analysis supported this hypothesis by revealing that relative abundance of BSH enzymes was reduced in animals that became highly colonised with C. difficile. Amplification of BSH genes by PCR confirmed the loss of organisms expressing BSH after clindamycin treatment, which in turn was associated with long term colonisation. Untreated animals and those given ABC only retained these enzymes as part of the flora, and either did not become colonised or were only transiently affected suggesting rapid recovery of the microbiota. Additionally TOF-MS analysis of filtered caecum samples 4DPI revealed an increase in TC compared to untreated animals. This decrease in the abundance of BSH during *C. difficile* infection has recently been demonstrated in patients with recurrent infection with decreases in 10 OTUs accounting for a 67.3% decrease in BSH abundance in these patients compared to controls (Allegretti et al., 2016).

Another important process in this pathway is the multistep  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation pathway. Attempts to determine the abundance of the *baiCD* gene from this pathway using PCR and Tax4fun were unsuccessful. This may be because this pathway is much less abundant and restricted to a few members of the

microbiota, thus making detection in databases and amplification more difficult. Members of the *Clostridium* XIVa cluster are known to carry out this function. OTU\_69, one member of this cluster, was significantly decreased after clindamycin treatment indirectly suggesting a potential decrease in this function. Loss of this OTU cluster has been associated with reduced colonisation resistance to C. difficile and has been described in previous studies (Collins et al., 2015). A recent study showed that a single bacterium from this cluster, C. scindens, was able to reduce C. difficile disease severity in mice as a consequence of DCA production (Buffie et al., 2014). Further experiments to validate this observation including the creation and testing of an isogenic C. scindens strain in which this gene is deleted are needed. Interestingly the use of C. scindens did not confer full protection, suggesting other members of the flora play a role in protection. Previously, BSH producing bacteria have been shown to restore  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylase function to the microbiota, even though these bacteria do not harbour these enzymes. This is thought to reflect selection pressure created by the high concentration of CA, encouraging bacteria that are able to detoxify it to bloom (Gustafsson *et al.*, 1998). Additionally the  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylase enzymes are unable to act on conjugated bile salts, with upstream deconjugation by BSH required for these enzymes to function. This suggests that restoration of both functions may be required for colonisation resistance to be restored (Batta et al., 1990). Furthermore, the reduction of taurine to H<sub>2</sub>S has been found to be an essential substrate for  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylase producing bacteria, suggesting that these bacterial populations interact with each other in vivo (Van Eldere et al., 1996). These studies show the importance of understanding bacterial interactions as multiple pathways are intertwined with production of some metabolic products directly influencing other functions in the gut.

It is clear that bacterial bile metabolism plays an important role in colonisation resistance but does not appear to be involved with increase severity. The work presented here suggests that BSH might be a good biomarker of bile metabolism which could indicate potential susceptibility to *C. difficile* colonisation.

#### 3.3.4 The microbiome impacts upon disease severity

From our data, it would appear that disease severity is not pathogen driven as there were no significant differences in colonisation and toxin levels between clindamycin alone or the ABC plus clindamycin combination. However, there were significant differences in weight loss, CI and differences in damage to the guts of infected animals. Therefore additional severity may be due to the impact of the different antibiotic regimes on the microbiota. ABC treatment results in an increase in *B. thetaiotaomicron* a specialised mucin degrader with large portions of the its genome dedicated to utilising mucin (Martens et al., 2009). An increase in *B. thetaiotaomicron* suggests that treatment with ABC may result in an increase in mucin degradation activity. Further investigation of Tax4fun data showed that increase in enzymes involved in mucin degradation were important in classifying mice from the severe group from those in which only colonisation was observed. However, as explained previously, the majority of OTUs could not be resolved to species level. This could potentially impact the ability of Tax4fun to accurately infer the metabolic potential. For this reason it would be useful to experimentally investigate changes in the abundance of mucin degrading enzymes. This could be done using reverse transcription PCR or by directly measuring the activity of these enzymes in the faecal samples of mice that have been treated with the ABC.

Previous studies have shown that *B. thetaiotaomicron* facilitates *C. difficile* infection in mice through the production of succinate which can be utilised as a carbon source by *C. difficile* promoting expansion of the organism in the colon (Curtis *et al.*, 2014; Ferreyra *et al.*,2014). Increased degradation of mucus leads to a spike in free sialic acid which can then be utilised by *C. difficile* (Ng *et al.*, 2013). Interestingly an increase in the abundance of mucosal bacteria has been found in patients in patients with IBD and is associated with more severe inflammation (Swidsinski et al., 2002). The impact of mucin degraders in this context is interesting as many organisms have previously been described as being beneficial organisms within the microbiome. For example, *B. thetaiotaomicron* has been shown to aid development of the postnatal gut (Xu & Gordon, 2003) and facilitate angiogenesis in the intestine (Stappenbeck *et al.*, 2002). This highlights how the influence of a particular organism can vary depending on individual circumstances.

The observed increase in mucin degraders seems to correlate with a loss of other mucus dwelling species. This most likely reflects disruption of mucus layer homeostasis with an increase in mucus degraders likely to disrupt the stable mucus layer, potentially reducing mucus thickness or preventing proper formation of the mucus layer. In mono associated rats B. thetaiotaomicron has been shown to increase goblet cell differentiation and expression of mucus related genes. This was ameliorated by administering the mice *Faecalibacterium* prausnitzii which then restored homeostasis of this system (Wrzosek et al., 2013). This suggests that F. prausnitzii may have some therapeutic potential, mediated by the restoration of mucus layer homeostasis and further investigation of this is warranted. It may be that in these mice there is increased mucus production which may prevent proper formation of the protective mucus layer. Interestingly, it was noted during the experiments that animals treated with the ABC had large quantities of mucus in their faeces. Additionally, disruption is supported by the observation that there is a significant decrease in two mucus dwelling species M. schaedleri and E. mucosicola following ABC plus clindamycin treatment. Such a change in mucus structure may allow C. difficile greater access to the epithelia resulting in more direct delivery of toxins, leading to increased weight loss and tissue damage. Dysregulation of the mucus layer may also mean greater activation of innate inflammatory responses through activation of TLR's on epithelial cell surfaces by bacterial antigens (Figure 3.18).



#### Figure 3.18 Potential impact of the microbiota on mucus thickness

The mucus is made up of two distinct layers the inner mucus layer (IML) and the outer mucus layer (OML). Increases in mucin degraders may result in a decrease in mucus layer thickness and stability allowing *C. difficile* cells and toxin to better access to the epithelial cell surface.

In addition to alterations in the abundance of mucus associated bacteria there were alterations in the number of *Parabacteroides*. Of the 24 OTUs significantly altered between the two disease models 12 belong to the *Parabacteroides*. This includes *P. goldsteinii* and *P. distasonis* which have the potential to invade epithelial cells so may also increase disease severity (Nakano et al., 2008). It has also been found that mice with increased numbers of *Parabacteroides* and *Bacteroides* have a more diffuse mucus layer (Jakobsson et al., 2015) which may explain the increased quantity of mucus in the faeces of these mice. Increases in *Parabacteroides* have been associated with super shedding mice (Lawley *et al.*, 2012) and also significantly associated with mice that succumb to *C. difficile* infection (Collins *et al.*, 2015). Similarly increases in *Parabacteroides* have been noted in humans infected with *C. difficile* suggesting a role for these bacteria in both mouse and human infection (Chang *et al.*, 2008; Rea *et al.*, 2012; Rea *et al.*, 2013).

This study suggests that both colonisation resistance and disease severity are modulated by the microbiota and can be altered by the antibiotics used before infection. The antibiotic regimes used in these experiments impact the microbiota in different ways, leading to changes in microbial diversity that alter metabolism. These alterations can favour pathogenesis by changing the availability of substrates that C. difficile can utilise and additionally by creating an environment primed for damage and inflammation. Knowledge of which antibiotics destroy bacteria involved in bile modification or alter mucus structure may be useful when prescribing to vulnerable patients. This data also offers the opportunity to use these microbial genes as markers of disease susceptibility. BSH in this study serve as a good marker for healthy bile metabolism in the gut, and could be used to highlight susceptibility to infection. Additionally increased proportions of mucus degrading enzymes seem to be a good indicator of disease vulnerability and it will be interesting to see if over representation of enzymes could predict onset of more severe disease in a clinical setting.

The work undertaken in this chapter has shown the importance of the microbiota in both colonisation resistance and disease severity. Severity seems to be mediated by an increase in invasive bacterial species and disruption of mucus homeostasis whereas colonisation resistance is controlled by changes to bacterial bile metabolism. Chapter 4 will focus on the ability of BSH to modify the efficiency of *C. difficile* spore germination *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

# 4 Inhibition of germination by Bile Salt Hydrolase producing strains

## 4.1 Introduction

In the previous chapter, a link between BA metabolism and resistance to *C. difficile* colonisation was established. These data, together with that presented in the literature, indicate that in particular loss of bacteria expressing BSH enzymes correlates with decreased colonisation resistance. This is because BSH producing bacteria modify BAs and open them up to further modification including dehydroxylation. Such modifications potentially limit the availability of TC to induce spore germination (1.3.2). Although this link has been alluded to in many publications, the capacity of the individual bacteria producing these enzymes to limit *C. difficile* spore germination has not been investigated formally. If such a link could be made, it would provide significant justification to the instillation of such bacteria therapeutically and would support the use of defined bacteria in colonic replacement therapies rather than the undefined mixtures used currently in faecal transplants.

In this chapter, the isolation and characterisation of several BSH producing bacteria is described. Their capacity to inhibit germination and outgrowth of *C*. *difficile in vitro* and *in vivo* was also determined.

### 4.2 Results

# 4.2.1 The impact of incubation with different bile salts on spore germination and growth

It has been suggested that modification of BA by intestinal bacteria from primary BA (TC) to secondary BA (CA and DCA) reduces the capacity of *C. difficile* to germinate and grow. To confirm this observation, *C. difficile* spores were exposed to different BAs and the growth within the culture observed. Spores were added to BHI with and without the addition of 0.1% TC, 0.1% CA or 0.1% DCA. Growth was determined by changes in  $OD_{600}$  of the culture with samples taken for OD measurements every 3 hours for 12 hours and finally at 24 hours.

Using this approach we determined if incubation with different BAs had any impact on the time taken for spores to germinate and grow (Figure 4.1).



**Figure 4.1 Growth of** *C. difficile* **BI-7 spores after exposure to different bile salts** Germination and growth of *C. difficile* in BHI broth alone (Black), BHI supplemented with 0.1% TC (Dark blue), CA (Light blue), and DCA (red). Spores incubated with TC had reached significantly higher ODs than all spores in all other growth conditions at 9 (\*\* indicates p = < 0.01) and 12 hours (\*\*\* indicates p < 0.0001). At 24 hours spores from all growth conditions reached significantly high ODs than those incubated with DCA (\*\*\* indicates p = < 0.001). Additionally spores grown in BHI alone reached significantly higher ODs than those grown with CA or TC (\*\* indicates p = 0.01). Error bars represent +/- the SEM of 3 biological replicates. Significance was determined using ANOVA with Tukey's post-test.

Incubation of spores in BHI with 0.1% TC resulted in rapid germination and growth of the bacteria with increases in OD observed from 6 hours post inoculation and significant differences in growth recorded at 9 (p = <0.01) and 12 hours (p = <0.0001). Growth reached stationary phase by 12 hours. In contrast no growth was observed within the first 12h when the spores were inoculated into BHI alone or BHI containing CA. This suggests that TC plays an active role in stimulating efficient spore germination. Inclusion of additional time points between 12-24 hours would have further helped to determine more precisely whether CA had any impact on germination. As expected, spores incubated with DCA did not germinate or outgrow within the 24 hour time period measured with the OD in this group significantly lower (p = < 0.0001) than those observed at 24 hours for all other growth conditions. As DCA is known to be a potent inhibitor

of *C. difficile* growth this is the outcome that was expected. The OD of cultures grown with TC or CA were significantly lower at 24 hours than those grown in BHI alone (p = < 0.01), suggesting some inhibition of growth by these BAs. These results suggest that germination and vegetative growth are most efficient after exposure to TC and reflect the huge differences that individual BAs appear to have on rates differential effects on germination and subsequent growth of the organism.

# 4.2.2 Detection of BSH activity in bacteria isolated from the mouse gut

As bacteria alone help to modify BAs, bacteria expressing BSH were chosen for further investigation. In chapter 3, several different species of bacteria were isolated from the colon of mice (Table 3-1). The exact identity of these strains was confirmed by sequencing the V4 variable region within the 16s rRNA gene. Subsequent analysis of the microbiome confirmed that clindamycin treatment of these animals resulted in a reduction of many of these bacteria.

A plate based assay was used to identify bacteria possessing BSH activity. This activity was determined by the precipitation of deconjugated BAs into the media resulting in the formation of white granular colonies. As TC is the most potent inducer of germination, strains were tested for their ability to deconjugate TC into CA. Of the 18 strains originally isolated, 5 were able to successfully to deconjugate TC to CA. This included a number of isolates identified as *Staphylococcal* species (Table 4-1).

Isolate	LB	LB + TC (0.5%)
S. warnei		
S. warnei		$\bigcirc$
S. warnei		0
S. lentus	C.S.	

Table 4-1 BSH activity against TC in strains isolated from the mouse gut

# 4.2.3 Impact of other BSH producing bacteria on *C. difficile* spore germination

To determine if BSH activity and its subsequent modification of TC affected spore germination the following experiment was performed. In brief, bacteria were grown in BHI containing 0.1% TC for 24 hours. The organisms were then removed by centrifugation and the media was filtered sterilised. This filtered material was then tested to determine if it influenced the efficient germination of *C. difficile* spores. Of these strains, 8/18 different bacterial isolates were able to inhibit *C. difficile* BI-7 spore germination (Table 4-2).

Family	Organism	Inhibition of
		germination
Dermacoccaceae	Dermococcus	-
Enterobacteriaceae	Citrobacter	-
	Escherichia fergusonii	-
	Shigella sonnei or E.coli	
	E. fergusonii Shigella	-
	sonnei or E.coli	
Enterococcaceae	Enterococcus faecium	+
	Enterococcus casseliflavus	+
	Enterococcus	-
	Enterococcus	+
Lactobacillaceae	Lactobacillus apodemi	-
	L. apodemi	+
Micrococcaceae	Kocuria rhizophila	-
	K. rhizophila	-
	Micrococcus luteus	-
Pseudomonadale	Enhydrobacter or	-
	Moraxella	
Staphylococcace	Staphylococcus lentus	+
	Staphylococcus warneri	+
	S. warneri	+
	S. warneri	+

#### Table 4-2 Ability of different bacterial strains to inhibit spore germination

Of the 8 strains that could inhibit germination 5 had been previously shown to possess BSH activity against TC in a plate based assay (Table 4-1). These assays suggest that BSH activity may be able to decrease rates of spore germination *in vitro*. However, for 3 of these isolates inhibition of germination did not appear linked to BSH activity. This could either suggest that these strains were identified falsely as non BSH producers using the BSH plate assay or it may be that there are other bacterial factors that could be impacting on spore germination.

In addition to the *Staphylococcus* isolates shown in Table 4-1, a *L. murinus* isolate was identified with BSH against TC. Interestingly, a second *L. murinus* isolate displayed no equivalent BSH activity (Figure 4.2).



#### Figure 4.2 Detection of BSH activity in Lactobacillus murinus isolates

*L. murinus* strains were plated onto MRS (A and C) and MRS with 0.5% TC (B and D) and incubated for 72 hours. BSH activity was determined by the presence of white granular colonies and the precipitation of cholic acid into the media (D).

To further unravel the role of BSH production in inhibition of spore germination these two strains were studied in greater detail. Firstly to determine if differences in BSH production were readily attributable to specific genetic sequence differences, the whole genomes of both *L. murinus* strains were sequenced and compared.

#### 4.2.3.1 Genome sequencing of *Lactobacillus murinus* isolates

Genomic DNA was extracted from each *L. murinus* strain and sequencing carried out on the MiSeq at the Glasgow Polyomics Facility. The genomes of both *L. murinus* isolates were assembled and annotated as described in section 2.7.1.5. Once assembled, annotated genomes were mined for sequences annotated as BSH by the bioinformatic software PROKKA. Genomes were also analysed for the presence of the 7 $\alpha$ -dehydroxylation genes (the *bai*CD gene of the *bai* operon), which did not appear to be present in either genome. Further inspection of the BSH specific sequences showed that these were almost identical, with the majority of the DNA and protein sequences conserved. However, the main difference between these two sequences was the absence of 39 nucleotides at the start of annotated BSH gene, which is equivalent of a loss of the first 13 amino acids (Figure 4.3).

BSH-ve BSH+ve	LGRNFDYEFSYGEKAVIIPRNYVFELRKLPALSKHYAMVGLTSVFDD MCTAVSFKTKDHYFGRNFDYELSYGEKAVIIPRNYVFELRKLPALSKHYAMVGLTSVFDD :*******:***************************
BSH-ve BSH+ve	TPLLYDAVNEHGLAMAGLNFEGNAVFYDFDPEMDNVTPFEFIPYILGQCKNVAEAKQMLT TPLLYDAVNEHGLAMAGLNFEGNAVFYDFDPEMDNVAPFEFIPYILGQCKNVAEAKQMLT ************************************
BSH-ve BSH+ve	KTNLVNEAFRADLPLSPLHWIISDSEDNTIVVETLADGMKVYDDPVDVMTNNPTFDKQLF KINLVNEAFSADLPLAPLHWIISDSEDNTIVVETLADGMKVYDDPVGVMTNNPTFDKQLF * ****** *****
BSH-ve BSH+ve	NLNNYRGLSAKTPENTFDPTFELPAYSRGMGTLGLPGDLTSSSRFVKAAFVKAHSVCEPD NLNNYRGLSAKTPENTFDPTVELPAYSRGMGTLGLPGDLTSSSRFVKAAFVKAHSVCELD ************************************
BSH-ve BSH+ve	ESSSVSQGFHILSAIEQQRGCCEVSEGKYEYTIYSACYNKDKGILYYKTYEDSQITALDM ESSSVSQGFHILSAIEQQRGCCEVSEGKYEYTIYSACYNKDKGILYYKTYEDSQITALDM ******
BSH-ve BSH+ve	HKVDLESDRFTLYPLSQTQHFNYAN HKADLESDRFTLYPLSQTQHFNYAN **.***************

## Figure 4.3 Alignment of BSH protein sequences from BSH-ve and BSH+ve *L. murinus* strains

Alignment of both *L. murinus* BSH protein sequences was carried out in Clustalw2. The important Cys1 catalytic domain is highlighted in yellow. The BSH from BSH-ve is missing the first 13 amino acids of the protein including both the methionine needed for expression and the Cys1 which is essential for function rendering the BSH inactive.

Amongst the missing amino acids is the one of the key cysteine residues, Cys1, which is essential for BSH activity (Ridlon et al., 2006) (Figure 4.4). As protein also lacks the methionine start codon it is unlikely that the protein is expressed. As a consequence, truncation of the BSH gene in the BSH-ve *L. murinus* strain is the most likely explanation for the lack of BSH activity in this isolate. To confirm the truncation of this gene, both the full length BSH and truncated BSH (tBSH) were amplified by PCR.



**Figure 4.4 Predicted structure of the full length BSH from** *L. murinus* The predicted structure of the full length BSH from *L. murinus* with the essential cysteine that forms the catalyst centre highlighted in purple.

### 4.2.3.2 Amplification of BSH and truncated BSH genes from *L. murinus*

Primers were designed to allow amplification of both the full length BSH and tBSH from the *L. murinus* isolates. This analysis confirmed that the full length BSH could not be amplified from the strain lacking BSH activity, whereas primers designed for the amplification of the tBSH allowed amplification from both strains (Figure 4.5).



#### Figure 4.5 Amplification of tBSH and BSH from both *L. murinus* strains

Primers directed to the full length BSH and tBSH were used to detect BSH in both *L. murinus* isolates. Only the tBSH could be amplified from *L. murinus* that did not have BSH activity. Both the tBSH and full length BSH could be amplified from the *L. murinus* isolate with BSH activity. The BSH gene has an expected product size of 978bp and tBSH expected product size of 939bp.

This result suggests that this gene truncation in the BSH-ve *L. murinus* strain renders the gene inactive and explains the lack of BSH activity by this strain. As BSH are involved in resistance to high concentrations of BA *in vivo* it is likely that truncation of this gene may increase the sensitivity of this strain to BA. To investigate the impact of this truncation on the growth of this strain, cultures were grown in the presence and absence of TC.

### 4.2.4 The impact of TC on the growth rates of *L. murinus* strains

Analysis of the growth of both *L. murinus* strains was determined by inoculation of MRS broth with or without the addition of 0.1% TC. Viable counts were taken every 3 hours for 9 hours and viable counts performed to determine if TC had an impact on *L. murinus* viability and growth (Figure 4.6).



#### Figure 4.6 Growth of Lactobacillus murinus isolates in MRS broth with and without the addition of 0.1% TC

A) BSH-ve *L. murinus* isolate and B) BSH+ve *L. murinus* isolate were grown in MRS broth alone (black) and MRS broth with 0.1% TC (red). Data points represent the mean and error bars are +/- the SEM of 3 biological replicates. The BSH-ve *L. murinus* strain showed a growth defect in the presence of TC with a significant reduction at 9 hours. Significance was determined using a student's t test (\* signifies p=0.0156).

From these data, it would appear that addition of 0.1% TC to the media dramatically slowed the growth of the BSH-ve strain of *L. murinus*. The difference in growth was only significant at 9 hours (p = 0.0156) potentially due to variation at the earlier time points. The strain was still able to grow to relatively high bacterial loads suggesting that BSH activity is only responsible in part to the bile tolerance observed within these strains. However, inactivation of this gene does have an impact on growth. Never the less, the ability to adapt to the presence of bile may mean that the strain carrying the intact BSH gene is more competitive within the host. However, this does not help explain why the seemingly low bile tolerance strain was originally isolated from the mouse faeces. One possible explanation is that *in vivo* the combinations of bacteria found in this niche are able to deconjugate BA more efficiently than a single strain. This may mean that the toxicity of these compounds overall remains low allowing BSH-ve strains to flourish.

# 4.2.5 BSH producing *L. murinus* can inhibit *C. difficile* spore germination

As previously described, BAs play an important role in *C. difficile* spore germination with modification of BAs decreasing their ability to induce germination. To determine if BSH activity and its subsequent modification of TC to CA affected spore germination the following experiment was performed. In brief, the two described *L. murinus* strains were grown in BHI containing 0.1% TC for 24 hours. The organisms were then removed by centrifugation and the media was filtered sterilised and adjusted to pH7. This filtered material was then tested to determine if it influenced the efficient germination of *C. difficile* spores (Figure 4.7).


Figure 4.7 Percentage spore germination of *C. difficile* BI-7 after incubation with supernatant from BSH-ve and BSH+ve *L. murinus* 

Percentage *C. difficile* spore germination after incubation with 0.1% TC as a positive control of maximal germination (dark blue) and CA as a negative control of reduced germination (light blue). *L. murinus* strain were grown in BHI with 0.1% TC for 24 hours before being filtered and the supernatant used to stimulate spore germination. The BSH-ve *L. murinus* (black) and the BSH+ve *L. murinus* (red) showed differing capacities to inhibit spore germination. To calculate the percentage germination the number of vegetative cells and spores was determined using differential counts of heated and unheated samples. From this the percentage germination could be calculated as the percentage loss of bacteria after heating. Error bars represent +/- the SEM of 3 biological replicates. Statistical analysis was carried out with a ANOVA with Tukey's post-test. The BSH +ve *L. murinus* strain was found to significantly reduce germination compared to incubation with TC alone or incubation with a BSH –ve *L. murinus* strain (p=<0.001).

The media recovered from the BSH+ve isolate contained a substance that did not stimulate germination efficiently, with rates of germination mirroring those found after exposure to CA. This would suggest that modification of bile salts by bacteria has an important role in regulating the efficiency of *C. difficile* spore germination. However, it is also possible that *L. murinus* is able to impact upon *C. difficile* germination and outgrowth by other as yet undefined mechanisms. These could include the production of inhibitory compounds such bacteriocins that could inhibit *C. difficile* germination and growth (Y. S. Chen & Yanagida, 2006; Lee, Chung, & Seo, 2013; Weese et al., 2004; Yun, Oh, & Griffiths, 2014). Therefore, to further examine the impact of BSH on germination attempts were made to express both the full length BSH and tBSH in *E. coli*.

## 4.2.6 Cloning and expression of BSH from *L. murinus*

Primers were designed to contain the restriction sites Sph1 and Xba1 to allow cloning of both the BSH and tBSH gene into the pnz44 vector. This system allows for constitutive and high levels of expression of BSH in *E. coli*. To promote expression of the tBSH gene, an additional methionine start codon was added during the amplification step. Although restriction digest analysis of these plasmids suggested that cloning was successful, neither was found successfully expressing the BSH protein.

## 4.2.7 Germination assays with BSH expressing E. coli

Although BSH activity seemed to reduce the ability of *C. difficile* spores to germinate *in vitro*, we were aware that other factors expressed by the *L. murinus* strains may be influencing spore germination. However, as we had not been able to make this link directly through the expression of the BSH genes from this organism, we chose to indirectly establish this relationship using BSH expressing clones generated from the bacteria recovered from the human gut (Jones *et al.*, 2008). A library of BSH expressing clones was kindly provided by Prof Julian Marchesi (CU), which were generated by cloning the amplified BSH genes from the human gut microbiome into the constitutive pnz44 plasmid. Members of this library had been previously screened for BSH activity and clones *et. al.*, 2008). To identify clones with activity appropriate for study, a screen using TC was used. This identified two clones, one with high activity against TC and a second with undetectable levels of activity against TC (Figure 4.8).



# Figure 4.8 Plate assay for BSH activity against TC from BSH isolated from the human gut microbiome

*E.coli* containing BSH were plated onto LB agar containing 0.5% TC. Different BSHs have different substrate specificities. A) An *E. coli* clone containing a BSH with no activity against TC and B) an *E. coli* clone with high activity against TC as demonstrated by the formation of white granular colonies and the precipitation of TC into the media. These clones were used in subsequent germination assays.

These strains were utilised in germination assays, using the *E. coli* strain expressing a BSH with no activity against TC as a negative control. The BSH genes are expressed in the same plasmid from identical XL1-blue *E. coli*. This makes it easier to unravel the role of BSH expression on *C. difficile* spore germination, as the only factor that should differ between the clones is the activity of the BSH gene. It was found that the *E. coli* containing a BSH with activity against TC was able to inhibit spore germination with levels reduced to the levels seen when spores are incubated with CA alone. The *E. coli* containing the BSH with no activity against TC was unable to inhibit spore germination with levels reduced to the levels the same as those seen in spore incubated with TC (Figure 4.9).



# Figure 4.9 Percentage germination of *C. difficile* BI-7 spores after growth with the TC-ve and TC+ve BSH clones

Percentage germination of spores incubated with TC (dark blue), CA (blue) and TC-ve *E coli* (black) and TC+ve *E. coli* (red) BSH stains. The number of vegetative cells and spores was determined using differential counts of heated and unheated samples. From this the percentage germination could be calculated. Error bars represent +/- the SEM of 3 biological replicates. Statistical analysis was carried out with a ANOVA with Tukey's post-test. The *E. coli* with activity against TC (TC +ve) was found to significantly reduce germination compared to incubation with TC alone or incubation with the TC-ve *E. coli* clone (p= <0.001).

This supports the mechanism for inhibition of germination being the modification

of TC to CA through BSH production.

# 4.2.8 Testing of *L. murinus* as a prophylactic treatment of *C. difficile*

Germination of spores is clearly a fundamental step in *C. difficile* pathogenesis. Consequently identification of a strain of *L. murinus* that is capable of decreasing spore germination of *C. difficile* offers a potential new prophylactic treatment. To determine if animals colonised with the BSH producing *L. murinus* and subsequently infected with *C. difficile* spores showed reduced colonisation, experiments using both strains of *L. murinus* were tested *in vivo*.

## 4.2.8.1 Time line of prophylactic treatment experiment

For these experiments, 10 mice were placed into 3 different treatment groups, with 2 cages of 5 mice per treatment. The 3 groups were as follows, a control

group given no *L. murinus*, mice treated with the BSH-ve *L. murinus* and animals treated with the BSH+ve *L. murinus*. In all groups, animals were pre-treated with clindamycin to remove any members of the flora that naturally protect against *C. difficile* colonisation including those that produce BSH. The appropriate *L. murinus* strains were administered to the mice on 2 occasions 24h and 6h prior to *C. difficile* delivery. To determine the impact of this treatment on the gut flora, microbiome samples were taken from 6 mice (3 per cage) per group throughout the experiment. As the *L. murinus* strains were not specifically genetically marked (being originally isolated as members of the natural flora), it was hoped that use of the microbiome data may provide indirect evidence of successful colonisation.

### 4.2.8.1 Shedding of Clostridium difficile in the faeces

During the course of these experiments, shedding of viable *C. difficile* in the faeces was used as an indicator of successful germination and growth within the animal (Figure 4.10).



Figure 4.10 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces of mice from all experimental groups up to 25 DPI

Mice were given  $1 \times 10^9$  CFU of *L. murinus* on D-1 and 6 hours prior to *C. difficile* on D0.  $1 \times 10^5$  CFU of *C. difficile* spores were given on D0. Faecal samples were collected daily and colony forming units (CFU) of *C. difficile* per gram of faeces were determined as a measurement of successful colonisation. Control mice given no *L. murinus* (blue), mice given BSH-ve *L. murinus* (black) and a final group given BSH+ve *L. murinus* (red) were shown to be equally colonised by *C. difficile* after infection. Error bars show +/- SEM (n=10).

As can be seen from the data, no differences were observed between any of the experimental groups with each showing very similar levels of *C. difficile* in the faeces at all time points tested. This high level of colonisation suggests that the BSH producing *L. murinus* strain was unable to prevent colonisation of these animals, as shedding in this group closely mirrored the control group and the BSH-ve group. This suggests that *C. difficile* spores were still able to germinate and grow effectively. However, closer inspection of the data revealed that of the two cages of animals given the BSH producing *L murinus*, all animals in one of the cages had levels of *C. difficile* below the limit of detection by D14, with no further shedding detected after this point. This would be a decrease in infection time of at least 11 days when compared to the other groups. In contrast, no other cage of animals reached this point during the 25 days of the experiment. It is not clear if this reduction is due greater efficiency of

colonisation by the BSH+ve *L. murinus* strain or whether other members of the flora from these mice are affecting *C. difficile* persistence. Clearly this is an area that requires more attention.

#### 4.2.8.2 Body weight of mice during C. difficile infection

As described previously, the extent of infection and indirectly the degree of suffering of the animals was monitored continually throughout the course of the experiment. In previous experiments we had observed that weight loss correlated with disease severity, so mice were weighed daily to determine if administration of *L. murinus* had any impact on this (Figure 4.11).





Treatment with either strain of *L. murinus* had no impact on weight loss during infection, with the BSH-ve and BSH+ve strains closely mimicking the weight loss observed in the untreated animals. Whilst culture of *L. murinus* from the faeces was attempted, use of MRS agar was not selective enough to discriminate between the many different isolates recovered. To further investigate whether

animals were successfully colonised with *L. murinus*, PCRs for the BSH genes expressed by the strains were carried out on total bacterial DNA recovered from the faecal samples.

# 4.2.8.3 Detection of BSH genes in the microbiome as a marker of *L. murinus* colonisation

Amplification of the BSH by PCR was performed using DNA recovered from the faecal samples at different time points during the experiment. Data is presented from samples collected prior to clindamycin treatment (D-5), post clindamycin treatment (D-3) and post treatment with *L. murinus* (D1) (Figure 4.12).



#### Figure 4.12 Detection of *L. murinus* BSH in the microbiota of mice

PCRs directed to the *L. murinus* BSH were carried out on samples collected before clindamycin treatment (D-5), after clindamycin treatment (D-3) and after both doses of *L. murinus* were administered (D1) from control, BSH-ve and BSH+ve groups (n=6). Each gel is representative of an animal from each group. Variations are explained fully in the text.

All animals in this experiment tested positively for the BSH gene prior to clindamycin treatment. As observed previously (Figure 3.14), this amplification was not possible post clindamycin suggesting that the organisms expressing this gene were sensitive to this antibiotic. After infection, animals given BSH+ve *L. murinus* appeared to have regained the BSH gene within the microbiome, in contrast to those treated with the BSH-ve strain which did not regain the gene. However, examinations of later time points during infection (7DPI, 10DPI and 14DPI) suggest that colonisation was only transient. This may explain why there were no apparent differences in the recovery of *C. difficile* from these animals. Further analysis of BA profiles *in vivo* would be needed to determine the full impact of the different treatment regimes. This would help to determine if the different *L. murinus* strains used in this experiment have an impact on BA metabolism *in vivo*.

# 4.3 Discussion

# 4.3.1 BSH producing bacteria can inhibit *C. difficile* spore germination *in vitro*

In the previous chapter, BSH activity was shown to play an important role in colonisation resistance. Loss of theses enzymes was linked to a change in BA metabolism (confirmed by TOF-mass spectrometry - Figure 3.15) resulting in increased germination and growth of *C. difficile in vivo*. In this chapter, several different bacterial species were identified as able to express BSH, the activity of which modified *C. difficile* spore germination *in vitro*. Further investigation revealed that *E. coli* clones expressing the BSH enzyme (Jones *et al.*,2008) were also able to inhibit spore germination, but only if this activity was specifically associated with the breakdown of TC.

Recovery of two L. murinus strains, which were genetically highly related, showed that only the isolate that expressed an intact and functional BSH was able to inhibit *C. difficile* germination. In mice, *Lactobacillus* are responsible for ~86% of BSH activity measured (Tannock et al., 1989) making these strains a good candidates for prophylactic use in vivo. Whilst, experimental data outlined here would indicate that whilst the use of BSH+ve clones of *L. murinus* had little impact on C. difficile colonisation in vivo, there is increasing evidence that restoration of BSH function can help to recover BA metabolism both directly and indirectly. In particular, recovery of BSH activity has been linked to greater  $7\alpha$ dehydroxylation activity within the microbiome after clindamycin treatment (Gustafsson et al., 1998). This most likely reflects an increase in the amount of CA following BSH breakdown of TC, thus providing a selection pressure that allows bacteria that encode genes for the  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation pathway to thrive. Interestingly, another study, in which mice were fed CA showed a significant increase in the Clostridial composition of the microbiota. There was also a large increase in DCA levels suggesting an increase in the population that are capable of  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation, an activity linked mainly to Clostridial species (Saiful Islam *et al.*, 2011). A similar study carried out by Ridlon *et al.*, (2013) found that feeding mice 1% CA resulted in an increase in  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation and Clostridia. These studies strengthen the hypothesis that restoration of bile metabolism

could be achieved by introduction of BSH producing bacteria or through direct feeding of CA. However, such approaches must be performed with caution as changes in the relative composition and concentration of BAs can be harmful. This is because BAs and their derivatives are capable of damaging mammalian cell membranes and have been linked to increased risk of carcinoma (Barrasa *et al.*, 2013; Tsuei *et al.*, 2014), potentially making ingestion of these compounds unwise. Altering this pathway using bacteria may be a safer alternative as this it is more likely to be associated with microbiome homeostasis. Overall, it is the production of DCA that is ultimately required to inhibit *C. difficile* growth. Our data *in vitro* would suggest that BA metabolism is associated with different aspects of *C. difficile* pathogenesis with BSH activity linked to reduction in germination and  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation preventing vegetative growth.

# 4.3.2 *L. murinus* producing BSH are unable to inhibit spore germination *in vivo*

Use of L. murinus in vivo did not show any prove successful in vivo. However, shedding data showed that there was a difference between the 2 cages of mice in the BSH+ve group, with one cage having no detectable *C. difficile* after 14DPI. Evidence from both the literature and this thesis suggest that bacteria possessing BSH offer good prospects as potential probiotics. However, the evidence at least in the mouse experiments is less than compelling with no difference between the average shedding between control animals and those given the BSH expressing L. murinus. However, there could be several explanations for these disappointing data; firstly it may be that the dosage given was insufficient to restore the bacteria to the gut. PCR analysis for the BSH genes showed regained BSH in animals given the BSH+ve L. murinus strain but not those given the BSHve strain. PCR analysis of later time points showed that this colonisation was transient. Further study (including the direct marking of strains) would be required to directly confirm strains colonisation of the animals. This is important as it would allow the relative efficiency of colonisation by each strain to be determined. At present within this study it is unclear whether a sufficient number of bacteria survived passage through the acidic environment of the stomach to allow effective colonisation of the colon and restoration of BSH function. In the study by Gustafsson *et al.*, (1998) in which  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation was recovered following treatment with BSH producing strains, bacteria were

delivered for 5 days, in a freeze dried form at a concentration of 10<sup>9</sup> CFU bacteria. This would have exposed the mice to much higher numbers of bacteria than used in these experiments. Therefore working out the appropriate dose of probiotic bacteria and timing of delivery is essential. However, as these experiments are dependent on pre-treatment with clindamycin to remove the existing microflora, extension of the dosing times could allow sufficient recovery of the animals own flora that could influence infection outcome.

Another explanation for the failure of this approach may relate to the rate at which the *L. murinus* was able to deconjugate the bile salts *in vivo*. If this was insufficient to influence the balance of bile salts in the gut, normal BA metabolism to the gut would not return. As such the activity of the BSH produced may be important and subsequent isolation of bacteria revealed other strains with higher activity for TC than the *L. murinus* tested *in vivo* (Figure 4.13).



**Figure 4.13 BSH activity of** *L. murinus* and an additional BSH producing strain BSH activity of A) BSH+ve *L. murinus* and B) an additional BSH producing bacterial strain isolated from MRS agar from a mouse faecal sample. Although both result in the precipitation of CA into the media there is a much higher concentration precipitated around the bacterial strain in B which suggests higher BSH activity in this strain.

In contrast to the situation *in vivo*, *in vitro* experiments use a finite amount of TC in the media, the majority of which can be deconjugated to CA. *In vivo* bile salts are released regularly, meaning very high levels of BSH activity are continually needed to efficiently and rapidly deconjugate these compounds. In addition to this, it has been shown that antibiotic treated animals produce higher levels or taurine conjugated bile salts than untreated animals (1.3). It

may be that a cocktail of BSH producing bacteria with varying substrate specificities are required to allow effective deconjugation of bile salts and therefore replacement of only one strain is insufficient to achieve this effectively.

As described in the introduction, several studies have been performed in which replacement of the normal flora has been shown to effectively treat C. difficile infection, both in mice and humans. Closer inspection of these mixtures reveals that many contain bacteria that are capable of BSH activity. In fact, one of the successful cocktails used by Lawley et al., (2012) to treat mice contains one of the bacterium identified in this study, S. warneri, a BSH producer. Another bacteriotherapy is 'rePOOPulate' a mixture of 33 bacterial isolates successfully used to treat two patients suffering with relapsing C. difficile. Within this mix are several potential BSH producers, including several Lactobacillus and Roseburia species. It also contains bacteria that may be capable of  $7\alpha$ dehydroxylation including several Clostridia and Eubacterium. So far one study has been published that claims to restore bile metabolism and therefore reduce colonisation and toxin levels in vivo. During this study mice were given C. scindens, a  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylating species, before infection. Animals given C. scindens had a reduced death rate, lower rates of colonisation and lower faecal toxin titre. Although promising it may be necessary to repeat these experiments with a  $7\alpha$  dehydroxylase knock out strain of C. scindens to demonstrate that inhibition in vivo is mediated through the production of DCA and not by competition for the same niche. Similar studies have shown analogous decreases in disease severity when animals were treated with non-toxigenic C. difficile in both mice and humans, however, the mode of protection here is more likely to reflect niche competition (Gerding *et al.*, 2015; Zhang *et al.*, 2015). Unravelling bacterial interactions in vivo is challenging but the continued development of targeted microbiome therapeutics is showing promising signs.

This chapter has built upon the potential use of BSH producing bacteria as part of a therapeutic for difficult to treat *C. difficile* infections. Use of these bacteria warrants further investigation as an alternative treatment to FMT, in which undefined bacterial combinations are used to treat patients suffering from recurring disease. The data presented in this chapter and in chapter 3 show how important the microbiota is in determining the outcome of *C. difficile* infection. In the next chapter the influence of TC on genetic regulation of germination and outgrowth will be investigated.

# 5 The influence of taurocholic acid on genetic regulation of germination and outgrowth

# 5.1 Introduction

BAs have been shown to influence a range of processes involved in virulence and BA resistance in a multitude of enteric bacteria (1.3.3). In C. difficile BAs, specifically TC, are known to be important in regulating spore germination (Sorg & Sonenshein, 2008) however, the influence of TC on genes expressed post germination is unknown. A range of new molecular techniques are making it easier to unravel the genetic regulation of these processes. In C. difficile the genes involved in germination are becoming more clearly defined after improvements in methods of genetic manipulation including ClosTron mutagenesis (Heap et al., 2010). In these situations, the importance of specific genes can now be established by mutation in those genes linked to (or inferred by association with homologous genes in other sporulating bacteria) germination. However, this approach does not allow identification of novel genes associated with this process. Transposon mutagenesis has traditionally allowed the rapid production of libraries of single gene mutants which can be tested phenotypically. Additional linkage of mutagenesis with whole genome sequencing (WGS) is a powerful tool that allows for rapid and high-throughput analysis of multiple mutants. However this technique is less useful in identifying genes involved in gene regulation post germination as it can only identify essential genes. BA resistance is a complicated process with many of the genes involved having functional redundancy. This means that loss of one gene involved in the process can result in upregulation of another that can compensate. This would make the construction of a mariner transposon (MT) library inappropriate for investigating this process. A technique that allows for the identification of genes whose expression is significantly altered under specific conditions is RNA-seq. Use of this technique allows for the identification of genes whose expression is significantly altered and may allow for the identification of genes in C. difficile that are important in modulating virulence and bile tolerance. These genes may yield important information on the infection process.

Analysis of RNA-seq data was carried out with the assistance and support of Dr James Connolly. Production of the transposon mutant library was carried out in collaboration with Kassie McLaren. Microscopy was performed using procedures and protocols optimised by Dr Anthony Buckley.

# 5.2 Results

Initially unique genes involved in spore germination were identified through the production of a random transposon library of *C. difficile* mutants.

# 5.2.1 Creation of a random transposon library of C. difficile

In order to identify genes that are involved in TC mediated spore germination it was first necessary to create a transposon mutant library.

# 5.2.1.1 Conjugation of pRPF215 into C. difficile

The first step in creating the transposon mutant library required the introduction of the pRPF215 plasmid (a kind gift from Dr Robert Fagan, University of Sheffield). The pRPF215 plasmid contains the transposon and *erm*B gene required for the selection of mutants. To create a transposon mutant library the plasmid was first conjugated into *C. difficile* R20291 by conjugation using the donor strain of *E. coli* CA434 (Purdy et al., 2002) using the approach described in section 2.7.1.2. Successful transfer of the plasmid was confirmed by PCR amplification of a region of the *erm*B gene from *C. difficile* colonies recovered after conjugation experiments.



**Figure 5.1 Confirmation of the transfer of pRPF215 into** *C. difficile* **R20291 by conjugation** Primers directed to a region of the *erm*B domain within the plasmid were used to confirm the successful conjugation of the plasmid from *E. coli* into *C. difficile*. DNA was extracted from colonies and amplified to confirm plasmid carriage. The expected fragment size was 600bp.

The transposon mutant library was subsequently generated from C. difficile isolates in which plasmid carriage was confirmed. In brief, a single colony of C. difficile containing the plasmid was grown to an  $OD_{600}$  of 0.4 before being diluted and cultured on plates containing lincomycin and anhydrotetracycline. This allows for simultaneous induction of the MT and selection for mutants. The induction of the transposon is controlled under a pair of promoters with overlapping Tet operator sequence (TetO). One of these promoters (PtetR) controls the expression of TetR which acts as transcriptional regulator that represses both promoters. As expression of the MT is under the control of PTet, addition of anhydrotetracycline results in a conformational change in TetR ending repression of the system and allowing expression of the MT (Cartman & Minton, 2010). Incorporation of the transposon containing the *erm*B gene into the genome renders the mutant lincomycin resistant, allowing mutants to grow in the presence of this antibiotic. The vast majority of isolates will represent mutants with only 1 transposon present within the genome. This is because once the transposon has integrated into the genome the transposase inhibits further integration, although the precise mechanism of this is not understood (Cartman & Minton, 2010; Muñoz-López & García-Pérez, 2010). The growth from plates that contained well isolated colonies were scrapped and the mutants pooled for use in subsequent experiments.

# 5.2.2 Screening of the transposon mutant library for germination mutants

In order to screen the library for germination mutants it was first necessary to allow them to form spores. To select for germination mutants, spores from the mutant library were incubated in 10% TC for 24 hours, a concentration 100 times higher than would be typically used. To screen for those spores that were unable to germinate under these conditions the culture was heated at 65°C for 30 minutes killing vegetative cells and leaving spores. The remaining spores that had failed to germinate in the presence of TC were artificially germinated using a combination of thioglycollate and lysozyme.

Using this approach, we recovered hundreds of colonies that appeared only able to germinate in response to artificial germination. These colonies were all resistant to lincomycin suggesting that all contained the transposon within the genome. As such we presumed that these were germination deficient mutants that were unable to germinate in the presence of high concentrations of TC. To allow greater characterisation of these mutants, 20 were selected for further analysis.

## 5.2.2.1 Verification of germination deficient mutants

To verify that the mutants selected were unable to germinate in the presence of TC, spores of each mutant were plated onto BHI agar containing 0.1% TC, or artificially germinated using thioglycollate and lysozyme. True germination mutants should only form spores after artificial germination. Of the 20 mutants tested, only 6 (highlighted in red) were subsequently identified as 'true' germination mutants with the other 14 able to form small colonies in the presence of TC (Table 5-1).

	Artificial germination	Taurocholic acid
Colony	Colonies formed	
WT	+	+
1	+	+
2	+	+
3	+	+
4	+	+
5	+	+
6	+	+
7	+	+
8	+	+
9	+	-
10	+	-
11	+	+
12	+	-
13	+	-
14	+	+
15	+	-
16	+	+
17	+	+
18	+	+
19	+	-
20	+	+

Table 5-1 Verification of germination null phenotype in 20 presumed germination mutants

The high number of false positives suggests that only ~30% of the germination mutants were 'true' germination mutants. The reason for this poor level of discrimination is unclear and suggests that modification of the protocol would be 161

necessary to further increase the numbers of true germination mutants isolated. Traditionally the site of insertion of a transposon would be determined using Transposon Directed Insertion Sequencing (TraDIS). This system allows for rapid and high throughput identification of transposon insertion sites by allowing amplification from the transposons into the flanking gene (Barquist et al., 2016; Dembek et al., 2015; Langridge et al., 2009). However, as the selection of mutants appeared poorly discriminating, it was decided that whole genome sequencing (WGS) of the 6 'true' germination mutants would be used to determine the insertion location of the individual transposons.

## 5.2.2.2 Genome sequencing and determining site of transposon insertion

Genomic DNA was extracted from each germination mutant (2.4.1.1) and sent for genome sequencing on the MiSeq platform at Glasgow Polyomics Facility (GPF). Assembly and annotation of mutant genomes was carried out as described in section 2.7.1.5. Annotated contigs were imported into CLC genomics work bench for visualisation. To identify the transposon insertion site an internal BLAST search was carried out for the MT in the annotated contigs. In all 6 genomes the MT was found in the *csp*BA gene with two different insertion positions within mutants identified.

	1
Germination mutants	Location from start of gene
1	3757bp
2	3757bp
3	3757bp
4	415bp
5	415bp
6	3757bp

The *csp*BA gene produces CspB, a protease involved in the activation of SleC and CspA a catalytically inactive pseudoprotease that is involved in controlling levels

of CspC (1.2.2.1). Inactivation of CspB is known to halt germination in its first stage as it prevents activation of SleC, a spore lytic enzyme, preventing spore cortex hydrolysis and therefore halting germination at this stage (Figure 5.2).



#### Figure 5.2 Inhibition of germination by inactivation of cspBA genes

The genes involved in *C. difficile* spore germination with the genes disrupted by insertion of the transposon shown. Disruption of the *csp*BA gene results in the halting of germination immediately after germinant sensing by CspC.

# 5.2.3 Modification of the transposon system with the addition of a phiLOV domain

The successful identification of a gene known to be involved in germination stimulated further interest in the use and extension of this technology. In recent years, work by this group has focussed on the use of a fluorescent reporter that can be used under the anaerobic growth conditions required by *C. difficile*. In particular, we have tested LOV domains as reporters of gene expression. LOV domains are found in plants, bacteria, fungi and algae. Excitation of these domains by blue light, results in a conformational change leading to the

formation of a covalent bond between an FMN chromophore and a cysteine. Decay of this bond results in the release of energy in the form of green fluorescence. Unlike other fluorescent reporters such as green fluorescent protein (GFP), LOV does not require molecular oxygen to function making it ideal for use in obligate anaerobes such as *C. difficile* (Figure 5.3). These domains have successfully been used as fluorescent reporters in plant viruses (Chapman et al., 2008) and bacteria (Gawthorne et al., 2012, 2016) and work by this group has demonstrated their use in *C. difficile* (Buckley et al., 2016).



#### Figure 5.3 Excitation of phiLOV domains.

Schematic showing the reversible photo bleaching cycle of the phiLOV domain adapted from Christie (2007).

The LOV domain has been modified to enhance its photostability and fluoresce resulting in the creation of improved photostable LOV (phiLOV) (Christie et al., 2012). Transposon mutant libraries can be used to determine genes that are essential to a process and although incredibly useful, this approach provides little detail of genes that are significantly upregulated in particular circumstances but which are non-essential for that process. To try and address this issue, we attempted to harness the power of transposon mutagenesis and the phiLOV fluorescence. Modification of the pRPF215 plasmid to incorporate the phiLOV domain was carried out by Dr Rob Fagan (UoS). Incorporation of the LOV domain into the plasmid backbone was achieved by Gibson assembly of the amplified LOV domain into the plasmid. The LOV domain was modified to contain a ribosomal binding site to allow for expression. Expression of the LOV domain and fluorescence was dependent on the extent of expression of the gene in which the transposon was inserted (Figure 5.4).



Figure 5.4 Schematic of mariner-phiLOV system

Diagram showing the structure of the MT-phiLOV pRPF215 plasmid and gene insertion.

The ultimate aim of this approach, was to allow identification of those mutants in which expression of particular genes were upregulated to particular stimuli (such as growth *in vivo*). As fluorescent light is the read out, it was hoped that such mutants could be selected and isolated using a Fluorescent Automated Cell sorter (FACs). It was hoped that by using this approach, several pools of mutants with differential levels of gene expression may be identified including those genes that are not essential but are highly upregulated under those conditions.

# 5.2.3.1 Conjugation of PYAA023 into C. difficile

Conjugation of PYAA023 was carried out as described in 5.2.1.1. Successful conjugation of this plasmid was confirmed by PCR using primers that specifically amplified the phiLOV domain within the PYAA023 plasmid.



**Figure 5.5 Confirmation of the transfer of pYAA023 into** *C. difficile* **R20291 by conjugation** Primers directed to the LOV domain within the plasmid were used to confirm the successful conjugation of the plasmid from *E. coli* into *C. difficile*. DNA was extracted from colonies and amplified to confirm plasmid carriage. Expected fragment size of 336bp.

### 5.2.3.2 Visualisation of phiLOV expressing transposon mutants

To test whether insertion of the transposon could result in differential expression of the LOV domain, the library was initially tested by inoculating the recovered mutants into BHI broth, which was cultured for 24 hours. Small volumes of this culture were then removed, washed with PBS and fixed in 10% formal saline. These fixed bacteria were then placed on a slide and air dried. Before use slides were stored in the dark to ensure maximal visualisation of LOV. Slides were visualised using an Axio-Zeiss Imager M1 light microscope to determine if fluorescent mutants displaying differential levels of phiLOV expression could be visualised (Figure 5.6).



# Figure 5.6 Visualisation of library of modified mariner transposon mutants of *C. difficile* expressing the phiLOV domain

10ul of spores from the mutant library were taken and inoculated into BHI broth and incubated for 24 hours. Differential expression of the LOV domain is apparent. Bacterial slides were examined using an Axio-Zeiss Imager M1 light microscope. Deconvolution of raw data was performed using a point-spread function with 30 rounds of iteration. Microscopy was carried out with the assistance of Dr Anthony Buckley.

Observation of these cultures by microscopy confirmed that phiLOV expressing bacteria were identifiable within the culture. Bacteria expressing differential levels of fluorescence were observed (Figure 5.6). This suggests that insertion of the phiLOV domain into different genes may allow identification of mutants with differing levels of gene expression. However, to allow enrichment and isolation of these high phiLOV expressers, it was essential that these cells could be differentiated by FACS. To determine whether this was feasible, the remaining culture was washed with PBS, fixed with formalin and subject to FACs (Aria III). As the optimal wavelength for excitation of phiLOV (450nm) was not available using the FACs used, cultures were subject to suboptimal stimulation using the wavelength used for GFP (525-550nm). Under these conditions, attempts to sort the library proved unsuccessful. While the lack of optimal excitation light may provide one explanation, others include the size and natural autofluorescence of C. difficile. Using the suboptimal settings, the fluorescence of the phiLOV domain was not sufficiently high to allow differentiation from the natural levels of green autofluorescence expressed by these bacteria. In addition, the small size of bacteria (C. difficile are approx. 5µm) makes sorting individual cells is very challenging. Without an appropriate high throughput screening approach, it did not seem relevant to continue our attempts to use this technology. This still remains a valid approach and time might provide the improvements that will make this approach feasible in the future.

Focus was then moved to investigating the potential role of TC on regulation of genes expressed during outgrowth.

# 5.2.4 Investigation of the role of TC on gene expression during outgrowth

In multiple bacterial species including Vibrio parahaemolyticus, Campylobacter jejuni and Salmonella typhimurium bile salts have been found to regulate an array of virulence and resistance genes (1.3.3). Although TC plays an important role in regulation and induction of *C. difficile* spore germination, its impact on gene regulation post germination has not been previously investigated. To further explore the role of BAs in *C. difficile* pathogenesis, we chose to study the impact of TC on gene expression in the vegetative, post germination bacteria. This was undertaken using RNA-seq, which allows identification of genes whose expression is modified resulting in increased specific mRNA transcripts. This offers an opportunity to identify genes involved in bile tolerance and potentially virulence in *C. difficile*.

### 5.2.4.1 Preparation of the RNA seq library

To analyse the impact of TC on expression of genes in *C. difficile*, the bacteria were grown to an OD<sub>600</sub> of 0.4. Once bacteria had reached this density TC was added to one sample to a final concentration of 0.1% whilst the other was adjusted to the same volume using fresh media. Bacteria were then harvested and RNA extracted as described in section 2.7.2. In total 3 biological replicates were prepared for each sample. In the first attempt the concentration of RNA was low and the quality poor so sample isolation was repeated with new reagents to ensure that no RNase contamination of the samples. To ensure that RNA samples were free from DNA contamination amplification of the 16s rRNA gene was performed. Lack of band formation suggested that the RNA was DNA free. Additionally, samples were checked for quality, DNA contamination and RNA degradation using a 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent). After RNA was found to be of good quality mRNA was reverse transcribed into cDNA before library

preparation and single ended sequencing on the Miseq platform. Analysis with the Bioanalyzer, cDNA production, library prep and sequencing was all carried out at GPF.

# 5.2.4.2 Identification of significantly altered genes after exposure to taurocholate

Analysis to identify genes whose expression was significantly altered after TC exposure was carried out using CLC genomics workbench as described in section 2.7.3. In total 10 genes were found to be significantly altered after incubation with 0.1% TC compared to growth in BHI alone. Of these 10, 4 were rRNA subunit genes (data not shown). These rRNA subunits most likely represent differences in rRNA depletion efficiency between samples rather than anything of biological interest so were not investigated further. Other significantly upregulated genes are shown in Table 5-2.

Gene	Potential function	Adjusted P value
CDR20291_2128	Efflux pump	1.2477e-9
CDR20291_2298	Multidrug efflux pump	6.5192e-4
rpoD	RNA polymerase sigma	3.9447e-3
	factor	
CDR20291_2296	Efflux pump	7.0659e-3
CDR20291_2297	Efflux pump	7.5207e-3
CDR20291_1886	S-adenosyl-L-methionine	7.6637e-3
	-dependent	
	methyltransferase (SAM	
	dependent MTase)	

Table 5-2 Genes that are significantly upregulated after 1 hour exposure to 0.1% TC

Unsurprisingly, 4 or the 6 genes reported here are efflux pumps. These efflux pumps are most likely involved in increasing *C. difficile* tolerance to bile salts, minimising the biological impact of these molecules. Bile salts are able to disrupt membranes and cause DNA damage so rapid efflux of these molecules can help to prevent damage to the cell. Upregulation of efflux pumps is a generalised response to various environmental stresses, including bile, and it

would be interesting to see if bile exposure increases *C. difficile* resistance to other environmental stresses such as antibiotic exposure.

Interestingly a S-adenosyl-L-methionine (SAM) dependent methyltransferase (MTase) was also upregulated following exposure to bile. These enzymes are important in a number of biological processes; using SAM as a methyl donor these enzymes methylate various biological molecules including proteins, lipids, DNA and RNA. The potential function of these enzymes with the cell is huge as they mediate many essential biological processes such as protein trafficking, signal transduction and gene expression. In this case, the role of SAM dependent MTase within the cell is not clear however it is likely it enables the bacteria to respond to bile salt exposure. In addition, there was also an increase in *rpo*D expression. This is an RNA polymerase sigma factor that is frequently linked to the transcription of housekeeping genes. This suggests protection from bile salts is mediated by rapid response to exposure and induction of genes that enable the cell to protect its DNA, RNA and membrane.

During collection of the samples for RNA extraction it was noted that exposure to TC resulted in a change in the way the cells interacted, with the bacterial pellet formed following exposure to TC much more difficult to resuspend (Figure 5.7).



**Figure 5.7 Aggregative phenotype of** *C. difficile* **after exposure to 0.1% TC** Resuspension of bacterial pellets grown in A) BHIS only and B) BHIS with 1 hour exposure to 0.1% TC. Exposure to TC results in increased aggregation of *C. difficile*.

As a consequence of this observation, we wished to determine if bile salt exposure altered the capacity of the bacteria to aggregate and form biofilms that can have relevance in clinical disease.

# 5.2.5 Biofilm formation at 24 and 48 hours

To further investigate the impact of TC on biofilm formation, two types of biofilm assay were performed. The first aimed to qualitatively determine the extent of biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture, whilst the second provided quantitative assessment of biofilms in sedimentary cultures using crystal violet staining.

# 5.2.5.1 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture

To investigate if exposure to TC affected the capacity of bacteria to interact, bacteria were grown in  $25 \text{cm}^2$  tissue culture flasks, incubated upright and statically at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 24 and 48 hours. The capacity of the bacteria to form biofilms was tested with and without 0.1% TC in four different growth media. These included samples with/without the addition of 0.1% TC to the overnight

culture or biofilm media. TC, either added during the preparation of an overnight culture used to seed the biofilm or in the media in which the biofilms were cultured, resulted in biofilms that were more adherent than those grown only with BHIS. Measuring adherence is challenging and in these experiments it was measured crudely by agitating the flasks to disrupt the biofilm (Figure 5.8).



#### Figure 5.8 Biofilm formation in non-sedimentary liquid culture

Overnight cultures grown either in BHIS+C alone or with the addition of 0.1%TC were used to seed tissue culture flasks containing either BHIS+C alone or with 0.1%TC. These were incubated for A) 24 or B) 48 hours before the adherence of the biofilm to the flask was tested by mechanical disruption.

Biofilms grown in BHIS alone were easily dislodged from the base of the flask whereas biofilms grown with TC, either as part of the overnight or as part of the biofilm media, required vigorous shaking before the biofilm was dislodged. This suggests that TC may increase biofilm adherence although the mechanism for this is unclear.

## 5.2.5.2 Crystal violet staining to quantify biofilms

Static biofilm assays show that the addition of TC increases biofilm adherence to an abiotic surface. However these assays cannot show any changes in the quantity of biofilm formed. To investigate this CV assays were carried out with the same growth conditions at 24 and 48 hours. These assays involve staining the biofilms with CV and then quantifying the amount of stain retained by the biofilms by measuring the OD. Measurements were taken at 24 and 48 hours (Figure 5.9).



#### Figure 5.9 C. difficile biofilm formation under different growth conditions

Biofilms were grown in multiple different media compositions to determine the impact on biofilm formation at A) 24 hours and B) 48 hours. Overnight cultures to seed the biofilms were grown in the first media noted and biofilms in the second. BHI indicates BHIS+C media and TC is this media with the addition of 0.1%TC. 3 biological replicates, each with 3 technical replicates, were carried out for each condition. At 24 hours the addition of TC in the overnight of biofilm resulted in a slight increase in biofilm abundance although this was not significant. At 48 hours there were no differences in biofilm abundance.

At 24 hours there seemed to be higher levels of biofilm formed in growth conditions that used a combination of BHIS and TC, either as the media for the overnight culture or the biofilm itself. Although there was an increase in OD values this is not significant. Additionally, biofilm assays showed high variation making it difficult to determine if these changes represent any significant increase in biofilm abundance. At 48 hours all growth conditions show very similar levels of biofilm abundance suggesting that TC does not alter biofilm quantity. It is unclear how the inclusion of TC in the media increases adherence and the RNA seq data does not show any changes that can obviously associated with this. It may be that if any changes in expression that are responsible fall below the significance threshold or do not occur within the time frame examined. It is also possible that incubation with bile results in changes to membrane charge that may promote aggregation. It may also be that extracellular factors such as release of DNA may facilitate aggregation.

# 5.3 Discussion

# 5.3.1 Identification of germination mutants

The creation of a transposon mutant library was used to identify genes involved in bile mediated spore germination. Germination is an essential process in *C. difficile* infection so understanding genetic regulation of this process is important. Much of the pathway is now understood, however there are still some gaps in our understanding. Germination response varies between *C. difficile* isolates meaning studying the process in multiple isolates is important and may give more insight into the role germination plays in infection and disease outcome (Bhattacharjee *et al.*, 2016). Attempts to utilise a MT coupled with phiLOV fluoresce to identify non-essential but upregulated genes proved unsuccessful. Although the fluorescence of the phiLOV domain was above background levels (Figure 5.6) it was not sufficient to allow high throughput sorting of cells from those not expressing the domain. Unfortunately *C. difficile* has high levels of background green autofluorescence, making the use of fluorescence reporters for this kind of process challenging. For this reason attempts to use this system for identifying genes involved in germination were not continued.

When the MT was used to identify mutants that were unable to germinate many hundreds of colonies were formed, however further investigation showed that only 30% of these were true germination mutants. The reason for overrepresentation of non-specific mutants may reflect to poor selection for spores from the vegetative cells. It may be that heating at 65°C for 30 minutes was insufficient to kill all of the vegetative cells. However this has always proved sufficient during other experiments in our lab. Insufficient heating would allow these cells to remain within the pool resulting in false positives after selection. In this study a total of 6 confirmed mutants were sent for WGS and the site of transposon insertion identified. All 6 mutants were found to have a mutation in the same gene, *csp*BA. This is unsurprising as it has previously been shown to play an essential role in spore germination. The small sample size of mutants dramatically reduced the likelihood of identifying multiple different genes. A similar study that used chemical mutagenesis to create germination mutants sequenced the genomes of 10 of these mutants. All of the mutants in their study were found to have mutations localised in the cspBAC operon suggesting that disruption of these genes are the most common in germination mutants. One advantage of the MT system of creating mutants is that there should only be one insertion site and therefore one gene disrupted per mutant whereas chemical mutagenesis may result in large numbers of mutations within many genes. If the phiLOV domain had enabled sorting it may have been possible to identify some of the non-essential but upregulated genes in this process. For example genes that may have functional redundancy such as CspB which is the main protease responsible for activation of SleC although potentially not the only one (Adams et al., 2013).

The method here was further limited by the way the MT insertion was identified. Genome sequencing is cheap but selection of only a few mutants limits the possibility of identifying novel genes. Use of high throughput methods for identifying the transposon insertion site, such as TraDIS, were not possible here due to the high rate of false positives in the selection for germination mutants. However, the successful identification of genes involved in spore germination means that this method is appropriate for investigating genes involved in spore germination and other biological processes which could be potentially utilised further.

# 5.3.2 The impact of TC exposure on C. difficile

### 5.3.2.1 Comparison of genes expressed with and without exposure to TC

Bile salts have previously been shown to play a number of roles in the expression of a host of genes including some involved in virulence in various bacterial species (1.3.3). Our investigation used RNA seq to identify changes in gene expression following exposure for 1 hour to 0.1% TC. In total 6 genes were found to be significantly upregulated. The reason for this low number of significantly differentially expressed genes is unclear as sequence coverage was acceptable in all samples. Within these 6 there were 4 efflux pumps. The role of efflux pumps in bile resistance has been well described in many bacterial species including both commensals (Fang et al., 2009; Gueimonde et al., 2009) and pathogens (Baucheron et al., 2014; Quillin et al., 2011). Response to environmental stressors is important for increasing in vivo survival. Increased expression of efflux pumps can result in increased resistance to other environmental stressors and in some cases exposure to bile has been shown to increase antibiotic resistance (Prouty et al., 2004). One of the efflux pumps that is upregulated is CDR20291\_2297, which has been identified as a LexA controlled efflux pump which is suggested to be involved in mediating antibiotic resistance in C. difficile (Walter et al., 2014). LexA is an important stress response regulator and multiple genes involved in antibiotic resistance, sporulation, house-keeping and virulence controlled by LexA (Walter et al., 2015; Walter et al., 2014). Although only one gene from this operon was upregulated it shows that bile induces common stress response pathways within C. difficile. Further investigation of the response of *C*. *difficile* to bile salts that more closely mimic the range and levels seen in a healthy gut and antibiotic treated gut may be interesting and give a clearer picture of how C. difficile interacts with bile salts in vivo.

#### 5.3.2.2 Exposure to bile increases adherence

It was noted that after exposure to TC bacterial pellets became difficult to resuspened and seemed to aggregate more than the bacteria grown in BHIS alone. Biofilm guantity was measured and it was found that exposure to TC did not seem to increase the quantity of biofilm formed. It may be interesting to carry out viable counts of these biofilms in the future as this may give a more precise measure of biofilm quantity. Although there did not seem to be increased abundance of biofilm those that were formed seem to adhere more strongly to the plastic flasks with increased agitation required to disrupt these biofilms compared to those grown without TC. Interestingly this included samples where TC was only present in the overnight culture used to seed the biofilm. This suggests that addition of TC induces some phenotypic or morphological change that persists once TC is removed. Many bacterial species have been shown to form biofilms after exposure to bile salts (1.3.3.2). Increased aggregation has been noted as a precursor to biofilm formation in Bifidobacteria and this aggregation was linked to increased cell surface hydrophobicity (CSH). Increased CSH meant that cells were able to bind more tightly to mucin, something that would increase survival in vivo (Ambalam et al., 2013). Measurement of CSH in C. difficile with and without exposure to bile may provide further insight to the role of aggregation and its role in vivo. In Bacteroides fragilis exposure to bile salts results in increased aggregation and also the production of fimbria like appendages (Pumbwe et al., 2007). It could be that in C. difficile similar phenotypic changes occur that result in the increased aggregation seen.

BAs, especially TC, play an important role in *C. difficile* germination and outgrowth, as described in chapters 3 and 4. Work here has shown that exposure of *C. difficile* to TC leads to an induction of multiple efflux pumps and an increase in bacterial aggregation. These changes may aid the survival of *C. difficile* within the host and further investigation of these mechanisms may help to increase understanding of the process of colonisation and persistence. Loss of colonisation resistance and dysbiosis are clearly essential for initiation of *C. difficile* disease, however, little is known about how the organism is able to maintain the gut in a dysbiotic state in order to persist. The next chapter will
investigate the production of the bacteriostatic compound *para-cresol*, and its potential role in limiting the capacity of the microflora to re-establish its complexity.

# 6 The role of *para-cresol* production in acute and relapsing infection

# 6.1 Introduction

The structure and diversity of the host microbiota has been shown to play a vital role in determining the extent and outcome of *C. difficile* infection (Chapter 3). Whilst dysbiosis is initially linked to the use of broad-spectrum antibiotics which can lead to a reduction in colonisation resistance, it is the long term maintenance of reduced diversity that is associated with susceptibility to relapsing disease (Chang et al., 2008). The microbiota consists of trillions of bacteria in a highly competitive and densely populated environment. Microorganisms must compete for resources, space and nutrients in order to thrive within the ecosystem. Competition between bacterial species is well documented and includes the production of antimicrobials and toxic by-products (1.4.5). A classical example of this is the production of bacteriocins. These typically narrow spectrum protein antibiotics inhibit closely related species, providing the producer with a competitive edge over closely related bacteria that may be competing for the same niche. The mechanism by which C. difficile can similarly suppress recovery of the microbiota is unknown but the production of the toxic metabolite *para*-cresol has been hypothesised the mechanism by which C .difficile may secure its niche (Dawson et al., 2011; Dawson et al., 2008; Selmer & Andrei, 2001). The ability of C. difficile to produce para-cresol seems to be rare, with the process not found many other bacterial species (Elsden et al., 1976; Hafiz & Oakley, 1976). Supporting this hypothesis is the evidence that C. difficile can tolerate high concentrations of para-cresol, with the epidemic and virulent 027 strains able to produce and tolerate the highest concentrations (Dawson et al., 2011; Dawson et al., 2008). These strains have been linked with more persistent dysbiosis in patients infected with C. difficile (Skraban et al., 2013).

*Para*-cresol is produced by the degradation of tyrosine via the intermediate para-hydroxyphenylacetate (p-HPA). The genes involved in the conversion of tyrosine to p-HPA are currently unknown, but the decarboxylation of p-HPA is

carried out by the *p*-HPA decarboxylase encoded by the *hpd*BAC operon (Figure 6.1)



Figure 6.1 The *hpd*BAC operon that is involved in the conversion of p-HPA to *para*-cresol in *C. difficile* adapted from Selmer & Andrei (2001)

The *hpd*BAC operon consists of 3 genes *hpd*A, *hpd*B and *hpd*C. The function of *hpd*C is unknown. The *hpd*B gene encodes the pHPA decarboxylase that catalyses the conversion of *p*-HPA to *para*-cresol. The *hpd*A gene is thought to encode an activator of the *hpd*B gene. Independent mutants in all of these genes halt the production of *para*-cresol from p-HPA suggesting that all of the genes are essential for the production of *para*-cresol (Dawson et al., 2011).

Independent mutants in each of the genes described in this pathway have been generated by Dawson et al., (2011) and result in the inability of these C. difficile strains to produce para-cresol in media supplemented with p-HPA. These modified strains were produced using ClosTron mutagenesis (Heap et al., 2010; Kuehne *et al.*, 2011). ClosTron is a system that allows disruption of a gene of interest using a targeted intron system. This results in the insertion of an antibiotic resistance gene, in this case lincomycin resistance, into the gene of interest allowing for easy selection of mutants. All mutants used in this chapter are derived from the archetypal 027 ribotype parental strain, R20291. The mutant used in this chapter is in the hpdA gene and will be referred to as R20291 hpdA::CT, however similar observations have been observed using a second mutant R20291 hpdC::CT. A third independent mutant was also included in these experiments to ensure that experimental differences were not influenced by ClosTron mutagenesis. This third mutant was in a gene encoding an unrelated RNA polymerase sigma factor (CD1754) from the extra cytoplasmic function (ECF) subfamily, the specific function of which is unknown. The mutant in this sigma factor was used as a control in some of these experiments and will be referred to as R20291\_1754::CT. This was required as insertion of the ermB cassette during ClosTron mutagenesis leads to increased resistance to clindamycin and potentially greater survival compared to the parental strain in the clindamycin treated gut. The strains R20291\_hpdA::CT and R20291\_1754::CT were kindly provided by Dr Lisa Dawson (London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine).

# 6.2 Preliminary phenotypic observations in vivo

The hamster model of *C. difficile* infection performed by Dr Anthony Buckley provided early intriguing data that warranted further investigation. This data is described below and provides the scientific foundations on which this chapter was based. The Golden Syrian Hamster has been widely used as a model for acute *C. difficile* infection and has proved useful for studying *in vivo* infection dynamics (1.6.1). In preliminary experiments, hamsters were treated with a single dose of clindamycin 5 days before oral administration of 1x10<sup>4</sup> spores of *C. difficile*. Hamsters were challenged with R20291, R20291\_hpdA::CT or R20291\_1754::CT to determine the role of the production of *para*-cresol in acute infection (Table 6-1).

Strains	Time to death (Mean +/- SEM)	Number of animals
R20291	51h 21 min ± 4h 17m	7
R20291_hpdA::CT	40h 30m ± 4.5h	18
R20291_1754::CT	25h 56m ± 57m	7

Table 6-1; Times to death of Hamsters infected with R20291 and different ClosTron mutants

These initial experiments showed that animals infected with the R20291\_hpdA::CT or R20291\_1754::CT succumbed more rapidly to disease than those infected with R20291. As both mutants appeared to show increased virulence it is likely that the method of ClosTron mutation influences the survival and growth rate of the mutants in vivo in the hamster model. However, it was interesting to note that animals infected with the R20291\_hpdA::CT mutant had significantly slower times to death than those infected with R20291 1754::CT (p=0.00375). This increased time to death suggests an important role for *para-cresol* production *in vivo* during acute infection.

# 6.3 Results

## 6.3.1 Optimising the relapsing model of infection

One key clinical feature of *C. difficile* infection is the capacity for the disease to reoccur (or relapse) in recovering patients, either as a consequence of reinfection from the environment or recovery and growth of the strain responsible for the initial infection. Understanding the mechanism of relapse is important as multiple bouts of relapsing disease are associated with increased patient morbidity and mortality (1.4.5.1).

As *para*-cresol production may be associated with maintenance of microbiome dysbiosis and thus allow *C. difficile* to persist and flourish in the gut, the hamster model in which initial colonisation and acute disease is determined, may not provide the best model in which this phenomenon can be assessed. Therefore, to study the impact of *para*-cresol production on long term persistence, the mouse model was used. Mice, in contrast to hamsters appear to be more resistance to toxin production by these strains, allowing longer term experiments to be conducted. However, initial attempts to test these mutants in a mouse model of infection proved difficult.

Early attempts to infect animals focussed on the use of the parental strain R20291 and the same infection schedule as had been used for hamster experiments (animals infected with spores 5 days post treatment with a single oral dose of clindamycin). Colonisation was determined by collection and plating of faecal samples from all animals (Figure 6.2).



# Figure 6.2 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces of mice infected with R20291 after a single dose of clindamycin 5 days before infection

Recovery of colony forming units (CFU) of *C. difficile* per gram of faeces from animals infected with R20291 after a single dose of clindamycin 5 days before infection (n=10). Shedding was lower than expected and infection was not established in all mice. Error bars represent +/- the SEM.

Although some shedding was observed, recovery of bacteria was low and varied considerably between individual animals with only 3/10 found to shed the organism 1DPI. Whilst this increased to 8/10 animals 2DPI, the majority of these were at very low levels of  $10^3$ - $10^4$  CFU/ml, whilst data from the literature and from other studies carried out in this lab suggested levels should be closer to  $10^7$ CFU/ml. By 3DPI, bacteria were only recovered from 4 mice suggesting that the infection had not been stably established. This difference between susceptibility in mice and hamsters following the same treatment regimen is intriguing and may reflect differences in the composition of the microbiome between these animal species.

To more rationally determine the antibiotic treatment required to successfully initiate infection multiple regimes of clindamycin treatment were used. This is because longer antibiotic exposure is known to increase susceptibility to infection due to increased dysbiosis of the microbiota (Chapter 3). To determine the impact of this treatment we compared colonisation, in animals treated with a single oral dose of clindamycin, exposure to clindamycin in water for 7 days or

Clindamycin No colonisation D-5 DO D35 D45 C. difficile Clindamycin Animals became D-9 D-3 | D35 moribund DO D45 C. difficile Clindamvcin **Colonisation but** increased severity D-5 D-3 DO D35 D45 C. difficile

3 days respectively. The outcome of these experiments is summarised in Figure 6.3.

**Figure 6.3 Multiple antibiotic regimes were used to induce susceptibility to infection in mice** Due to the problems with initiating stable colonisation in animals given the same clindamycin treatment used in hamsters multiple regimes were tested in parallel. A single oral dose of clindamycin was not sufficient to allow stable colonisation. Use of clindamycin in the water for 7 days resulted in animals infected rapidly becoming moribund. Use of clindamycin in the water for 3 days resulted in high levels of colonisation and lower levels of mortality.

This work revealed that a single oral dose of clindamycin 5 days prior to infection failed to modify the gut microbiome sufficiently to allow establishment of *C. difficile* infection, with no bacteria recovered from the faeces of any animals up to 3DPI. In contrast, inclusion of the antibiotic in the water increased susceptibility to infection, with animals highly colonised after infection. Animals that were treated for up to 7 days and infected with *C. difficile* developed very severe disease with high rates of mortality and weight loss (Figure 6.6). To determine the impact of longer-term treatment of clindamycin on disease outcome, animals were pre-treated with clindamycin for 3 or 7 days and then infected with either R20291 or R20291\_hpdA::CT

# 6.3.2 Determining the impact of *△hpdA* mutation on colonisation and persistence in the mouse model

In these experiments, extent of infection and disease severity was determined by variation in the weight of individual animals and by recovery of bacteria from faeces. Plating of faeces is used to determine the levels of colonisation in mice post infection.



Figure 6.4 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces of animals infected with R20291 and R20291 $\Delta$ *hpd*A after 3 days pre-treatment with clindamycin

Recovery of colony forming units (CFU) of *C. difficile* per gram of faeces from animals infected with R20291 (black) and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT (red) after 3 days of clindamycin pre-treatment. There is no difference in the recovery of *C. difficile* from either group of mice. Error bars represent +/- the SEM (n=5).

Data in Figure 6.4 suggests that although animals infected with R20291 appeared to shed the organism at higher levels at 1DPI infection, colonisation appeared equivalent 2DPI. This contrasted significantly with the weight loss experience by these animals with those infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT suffering from significantly more weight loss than those infected with R20291 (Figure 6.5).



# Figure 6.5 Mouse body weight post infection with R20291 and R20291 $\Delta$ hpdA after 3 days pre-treatment with clindamycin

Body weights of animals infected with R20291 (black n=5) and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT (red n=9). Error bars represent +/- SEM. One animal infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT was culled as it had lost more than 15% body weight. Animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT lost significantly more weight on D1 and D3 than those infected with R20291. Significance was determined with unpaired two tailed students t-test (\* indicates p = 0.0376 \*\* indicates p = 0.0027).

In contrast to animals pre-treated with clindamycin for 3 days, animals given clindamycin for 7 days in the drinking water and infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT experienced very severe disease symptoms with 7/9 animals reaching the experimental endpoint (loss of >15% body weight) at 2DPI. Interestingly animals infected with R20291 following 7 days of clindamycin did not suffer from as significant weight loss as those mice infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT that survived (Figure 6.6).



# Figure 6.6 Body weights of animals infected with R20291 and R20291∆*hpd*A following after 7 days of pre-treatment of clindamycin

Body weights of animals infected with R20291 (black n=5) and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant (red n=9). Error bars represent +/- SEM. At 2DPI, 7 of the animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT were culled as they had lost more than 15% body weight. Animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT suffered from more severe infection and lost significantly more weight that those infected with R20291 on D2 and D3. Significance was determined with unpaired two tailed students t-test (\* indicates p = 0.0256 \*\* indicates p = 0.0012).

Differences in severity seen between these two models suggest that the extent of disease severity is linked to length of clindamycin exposure. It was also found that R20291\_hpdA::CT is more virulent than R20291, mimicking what was observed in the hamster model of infection. In support of the data from the 3 day pre-treatment experiment, increased disease severity did not appear to be linked to increased colonisation as the bacterial counts of *C. difficile* recovered in the faeces did not differ significantly between these two groups (Figure 6.7).



Figure 6.7 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces of animals infected with R20291 and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT after 7 days pre-treatment with clindamycin

Recovery of colony forming units (CFU) of *C. difficile* per gram of faeces from animals infected with R20291 (black n=5) and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT (red n=9). At 2DPI 7 of the animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT were culled as they had lost more than 15% body weight. After 2DPI only 2 mice remained in the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT group, for this reason statistical analysis was not carried out after this time point due to the lack of statistical power. Error bars represent +/- the SEM.

As a result of these data sets, a regimen of 3 days of clindamycin treatment, delivered in the water was adopted as a standard treatment. This was considered sufficient to allow stable and robust colonisation of animals whilst limiting disease severity.

## 6.3.3 Is increased severity due to ClosTron mutagenesis

During this optimisation phase of the work, we became aware of a correlation between disease severity and infection with the mutant strain R20291\_hpdA::CT. To determine if this increased severity was due to the mutation or as an indirect consequence of the insertion of the ClosTron cassette, the capacity of a second unrelated mutant R20291\_1754::CT to initiate disease severity was assessed.

### 6.3.3.1 Mouse body weight during infection

Following the previously used infection regimen, the body weight of animals infected with R20291, R20219\_*hpd*A::CT and R20291\_*1754*::CT were monitored (Figure 6.17). As observed previously, animals infected with R20291\_*hpd*A::CT

lost significantly more weight than those infected with R20291. Interestingly, those infected with R20291\_1754::CT showed similar weight loss to R20291 infected animals, suggesting that disease severity was not linked to the presence of the ClosTron cassette directly (Figure 6.8).



#### Figure 6.8 Mouse body weight post infection

Percentage body weights of mice infected with R20291 (black) R20291\_*hpdA*::CT (red) and R20291\_*1754*::CT. Animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT suffered from significantly more wiehgt loss than those infected with R20291 or R20291\_*1754*::CT. Error bars represent +/- SEM. Significance was determined using ANOVA with Tukey's post-test. (At D1 R20291 vs R20291\_*hpdA*::CT \* signifies p=<0.5). At D2 \* indicates p=<0.05 (R20291 vs R20291\_*hpdA*::CT) and \*\* indicates p=<0.001 (R20291\_*hpdA*::CT vs R20291\_*1754*::CT) There was no difference between R20291 and R20291\_*1754*::CT). Error bars represent +/- SEM (n=5)

#### 6.3.3.2 Shedding of *C. difficile* is not linked to disease severity

To determine if differences in weight loss could be linked to germination and growth rates of the bacteria, the number of bacteria recovered from the faeces 1DPI were quantified (Figure 6.9).



Figure 6.9 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces of animals infected with different strains of *C. difficile* 

Recovery of colony forming units (CFU) of *C. difficile* per gram of faeces from animals infected with R20291 (black) R20291\_*hpd*A::CT (red) and R20291\_*1754*::CT (n=5). Shedding collected showed no difference between the animals from each infection group. Error bars represent +/- the SEM.

As observed previously, increased severity did not appear linked to differences in levels of colonisation with almost identical number of organisms recovered from each group of infected animals. However, measurement of bacterial numbers in the faeces can provide an inaccurate picture of colonisation directly on the mucosal surface. This is because faecal shedding can also represent growth and excretion of bacteria located within the lumen of the gut. As it is likely that weight loss reflects damage to the mucosal surface, most likely as a consequence of bacterial interaction, it became important to understand whether these strains showed differential interactions with the mucosal surface.

#### 6.3.3.3 Measurement of direct mucosal colonisation

To give a more complete picture of the *in vivo* dynamics of R20291, R20291\_*hpdA*::CT and R20291\_*1754*::CT, animals were sacrificed at 2DPI to determine the number of bacteria associated with the caecum and colon. Differential counts of heated and unheated samples allowed comparison of the

form of the bacteria (vegetative cell versus spore) within the sample and location of the bacteria (lumen or tissue associated) (Figure 6.10).



#### Figure 6.10 Levels of C. difficile vegetative cells and spores in intestinal tissue 2DPI

CFU/ml of bacteria recovered from the caecum (Cae) and colon (Col) at 2DPI. Both the lumen associated (La) and tissue associated (Ta) bacteria were enumerated as where the numbers of vegetative cells (No fill) and spores (horizontal stripes). Kruskal Wallis test were used to determine if the numbers of vegetative cells and spores in different sites differed between groups. It was found that mice infected with R20291\_1754::CT there were significantly more spores in Col-La compared to R20291 (p <0.05). Additionally mice infected with R20291\_1754 had significantly higher numbers of spores in the Col-Ta than those infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT (p <0.01). The impact of these differences is unclear. Error bars represent +/- SEM (n=5)

These data revealed that colonisation of the caecum and colon did not differ significantly between any of the infection groups. A small difference in the number of spores produced by the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant was discernible, although the relevance of this observation to disease severity is unclear.

### 6.3.3.4 Toxin production in vivo

Production of TcdA and TcdB by *C. difficile* results in the symptoms of disease. Therefore, it was important to determine whether these strains produced differing amounts of toxin *in vivo*. Toxin production by each strain was determined using the filtered extracts of luminal washes from caecal and colonic tissue. These samples were tested for toxin activity by their capacity to cause cell rounding *in vitro* (2.9.4) (Figure 6.11).



#### Figure 6.11 Toxin production in vivo

Samples were recovered from the caecum and colon of infected animals 2DPI and filtered to limit bacterial contamination. Toxin titres were then calculated as the reciprocal of the first dilution of the sample that did not cause any cell rounding of HT29 cells (A1, B1) and Vero cells (A2,B2) reflecting toxin A and toxin B activity respectively. Figure 6.11.A reveals the measured activity in the caecum of animals, whilst Figure 6.11.B the toxin activity in the equivalent colon samples. The toxin activity measured for each animal sample is represented by a single symbol. Horizontal bars represent the mean toxin levels and error bar the calculated standard error of the mean of 5 samples for each group. ANOVA with Tukey's post-test showed no significant differences between the infection groups.

These data confirmed that toxin production did not differ significantly between the groups. Levels of TcdA were low in both the caecum and colon with very little variation between animals. Overall, TcdB measurements were higher in both the caecum and colon. This is typical of the pattern of toxin detection observed *in vivo* and is similar to that shown in chapter 3 when mice were infected with BI-7. Whilst small variations were observed between the groups these did not appear to correlate with disease severity *in vivo*.

### 6.3.3.5 Histology

Assessment of pathology can further assist in determining disease severity and toxin production *in vivo*. Increased damage would suggest more severe infection and potentially higher toxin levels. Tissue sections were taken from the colon at 2DPI in order to assess pathology associated with each of the strains. Assessment of this tissue would suggest there is little difference between strains. There is some blood release into the tissue and the disruption of the epithelia does seem to be more severe in animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT, however it would be necessary to examine more tissue sections from more animals to draw significant conclusions.



#### Figure 6.12 H + E stained colon sections from mice 2DPI

Tissue samples were taken 2DPI and immediately fixed in formalin. Sections were cut and H and E stained. Images represent typical histology in R20291, R20291\_1754::CT and R20291\_hpdA::CT infected animals. Sections at 10X magnification. Scale bar in bottom right corner shows 100µm

# 6.3.4 *In vitro* growth curves of R20291, R20291\_*hpdA*::CT and R20291\_*1754*::CT

Whilst analysis of growth and toxin production *in vivo* is essential, the data is limited to a single time point. To extend understanding of the growth characteristics of these strains, further analysis was performed *in vitro*. This enabled multiple time points to be tested and analysis of parameters that may help to explain the differences observed in severity.

### 6.3.4.1 Outgrowth, sporulation and toxin production in BHI broth

Vegetative growth, sporulation and toxin production was analysed over a 72 hour period in two different growth mediums, BHI and FAB, which were additionally supplemented with p-HPA to induced *para*-cresol production. This was included to determine if production of this compound negatively impacts growth of *C*. *difficile*.

Initial growth curves were carried out in BHI broth. Total counts were taken every 3 hours for 9 hours and then at 24, 48 and 72 hours. Spore numbers and toxin samples were taken at 24, 48 and 72 hours (Figure 6.13).





#### Figure 6.13 Growth curves and sporulation rates in BHI Broth

Growth curves were carried out and the number of vegetative cells and spores determined using differential counts of heated and unheated samples. Graph shows A) Vegetative cells and B) spore formation of R20291 (black), R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant (red) R20291\_*1754*::CT (blue). R20291)*hpdA*::CT showed a slight delay in sporulation at 48 hours but this was not statistically signifiacnt Error bars are +/- SEM of 3 biological replicates.

All strains exhibited similar growth rates with exponential growth observed over the first 9 hours after which sporulation was initiated. The R20291\_hpdA::CT mutant showed a slight delay in sporulation at 48 hours, although this is not statistically significant, with a log less produced at this time point. Interestingly animals infected with the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant also showed a similar reduction in spore numbers at 2DPI (Figure 6.10). It may be that the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT strain is able to persist in the vegetative form for longer.

#### 6.3.4.1.2 Toxin production in vitro in BHI broth

To analyse toxin production, samples of culture were removed at 24, 48 and 72 hours, centrifuged to remove the majority of bacterial growth and then filtered before serial dilution and application to Vero cells to determine relative concentrations of TcdB (Figure 6.14).



#### Figure 6.14 Toxin B production in BHI broth

Supernatant was collected after 24, 48 and 72 hours of growth and filter sterilised to remove bacteria before used in assays. Toxin B titres were determined after A) 24 hours B) 48 hours and C) 72 hours growth. Horizontal line represents the mean of 3 biological replicates. There were no significant differences recorded in toxin production between the strains. Error bars represent +/- the SEM of three biological replicates.

Production of TcdB in BHI was very low at 24 and 48 hours. At 72 hours TcdB production was low in 2 replicates and very high in the other, consequently, it difficult to draw any conclusions about the relative amounts of toxin produced by the strains. However, It is known that the concentration of glucose can influence toxin production (Karlsson *et al.*, 1999) and that these differences may reflect different concentrations of available glucose in the different batches of BHI used for this assay. For this reason, the experiments were repeated using fastidious anaerobe broth (FAB), which does not contain glucose.

### 6.3.4.2 Outgrowth, sporulation and toxin production in FAB broth

Growth curves were carried out in FAB broth in exactly the same way as those carried out in BHI with vegetative cell outgrowth, sporulation and toxin production measured.





**Figure 6.15 Growth curves and spore production in FAB broth** Growth curves were carried out and the number of vegetative cells and spores determined using differential counts of heated and unheated samples. Graph shows A) Vegetative cells and B) spore formation of R20291 (black), R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant (red) R20291\_*1754*::CT (blue). Error bars are +/- SEM of 3 biological replicates.

All *C. difficile* strains grew well in FAB reaching equivalent growth to that observed in BHI broth. In contrast to previous observations during *in vivo* (Figure

6.10) and growth in BHI broth (Figure 6.13), no delay in sporulation was observed with the R20291\_hpdA::CT mutant.

#### 6.3.4.2.2 Toxin production in vitro in FAB broth

As described previously, samples were collected from cultures grown for 24, 48 and 72 hours respectively and analysed for production of TcdB (Figure 6.16).



#### Figure 6.16 Toxin production in FAB broth

Supernatant was collected after 24, 48 and 72 hours of growth and filter sterilised to remove bacteria before used in assays. Toxin B titres were determined after A) 24 hours B) 48 hours and C) 72 hours growth. R20291\_*hpd*A::CT produced more toxin on average at ever time point. This was only significant at 72 hours (p= < 0.05). Significance was determined using ANOVA with Tukey's post-test Horizontal line represents the mean. Error bars represent +/- the SEM of 3 biological replicates.

In agreement with the literature, production of toxins was much higher when the strains were grown in FAB broth, supporting the idea that the presence of glucose inhibits toxin production. Under these conditions R20291\_hpdA::CT produced more toxin at every time-point measured. Whilst this increase is only statistically significant at the 72 hour time point, such incremental increases in production *in vivo* could have impact upon disease severity. Similarly elevated toxin production was only observed in the colon of animals infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT so it is unknown if this increased production occurs *in vivo*. However it is important to consider that when examining toxin production *in vivo* shot in time is considered.

These data may suggest that increased severity is both linked to increased production of toxin and reduced diversity of the microbiome as a consequence of extended exposure to antibiotics. If antibiotic exposure modifies the microbiota associated with maintenance of mucus thickness (as described in chapter 3) this may increase sensitivity to toxin activity meaning increased production by this strain could be linked to more severe disease. Alternatively, the failure to produce *para*-cresol could modify the metabolism of tyrosine in the environment, the impact of which is unknown. At present, the only conclusion that can be drawn is that prevention of *para*-cresol production affects the severity of the acute phase of infection.

# 6.3.5 Investigating the role of *para*-cresol production in relapsing disease

As *para*-cresol is toxic to many members of the bacterial flora, it has been postulated that its production is required for long term maintenance of the dysbiotic gut. To investigate its role in relapsing disease, infected mice that were no longer shedding the organism within the faeces, were subject to a second, single oral dose of clindamycin. This is sufficient to stimulate the outgrowth of *C. difficile* that are persisting within the gut. Treated animals were monitored for relapse and disease severity through measurement of body weight and recovery of *C. difficile* from faecal samples.

#### 6.3.5.1 Mouse body weight during long term infection and relapse

Animals were weighed daily as a determinate of disease severity. As observed previously (6.3.2 and 6.3.3.1) in the initial stages of infection, animals infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT suffered greater weight loss than those infected with R20291 (Figure 6.17).



Figure 6.17 Body weight of mice during infection and relapse

Body weights of mice infected with the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant (red) and WT (black) during the initial infection and relapse. Error bars represent the +/- the SEM (n=5). One animal from the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT group reached the experimental endpoint at 2DPI and was culled. 100% body weight was recalculated at D35 before relapse of infection. To induce relapse clindamycin was given at D35 (black arrow). Significance determined using an unpaired T-test (\* represents p= 0.0376, \*\*\* represents p = < 0.0001).

As in the previous experiments, weight loss in these animals also occurred infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT with animals losing significantly (p=< 0.0001) more weight than R20291 infected mice at 1DPI, t). After initiation of relapsed infection weight loss was reduced suggesting that either the animals were protected against bacteria induced pathology or that the microbiota was not modified sufficiently by a single dose of clindamycin to disrupt the mucus thickness and hence increase sensitivity to the toxin.

# 6.3.5.2 Shedding of *C. difficile* in the faeces during initial infection and relapse

To determine if there were any differences in initial colonisation levels and the ability of strains to persist in the gut, faecal samples were tested to determine the presence of R20291 and R20192 $\Delta$ hpdA (Figure 6.18).



#### Figure 6.18 Shedding of C. difficile in the faeces during initial infection and relapse

CFU/g of *C. difficile* recovered from the faeces of animals infected with the R20291 (black) and R20291\_*hpdA*::CT (red) during initial infection and relapse. One animal from the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT group reached the experimental endpoint at 2DPI and was culled. 100% body weight was recalculated at D35 before relapse of infection. To induce relapse clindamycin was given at D35 (black arrow). Shedding showed no difference in the ability of the strains to cause relapsing infection. Error bars indicated the +/- SEM (n=5).

These data indicate that R20291 and R20291\_hpdA::CT persist equally well in the mouse gut despite R20291\_hpdA::CT being unable to make para-cresol. These data would suggest that para-cresol production is not involved in maintenance of dysbiosis within the gut. To confirm this observation, and to ensure that the animals were only infected with the appropriate *C. difficile* strains, samples taken on a weekly basis were subject to MVLA. This method, which can be used diagnostically, required the amplification of 7 independent repeat regions from the bacterial chromosome (Marsh et al., 2006). In this context, this was undertaken to shown that bacteria recovered from the animals belonged to the R20291 parental strain background. The expected banding pattern of R20291 is shown in Figure 6.19.



#### Figure 6.19 MVLA banding pattern for R20291

MVLA typing uses sets of 7 primers to differentiate between different strains of *C. difficile*. The above gel shows the expected banding pattern for R20291. Samples were taken from all cages weekly and MVLA analysis conducted. All *C. difficile* recovered from the mice throughout the experiment were found to be R20291. Expected band sizes are as follows; primer set 1 ~500bp, primer set 2~450bp, primer set 3 ~260bp, primer set 4 ~800bp, primer set 5 ~750bp, primer set 6 ~400bp and primer set 7~490bp.

MVLA analysis was conducted on multiple samples from each group weekly and confirmed that the correct strain of *C. difficile* was recovered from the mice throughout the experiment. As all of the strains used in these experiments are from the same parental background additional analysis was required to ensure that the correct strains were colonising the mice. Further amplification of sequences using specific primers was used to differentiate between the unmodified R20291 strain and R20291\_hpdA::CT. Using this approach, we confirmed that mice were infected with the expected strain of *C. difficile*. As with MVLA analysis samples were taken weekly from multiple mice in each group to confirm presence of the correct strains in each group (Figure 6.20).



**Figure 6.20 Screening for the ClosTron intron sequence in bacteria isolated from faeces** A PCR directed to a region of the ClosTron intron sequence and the *hpd*A gene for identification of R20291\_*hpdA*::CT. WT yields no product whereas R20291\_*hpdA*::CT gives a product of 408bp. Samples were taken weekly from multiple mice in each cage to confirm the presence of the correct mutants in each group. This gel represents samples taken at D40. Two colonies were taken from some of the animals to rule out the possibility of mixed infections.

These data confirmed that animals were infected with the correct strains during the course of the experiment.

# 6.4 Discussion

## 6.4.1 Increased disease severity

During the initial optimisation phase of this work, it became clear that animals infected with *para*-cresol mutant strain, R20291\_*hpdA*::CT developed more severe symptoms of disease than those infected with the parental strain, R20291. Animals were subject to more significant weight loss and higher a mortality rate than those infected with R20291. Interestingly onset of weight loss was observed at least 24 hours earlier in R20291\_*hpdA*::CT than R20291 infected animals. However, based on the data generated from these experiments, it is not possible to provide an explanation that directly explains this difference, as shedding, toxin production and sporulation rates between these two strains appear similar. The same observations were made when animals were culled 2DPI, with animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT showing

increased weight loss compared those infected with R20291 or R20291\_1754::CT. However it is important to highlight that analysis of these virulence traits only represents a very brief snap shot in time and that differences in toxin production may precede the peak of weight loss. Further experiments investigating toxin levels and colonisation earlier in infection could help to address these questions.

Previously, increased severity of ClosTron mutants in the hamster model has been linked to indirect increase in clindamycin resistance as a consequence of the ClosTron mutagenesis (Kelly et al., 2016). R20291 is naturally sensitive to clindamycin, with a minimum inhibitory concentration of 16 mg/ml (Buckley et al., 2011) and inhibitory levels of clindamycin can be detected in the hamster gut up to 11 days post treatment (Larson & Borriello, 1990). Thus mutant strains resistant to this antibiotic are able to survive and proliferate more rapidly in this environment. However, this does not appear to be the explanation in mice as animals challenged with a second unrelated ClosTron mutant R20291 1754::CT, showed no enhanced virulence. This suggests that in mice and hamsters there are different selection pressures that impact the outgrowth of C. difficile strains. It may be that in mice levels of clindamycin in the gut are not high enough at the time of infection to impact upon outgrowth which would explain why there was no increase in severity in R20291\_1754::CT. This suggests that ClosTron mutagenesis was not the cause of increased severity in the mouse model of infection.

As neither the *in vivo* or *in vitro* data could explain the increase in disease severity it may be that the increase in severity is not linked to the pathogen itself, as was seen in chapter 3. One factor that was not investigated was the host immune response. Interestingly, *para*-cresol has been linked to suppression of various aspects of the immune response including endothelial cell response to inflammatory cytokines and leukocyte migration (Dou *et al.*, 2002; Rie Faure *et al.*, 2006.). Thus, in its absence, the inflammatory response to infection could be enhanced. Therefore it may be interesting to investigate the host immune response to both the R20291 strain and the R20291\_*hpdA*::CT mutant as it may be that increased immune response plays a role in increased severity. Additionally the structure of the microbiota was not investigated and it may be that differences in the microbiota may influence infection outcome in these

animals. As *C. difficile* is one of the few bacteria able to produce *para*-cresol it may be that in animals infected with the mutant R20291\_*hpdA*::CT have an alteration in the metabolism of tyrosine or *p*ara-HPA. Changes in the levels of these compounds could alter the structure of the microbiota and increase virulence through modification of microbiota metabolism, although further investigation of this would be required.

## 6.4.2 Impact of Para-cresol production on relapsing infection

Whilst mutation in the *para*-cresol pathway appeared to modify the response to acute infection, its production did not appear to play a role in long term persistence of the intestinal niche. It was found that R20291\_hpdA::CT mutant was able to successfully cause relapsing infection to the same extent as R20291. Relapse was observed in all animals with no difference in the levels of shedding in the faeces and no delay to relapse seen in R20291\_hpdA::CT. The level of shedding was consistent between animals in each group with shedding observed at the temporal point, making it likely that this was true relapse and not reinfection of the mice. This suggests that *para*-cresol production may not be involved in enabling *C. difficile* to persist in the gut, but may be important in suppression of responses that may be involved in bacterial clearance to the initial infection.

## 6.4.3 Identification of a SNP in codY

Since the end of this project full genome sequencing has since been carried out on the R20291\_hpdA::CT strain. Comparison of this to the parental R20291 strain has resulted in the identification of a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in codY (Personal communication from Dr Lisa Dawson). This gene is known to play an important role in regulating toxin production (1.1.2.2). It may therefore be that this SNP results in the increased toxin production due to reduced function of codY. This increased toxin production may explain this increased virulence *in vivo*. The impact of this SNP means that it is likely that these experiments would need to be repeated as it is unknown what impact the increased toxin production would have on relapsing infection.

# 7 Final discussion

The initial aims of this thesis were to gain a greater understanding of the contribution played by host BA metabolism in *C. difficile* disease pathogenesis. This included evaluation of the contribution of the microbiota in the breakdown of these compounds, focussing particularly on the influence of organisms that express BSH enzymes. Additionally the role of *para*-cresol production on acute and relapsing disease was investigated. Within this final chapter, the influence of these factors on germination, colonisation and persistence will be discussed.

# 7.1 Investigation of the role of the microbiota in colonisation and severity

Previous work has shown that pre-treatment of animals with antibiotic combinations can significantly modulate the outcome of C. difficile infection (Chen et al., 2008; Reeves et al., 2011). The microbiota is important in C. difficile infection with changes in structure particularly associated with infection, relapse and severe disease (1.4.5). However, an understanding of the exact mechanisms involved in disease progression has not been thoroughly investigated. The work presented in this thesis (chapter 3) showed that specific microbiome profiles were linked to particular disease states (colonisation and severity), with loss of colonisation resistance associated with changes to bile metabolism. This correlated with a loss of organisms expressing BSH genes. This loss was confirmed by PCR and through examination of the abundance of these genes in the microbiota of animals following different treatments. A recent investigation of the abundance of these genes in patients infected with C. difficile echoed the findings here, with decrease in BSH abundance a marker of colonisation (Allegretti et al., 2016). In addition to the loss of BSH producing bacteria there was also a significant reduction in OTU\_69, a potential  $7\alpha$ dehydroxylating bacteria. As this is the other important enzyme in this cascade, this suggests that antibiotic treatment of animals results in dysfunction of BA metabolism. This was confirmed using TOF-MS that showed clindamycin use was associated with loss of BA metabolism with significantly increased abundance of TC. This loss of BA metabolism is now known to be an important factor in C. difficile infection and much work is now focused on restoring this pathway as a

treatment for infection (Weingarden *et al.*, 2016; Weingarden *et al.*, 2014; Buffie *et al.*, 2014).

An area that is less well understood is that of disease severity. Comparison of the microbiome structures between animals that were colonised and animals that suffered from weight loss highlighted changes in the abundance of mucus degrading and mucus dwelling species. There were significant increases in the mucus degrading species B. thetaiotaomicron and decreases in two mucus dwelling species M. schaedleri and E. mucosicola. Taken together this could suggest that disruption of mucus homeostasis is significant and may result in increased accessibility to the epithelial surface resulting in greater toxin mediated damage. Increase in *B. thetaiotaomicron* has been previously shown to exacerbate both infection with C. difficile and E. coli by modifying the metabolic landscape to one that favours pathogen growth (Ferreyra et al., 2014; Curtis *et al.*, 2014). This data taken in conjunction with that from the literature suggests that further investigation of this process is warranted. In order to examine this process further it may be worth placing more focus on changes in the mucosal associated microbiota as the composition is likely to be very different than that found in the lumen (Ouwehand et al., 2004; Swidsinski et al., 2002; Zoetendal et al., 2002). This may allow association of specific changes in this subset of microbes with disease. Additionally further examination of the mucus layer may be useful in determining if these antibiotics directly or indirectly impact mucus layer thickness and mucus production. A recent study by Jakobsson *et al.*, (2015) found that mice displayed variable mucus layers. They utilised a method in which ex vivo sections were taken and mucus layer thickness directly measured. Bacterial diffusion into the mucus layer was also assessed with the use of fluorescent bacteria sized beads coupled with microscopy which allowed the depth of diffusion of these beads into the mucus layer to be measured. Performing such analysis on sections from animals treated with different antibiotic combinations would help to determine if the microbiome data does actually indicate changes in mucus layer structure and whether these changes do result in closer association of bacteria to the epithelia. It would also be interesting to use molecular and biochemical methods to investigate the expression of mucus degrading enzymes such as, beta galactosidase and beta glucosidase, in the faeces of mice. Various studies have

used API strips direct from faecal samples to detect this (Vlková *et al.*, 2005; Rada *et al.*, 2006). It may also be possible to detect expression of these genes using RT-PCR on RNA extracted from faecal samples. This could offer potential as a way of identifying patients that are at risk from more severe disease.

Another factor that should be considered is the observation that the anatomy of the mouse and human gut differ significantly and this may influence the composition of the microbiota. Key differences include caecum size and the relative ratio of intestine to colon length (Nguyen *et al.*, 2015) (Figure 7.1).



**Figure 7.1 The structures of both mouse and human GI tracts from Nguyen** *et al.***, (2015)** Although both mouse and human GI tracts have similar structures there are some key differences that may influence *C. difficile* infection. First the caecum of the mouse is much larger than that in humans and is the main site of *C. difficile* infection whereas in humans this is the colon.

In addition to these differences, variation in the distribution of important mucin producing goblet cells and antimicrobial secreting paneth cells exist. Goblet cells are abundant throughout the human GI tract whereas in the mouse distal colon these are found at the base of crypts in reduced numbers. In humans paneth cells are found in the colon and caecum (Cunliffe *et al.*, 2001) whereas in mice these cells are only present in the caecum (Ouelleyite *et al.*, 1994). Such differences may lead to the creation of species specific niches in which elected microbes may flourish. Although there are differences between the microbiota of humans and mice the two most abundant phylotypes in both species are the Bacteroides and Firmicutes (Eckburg *et al.*, 2005; Ley *et al.*, 2005). A study by Krych *et al.*, (2013) found that mice and humans shared 90% of bacterial phyla and 89% of bacterial genera. Mice were reported to have one unique genus, *Mucispirillum*, which interestingly was one of the microbes identified as being significantly decreased during more severe infection. As this is likely a murine specific isolate it makes it more difficult to directly translate this observation into the context of human infection. This is why it may be preferable to examine the functional capacity of the microbiome rather than changes to specific organisms as it is likely that functional aspects are more highly conserved between the species.

In an attempt to improve the mouse model and to make it as representative of the human microbiota models are now being developed using GF mice that are colonised with microbiota from human donors. Such work has shown that the human flora successfully colonises the mouse and can transfer between successive generations (Collins et al., 2015). Humanised mice show structural changes in the microbiota that make it more similar to that of a human than that of a naïve mouse, although some specific species are still not present (Turnbaugh et al., 2009). A recent study found that a high number of bacterial species were enriched within the mouse gut compared to the human gut, suggesting host specific selection (Lagkouvardos et al., 2016). One potential issue is that as these microbes have not co-evolved with the host the host microbiota interactions in this model may not be appropriate. This was confirmed by a study by Chung *et al.*, (2012) which found that immune systems of humanised mice did not mature properly compared to those inoculated with mouse microbiota. Although such drawbacks exist, these models do provide an opportunity to manipulate the human microbiota in the context of infection, a unique opportunity that deserves more consideration. Use of these models in studies such as this may allow specific hypothesis to be tested and help to confirm findings from previous experiments.

Another interesting difference is the make-up of the bile acid profile between these animals. As described previously BAs are of great importance in *C. difficile* infection, impacting on both spore germination and outgrowth (1.2.2). Mice are known to produce muricholic acids which can influence *C. difficile* germination and growth (Francis *et al.*, 2013). Additionally the proportion of different BAs in
mice is different to that seen in humans with a large abundance of muricholic acids (Figure 7.2).



**Figure 7.2 BA profiles in mice and humans from De Aguiar Vallim et al., 2013.** There are several differences between the BA profiles of mice and humans. Mice produce a murine specific BA and lower quantities of CDCA. It may be that these differences impact upon *C. difficile* infection.

These differences in BA profiles are likely to reflect differences in diet and in BA production and regulation. Although nothing can be done to alter this it is important to take this into consideration.

Although differences between mice and humans exist, mouse models remain incredibly useful in helping to study *C. difficile* infection. Many of the symptoms of infection and varied disease outcomes can be replicated in this model making it invaluable for studying *C. difficile* infection dynamics and pathogenesis. Additionally the findings presented here have in part been observed in humans. Restoration of BA metabolism is known to be an important function of FMT and alterations in the abundance of BSH genes have now been shown to be predictive of disease. This shows that the use of mouse models, complemented with data from patients, are invaluable in aiding our understanding of infection.

#### 7.2 Inhibition of germination by BSH

In this thesis, a role for bacteria that are able to modify BAs was established with particular focus placed on those that carry out the key first step in bile metabolism, the BSH producers. The ability of bacteria expressing BSH to influence spore germination in vitro was determined using a BSH producing L. murinus strain and E. coli expressing BSH from the human gut. Bacteria that were able to express BSH were found to limit C. difficile spore germination in vitro possibly by conversion of the effective germinant TC to the less potent germinant CA. This adds weight to the hypothesis that these bacteria may be important in limiting C. difficile colonisation by significantly reducing germination rates. The importance of this pathway has been reinforced recently with particular emphasis on restoration of bile metabolism as a treatment for C. difficile (Buffie et al., 2014; Weingarden et al., 2014, 2016). However, many of these studies focus on  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylating bacterial species with the focus placed on inhibition of C. difficile growth rather than on spore germination. A study by Theriot et al., (2015) found that C. difficile germination could be stimulated by the contents of the mouse small intestine, even in the absence of antibiotic treatment. This may suggest that inhibition of germination by bile alone is not sufficient to prevent infection with inhibition of outgrowth also essential. However it has been shown that restoration of BSH function alone can also rescue  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation function which is mediated through production of CA (Gustafsson et al., 1998). Careful examination of several bacterial therapies described in the literature often confirms that each therapeutic combination contains at least one or more BSH producing species (Petrof *et al.*, 2013; Lawley et al., 2012). Whilst in our experiments, direct use of a BSH producing bacteria was not sufficient to prevent colonisation, it may be that use of higher doses over a longer period of time were required to fully restore this function. The use of a cocktail of BSH and  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylase producing bacteria may be preferable to restore colonisation resistance and diversity to the gut. Recovery of these microbes may then allow the rest of the microbiota to recover.

The work presented in these chapters highlights the importance of the microbiota in determining infection outcome. Understanding changes in the microbiota and bacterial functions that underlie colonisation and infection outcome may help with the development of a more effectively targeted

bacteriotherapy. There have been many studies published in the literature that highlight the importance of bacterial bile metabolism in colonisation resistance. Restoration of this pathway, either through FMT or with the use of bacterial therapies has been shown to either resolve or lessen colonisation of *C. difficile* (Weingarden *et al.*, 2014; Weingarden *et al.*, 2016; Buffie *et al.*, 2014). As BAs have a vital role in stimulating *C. difficile* germination (chapter 4) and controlling colonisation resistance (chapter 3) then greater understanding of genetic regulation of bile mediated germination and bile tolerance during growth is required. This is because, genes involved in these processes are important in mediating *in vivo* survival.

## 7.3 Genetic regulation of germination and bile acid resistance

BAs, particularly TC are closely involved in the induction of spore germination. Here, we attempted to identify novel genes involved in TC mediated spore germination but these were unsuccessful. However, the identification of a gene known to be essential for germination led to attempts to modify the MT mutagenesis system to allow screening of strains using a fluorescent reporter system. The aim of this approach was to identify genes that were upregulated but not essential for germination, in the hope that novel, but potentially functionally redundant genes in this process could be identified. This however was unsuccessful due to the small size and the high autofluorescence of C. *difficile*, which limited the capacity for high throughput screening using FACs. It was however useful to verify the use of such a system in the lab and it may be useful in investigating other biological processes in the future. It also has potential for identification of genes associated with germination through the creation and testing of mutant libraries. For example, it is known that the CspB protease, although the main, is not the only protease involved in the activation of SleC (Adams et al., 2013). Therefore creation of a mutant library in a strain lacking SleC activity may allow this additional protease to be identified. Through understanding of the genetic regulation of these vital processes it may be possible to identify new treatment targets.

It is widely appreciated that bacteria that inhabit the gut have to adapt to the environmental challenges present. This includes contact with BAs, which are present in high concentrations in the small intestine. The mechanisms by which many bacteria are able to resist BAs are becoming clearer (Gunn 2000; Begley et al., 2005; Sistrunk et al., 2016), but there are many aspects that require further investigation in Gram positive bacteria generally and in *C. difficile* in particular (Sistrunk et al., 2016). As the balance of bile acids in the antibiotic treated gut is altered, with increased abundance of primary BAs it is likely that C. difficile has adapted to survive in these conditions. In the context of this work, we have revealed that possession of BSH genes is important for resistance to the effects of BAs, as the strain of *L. murinus* that expressed an inactive BSH grew poorly in media containing TC. In contrast, the strain expressing the intact BSH gene showed no equivalent growth impairment. Whilst the genome of *C. difficile* does not encode any BSH genes, the use of RNA seq allowed us to identify a number of genes involved in BA resistance. In total 6 genes were identified as being upregulated in the presence of 0.1% TC including a 4 efflux pumps, an RNA polymerase sigma factor and SAM dependent MTase. Upregulation of efflux pumps is a common response to bile exposure among many different enteric bacteria (Baucheron et al., 2014; Quillin et al., 2011; Gunn 2000; Gueimonde et al., 2009). It would be interesting to investigate whether exposure to BA can increase resistance to antibiotics as this has been reported in other bacterial species. Further, it would be relevant to investigate whether the combination of BAs found in the antibiotic treated gut can influence the regulation of these genes.

During the preparation of cells for RNA extraction it was noted that bacterial aggregation frequently occurred following their exposure to TC. This characteristic has been described in a number of other bacteria, including *V*. *cholera* and *C. jejuni* (Hung *et al.*, 2006; Svensson *et al.*, 2014). As aggregation and biofilm formation may be important in persistence and survival *in vivo* this process was investigated further. Exposure of *C. difficile* to TC either as part of an overnight culture used to seed the biofilms, or as part of the biofilms growth media resulted in a slight increase in biofilm mass with increased aggregation and adherence. Further investigation of the mechanism of this may shed light on how these bacteria behave *in vivo*. Such investigation is important as the mechanisms involved in persistence are still poorly defined and understood.

# 7.4 *Para-*cresol production in acute and relapsing infection

Para-cresol is a bacteriostatic compound produced by a limited number of bacteria including C. difficile (Hafiz & Oakley, 1976). C. difficile strains that are most likely to cause relapsing and severe disease have the highest levels of production and tolerance of para-cresol (Dawson et al., 2011; Dawson et al., 2008). This hints at a role for its production in acute and relapsing infection and the work in chapter 6 aimed to investigate this further. Interestingly, animals infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT, a mutant unable to produce para-cresol, suffered from more severe disease than those infected with the parental strain. The severity of infection was directly linked to the antibiotic treatment administered before infection with longer treatment with clindamycin resulting in increased weight loss and mortality. This increased severity however was not seen in those mice infected with parental the strain R20291 or those infected with an unrelated mutant, R20291\_1754::CT. This suggests that the increased severity observed was not linked to increased clindamycin resistance as a result of ClosTron mutagenesis, although preliminary data suggests that this does impact upon severity in the hamster model. This most likely reflects differences in the microbiotas of these animals although this is yet to be investigated formally. It may also be that clindamycin concentrations in the hamster gut remain high for a longer period of time compared to in the mouse. This would explain why increased clindamycin resistance only seems to be an advantage in the hamster infection model.

To determine the cause of this increased severity, extensive in vitro experiments and short term 2 day infections were conducted to determine if there were any differences in growth rates and toxin production between the strains of *C. difficile*. Both studies showed a slight increase in the production of toxin by the *para*-cresol knockout strain R20291\_*hpdA*::CT. Whilst this increase was not significant, it could be biologically relevant as these toxins are highly potent. Furthermore if the increased antibiotic exposure disrupts the mucus homeostasis as seen in chapter 3 it may be that this rise is sufficient to cause significant damage. An additional line of investigation that could be interesting to explore is the impact of *para*-cresol production on the immune system. Several papers have shown that this compound is able to dampen down various

aspects of immune response (Dou *et al.*, 2002; Faure *et al.*, 2006). It may be that animals infected with R20291\_*hpdA*::CT generate a more significant inflammatory response to the infection. Investigation of this could be carried out in a number of ways including extraction of mRNA from the tissue to look at specific immune markers in the different models of infection.

#### 7.5 Final conclusions

The work presented in this thesis has helped to further our understanding of the role that the microbiota plays in modulating *C*. *difficile* infection. The importance of BAs and bile metabolising bacteria has been further clarified and bacteria with potentially therapeutic traits have been identified. Potential therapeutic markers in the form of BSH genes and changes in BA profiles have also been identified and it may be that these could be utilised in a clinical setting to identify at risk patients. In addition, bacteria that potentially influence disease severity have been described and further investigation of the role of these microbes is warranted. Focus then turned towards the pathogen itself with the examination of the genetic regulation of germination and bile resistance investigated. Although attempts to identify novel genes involved in germination were unsuccessful, the identification of genes involved in BA resistance are the first described and more in-depth analysis of the regulation of these genes is warranted. Finally the production of a bacteriostatic compound para-cresol in acute and relapsing infection was examined. Increased disease severity seen in animals infected with R20291\_hpdA::CT suggesting that paracresol production may be involved in limiting severity in the acute infection.

Overall, this work has helped to improve our understanding of several important areas of infection including the modulation of infection by the microbiota and the importance of BA modifying bacteria in this. This work has also offered our first insight into genetic regulation of BA resistance in *C. difficile* opening up several interesting avenues of future work.

### **Conference contributions**

Presenting author underlined

<u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Anthony Buckley, Janice Spencer, June Irvine, Denise Candlish, Umer Ijaz and Gillian Douce. The impact of bile acid modification on *Clostridium difficile* colonisation and severity. Poster presentation at the Young Microbiologist Symposium 2016, Dundee, **UK** 

<u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Anthony Buckley, Janice Spencer, June Irvine, Denise Candlish, Umer Ijaz and Gillian Douce. The role of the microbiota in *Clostridium difficile* colonisation and disease severity. Oral presentation at Microbiology Society conference 2016, Liverpool, **UK** 

<u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Anthony Buckley, Janice Spencer, June Irvine, Denise Candlish, Umer Ijaz and Gillian Douce .The impact of bile acid modification on *Clostridium difficile* colonisation. Poster presentation at Microbiology Society conference 2015, Birmingham, **UK** 

<u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Anthony Buckley, Janice Spencer, June Irvine, Denise Candlish, Umer Ijaz and Gillian Douce. The impact of bile acid modification on *Clostridium difficile* colonisation. Poster presentation at the International *Clostridium difficile* Symposium 2015, Bled, **Slovenia** 

<u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Anthony Buckley, Janice Spencer, June Irvine, Denise Candlish, Umer Ijaz and Gillian Douce The impact of bile acid modification on *Clostridium difficile* colonisation .Poster presentation at the Young Microbiologist Symposium 2014, Dundee, **UK** 

Anthony Buckley, Lisa Dawson, <u>Caitlin Jukes</u>, Janice Spencer, Brendan Wren & Gillian Douce. A role for *para*-cresol in *Clostridium difficile* colonisation Poster presentation at Clospath 2013, Palm Cove, **Australia** 

## List of References

Abhauer, K. P., Wemheuer, B., Daniel, R., & Meinicke, P. (2015). Tax4Fun: Predicting functional profiles from metagenomic 16S rRNA data. Bioinformatics, 31(17), 2882-2884.

Abt, M. C., McKenney, P. T., & Pamer, E. G. (2016). *Clostridium difficile* colitis: pathogenesis and host defence. Nature Publishing Group, 14(10), 609-620.

Adams, C. M., Eckenroth, B. E., Putnam, E. E., Doublié, S., & Shen, A. (2013b). Structural and Functional Analysis of the CspB Protease Required for *Clostridium* Spore Germination. PLoS Pathogens, 9(2).

Akhtar, S., Paredes-Sabja, D., Torres, J. A., & Sarker, M. R. (2009). Strategy to inactivate *Clostridium perfringens* spores in meat products. Food Microbiology, 26(3), 272-277.

Alfa, M. J., Kabani, A., Lyerly, D., Moncrief, S., Neville, L. M., Al-barrak, A., Harding, G., Dyck, B., Olekson, K. & Embil, J. M. (2000). Characterization of a Toxin A-Negative, Toxin B-Positive Strain of *Clostridium difficile* Responsible for a Nosocomial Outbreak of *Clostridium difficile* -Associated Diarrhoea. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 38(7), 2706-2714.

Allegretti, J. R., Kearney, S., Li, N., Bogart, E., Bullock, K., Gerber, G. K., Bry, L., Clish, C.B., Alm, E. & Korzenik, J. R. (2016). Recurrent *Clostridium difficile infection* associates with distinct bile acid and microbiome profiles. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 43, 1142-1153.

Alonso, R., Gros, S., Peláez, T., García-De-Viedma, D., Rodríguez-Créixems, M., & Bouza, E. (2001). Molecular analysis of relapse vs re-infection in HIV-positive patients suffering from recurrent *Clostridium difficile* associated diarrhoea. Journal of Hospital Infection. 48(2), 86-92.

Ambalam, P., Kiran Kondepudi, K., Nilsson, I., Wadström, T., & Ljungh, Å. (2013). Bile Enhances Cell Surface Hydrophobicity and Biofilm Formation of Bifidobacteria. Applied biochemistry and biotechnology, 172, 1970-1981.

Andréasson, K., Norin, K. E., & Midtvedt, T. (1988). Influence of ampicillin, clindamycin or metronidazole upon the  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation of bile acids in the human intestine. Current Microbiology, 16(6), 329-331.

Androga, G. O., Hart, J., Foster, N. F., Charles, A., Forbes, D., & Riley, T. V. (2015). Infection with toxin a-negative, toxin b-negative, binary toxin-positive *Clostridium difficile* in a young patient with ulcerative colitis. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 53(11), 3702-3704.

Antunes, L. C. M., Han, J., Ferreira, R. B. R., Lolić, P., Borchers, C. H., & Finlay, B. B. (2011). Effect of antibiotic treatment on the intestinal metabolome. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 55(4), 1494-1503.

Baines, S. D., O'Connor, R., Freeman, J., Fawley, W. N., Harmanus, C., Mastrantonio, P., Kuijper, E. & Wilcox, M. H. (2008). Emergence of reduced susceptibility to metronidazole in *Clostridium difficile*. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 62(5), 1046-1052.

Bankevich, A., Nurk, S., Antipov, D., Gurevich, A. A., Dvorkin, M., Kulikov, A. S., Lesin, V., Nikolenko, S., Pham, S., Prjibelski, A., Pyshkin, A., Sirotkin, A., Vyahhi, N., Tesler, G., Alekseyev, M. & Pevzner, P. A. (2012). SPAdes: A New Genome Assembly Algorithm and Its Applications to Single-Cell Sequencing. Journal of Computational Biology, 19(5), 455-477.

Barquist, L., Mayho, M., Cummins, C., Cain, A. K., Boinett, C. J., Page, A. J., Langridge, G., Quail, M., Keane, K. & Parkhill, J. (2016). The TraDIS toolkit: Sequencing and analysis for dense transposon mutant libraries. Bioinformatics, 32(7), 1109-1111.

Barrasa, J. I., Olmo, N., Lizarbe, M. A., & Turnay, J. (2013). Bile acids in the colon, from healthy to cytotoxic molecules. Toxicology in Vitro, 27(2), 964-977

Bartlett, J. G. (1994). *Clostridium difficile*: History of Its Role as an Enteric Pathogen and the Current State of Knowledge About the Organism. Clinical infectious diseases. 18, 65-72.

Bartlett, J. G. (2002). Antibiotic associated diarrhoea. New England Journal of Medicine, 346(5).

Bartlett, J. G., Onderdonk, A. B., Cisneros, R. L., & Kasper, D. L. (1977). Clindamycin-Associated Colitis Due to a Toxin-Producing Species of *Clostridium* in Hamsters. The Journal Infectious Diseases, 136(5).

Batta, A., Salen, G., Arora, R., Shefer, S., Batta, M., & Person, A. (1990). Side Chain Conjugation Prevents Bacterial 7-dehydroxylation of Bile acids. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 265(13), 5-8.

Baucheron, S., Nishino, K., Monchaux, I., Canepa, S., Maurel, M. C., Coste, F., Roussel, A., Cloeckaert, A & Giraud, E. (2014). Bile-mediated activation of the acrAB and tolC multidrug efflux genes occurs mainly through transcriptional derepression of ramA in Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 69(9), 2400-2406.

Bauer, E., Williams, B. A., Smidt, H., Verstegen, M. W. A., & Mosenthin, R. (2006). Influence of the gastrointestinal microbiota on development of the immune system in young animals. Current Issues in Intestinal Microbiology, 7(2), 35-51.

Begley, M., Gahan, C. G. M., & Hill, C. (2005). The interaction between bacteria and bile. FEMS Microbiology Reviews. 29, 625-651.

Benjamini, Y., Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the False Discovery Rate: a Practical and Powerful Approach to Multiple. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. 57(1), 289-300.

Best, E. L., Freeman, J., & Wilcox, M. H. (2015). Models for the study of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Gut Microbes, 3(2), 145-167.

Bhattacharjee, D., Francis, M. B., Ding, X., Mcallister, K. N., Shrestha, R., & Sorg, J. A. (2015). Re-examining the Germination Phenotypes of Several *Clostridium difficile* Strains Suggests Another Role for the CspC Germinant. Journal of Bacteriology. 198, 777-786.

Bi, J., Liu, S., Du, G., & Chen, J. (2016). Bile salt tolerance of *Lactococcus lactis* is enhanced by expression of bile salt hydrolase thereby producing less bile acid in the cells. Biotechnology Letters, 38(4), 659-665.

Bohnhoff, M., & Miller, C. P. (1962). Enhanced susceptibility to *Salmonella* infection in streptomycin-treated mice. Journal of Infectious Diseases.117-127.

Botham, K. M., & Boyd, G. S. (1983). The metabolism of chenodeoxycholic acid to beta-muricholic acid in rat liver. European Journal of Biochemistry, 134(1), 191-6.

Broecker, F., Klumpp, J., Schuppler, M., Russo, G., Biedermann, L., Hombach, M., Moelling, K. (2016). Long-term changes of bacterial and viral compositions in the intestine of a recovered *Clostridium difficile* patient after faecal microbiota transplantation. Molecular Case Studies, 2(1).

Buckley, A. M., Jukes, C., Candlish, D., Irvine, J. J., Spencer, J., Fagan, R. P., ... Douce, G. R. (2016). Lighting Up *Clostridium difficile*: Reporting Gene Expression Using Fluorescent Lov Domains. Nature Scientific Reports.

Buckley, A. M., Spencer, J., Candlish, D., Irvine, J. J., & Douce, G. R. (2011). Infection of hamsters with the UK *Clostridium difficile* ribotype 027 outbreak strain R20291. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 60(8), 1174-1180.

Buffie, C. G., Bucci, V., Stein, R. R., McKenney, P. T., Ling, L., Gobourne, A., ... Pamer, E. G. (2014). Precision microbiome reconstitution restores bile acid mediated resistance to *Clostridium difficile*. Nature, 517(7533), 205-208.

Buffie, C. G., Jarchum, I., Equinda, M., Lipuma, L., Gobourne, A., Viale, A., ... Pamer, E. G. (2012). Profound alterations of intestinal microbiota following a single dose of clindamycin results in sustained susceptibility to *Clostridium difficile*-induced colitis. Infection and Immunity, 80(1), 62-73.

Burns, D. a., Heap, J. T., & Minton, N. P. (2010). SleC is essential for germination of *Clostridium difficile* spores in nutrient-rich medium

supplemented with the bile salt taurocholate. Journal of Bacteriology, 192(3), 657-664.

Carlson Jr, P. E., Kaiser, A. M., Mccolm, S. A., Bauer, J. M., Young, V. B., Aronoff, D. M., & Hanna, P. C. (2015). Variation in germination of *Clostridium difficile* clinical isolates correlates to disease severity. Anaerobe. 33, 64-70.

Cowardin, A., Buonomo, E., Saleh, M., Wilson, M., Burgess, S., Kuehne, S., Schwan, C., Eichhoff, A., Koch-Nolte, F., Lyras, D., Aktories, K., Minton, N & Petri, W. (2016). The binary toxin CDT enhances *Clostridium difficile* virulence by suppressing protective colonic eosinophilia. Nature Microbiology. 1, 1-10.

Carter, G. P., Douce, G. R., Govind, R., Howarth, P. M., Mackin, K. E., Spencer, J., ... Lyras, D. (2011). The anti-sigma factor tcdC modulates hyper virulence in an epidemic BI/NAP1/027 clinical isolate of *Clostridium difficile*. PLoS Pathogens. 7(10), 1-11.

Carter, J. (2013). Deaths involving *Clostridium difficile*: England and Wales, 2008. Health Statistics Quarterly, (43), 43-47.

Cartman, S. T., Kelly, M. L., Heeg, D., Heap, J. T., & Minton, N. P. (2012). Precise manipulation of the *Clostridium difficile* chromosome reveals a lack of association between the TcdC genotype and toxin production. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 78(13), 4683-4690.

Cartman, S. T., & Minton, N. P. (2010). A mariner-Based transposon system for in vivo random mutagenesis of *Clostridium difficile*. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 76(4), 1103-1109.

Chang, J. Y., Antonopoulos, D. a, Kalra, A., Tonelli, A., Khalife, W. T., Schmidt, T. M., & Young, V. B. (2008). Decreased diversity of the faecal Microbiome in recurrent *Clostridium difficile*-associated diarrhoea. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 197(3), 435-438.

Chapman, S., Faulkner, C., Kaiserli, E., Garcia-Mata, C., Savenkov, E. I., Roberts, A. G., ... Christie, J. M. (2008). The photoreversible fluorescent protein iLOV outperforms GFP as a reporter of plant virus infection. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105(50), 20038-43.

Chen, X., Katchar, K., Goldsmith, J. D., Nanthakumar, N., Cheknis, A., Gerding, D. N., & Kelly, C. P. (2008). A Mouse Model of *Clostridium difficile*-associated Disease. Gastroenterology, 135(6), 1984-1992.

Chen, Y. S., & Yanagida, F. (2006). Characteristics and effects of temperature and surfactants on bacteriocin-like inhibitory substance production of soil-isolated *Lactobacillus animalis* C060203. Current Microbiology, 53(5), 384-387.

Chrischilles, E. A., Foley, D. J., Wallace, R. B., Lemke, J. H., Semla, T. P., Hanlon, J. T., ... Guralnik, J. M. (1992). Use of Medications by Persons 65 and

Over: Data From the Established Populations for Epidemiologic Studies of the Elderly. Journal of Gerontology: Medical Sciences, 47(5), 37-44.

Christie, J. M. (2007). Phototropin Blue-Light Receptors. Annual Reviews of Plant Biology, 58, 21-45.

Christie, J. M., Hitomi, K., Arvai, A. S., Hartfield, K. A., Mettlen, M., Pratt, A. J., ... Getzoff, E. D. (2012). Structural tuning of the fluorescent protein iLOV for improved photostability. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 287(26), 22295-22304.

Chung, H., Pamp, S. J., Hill, J. A., Surana, N. K., Edelman, S. M., Troy, E. B., ... Kasper, D. L. (2012). Gut immune maturation depends on colonization with a host-specific microbiota. Cell, 149(7), 1578-1593.

Claesson, M. J., Cusack, S., O'Sullivan, O., Greene-Diniz, R., de Weerd, H., Flannery, E., ... O'Toole, P. W. (2011). Composition, variability, and temporal stability of the intestinal microbiota of the elderly. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108, 4586-91.

Claesson, M. J., Jeffery, I. B., Conde, S., Power, S. E., O'Connor, E. M., Cusack, S., ... O'Toole, P. W. (2012). Gut microbiota composition correlates with diet and health in the elderly. Nature. 488, 178-184.

Collins, J., Auchtung, J. M., Schaefer, L., Eaton, K. A., & Britton, R. A. (2015). Humanized microbiota mice as a model of recurrent *Clostridium difficile* disease. Microbiome. 3, 35

Cunliffe, R. N., Rose, F. R., Keyte, J., Abberley, L., Chan, W. C., & Mahida, Y. R. (2001). Human defensin 5 is stored in precursor form in normal Paneth cells and is expressed by some villous epithelial cells and by metaplastic Paneth cells in the colon in inflammatory bowel disease. Gut, 48(2), 176-85.

Curtis, M. M., Hu, Z., Klimko, C., Narayanan, S., Deberardinis, R., & Sperandio, V. (2014). The Gut Commensal Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron Exacerbates Enteric Infection through Modification of the Metabolic Landscape. Cell Host and Microbe, 16, 759-769.

Dawson, L. F., Donahue, E. H., Cartman, S. T., Barton, R. H., Bundy, J., McNerney, R., ... Wren, B. W. (2011). The analysis of *para*-cresol production and tolerance in *Clostridium difficile* 027 and 012 strains. BMC Microbiology, 11(1), 86.

Dawson, L. F., Stabler, R. a., & Wren, B. W. (2008). Assessing the role of *para*cresol tolerance in *Clostridium difficile*. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 57(6), 745-749.

Dawson, L. F., Valiente, E., Faulds-Pain, A., Donahue, E. H., Wren, B. W., & Popoff, M. R. (2012). Characterisation of *Clostridium difficile* Biofilm Formation, a Role for Spo0A. PLoS ONE, 7(12).

De Aguiar Vallim, T. Q., Tarling, E. J., & Edwards, P. A. (2013). Pleiotropic roles of bile acids in metabolism. Cell Metabolism. 17(5), 657-669.

De Smet, I., Van Hoorde, L., Vande Woestyne, M., Christiaens, H., & Verstraete, W. (1995). Significance of bile salt hydrolytic activities of Lactobacilli. The Journal of Applied Bacteriology, 79(3), 292-301.

Dé, F., Barbut, R., Richard, A., Hamadi, K., Chomette, V. R., Burghoffer, B. A., & Petit, J.-C. (2000). Epidemiology of Recurrences or Reinfections of *Clostridium difficile*-Associated Diarrhea. Journal of Clinical microbiology. 38(6), 2386-2388.

Dembek, M., Barquist, L., Boinett, C. J., Cain, A. K., Mayho, M., Lawley, T. D., ... Fagan, R. P. (2015). High-Throughput Analysis of Gene Essentiality and Sporulation in *Clostridium difficile*. mBio, 6(2), 1-13.

Devkota, S., & Chang, E. B. (2015). Interaction of Bile Acids and the Gut Microbiome Interactions between Diet, Bile Acid Metabolism, Gut Microbiota, and Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Digestive Diseases, 33, 351-356.

Devkota, S., Wang, Y., Musch, M. W., Leone, V., Fehlner-Peach, H., Nadimpalli, A., ... Chang, E. B. (2012). Dietary-fat-induced taurocholic acid promotes pathobiont expansion and colitis in Il10-/- mice. Nature, 5-10.

Di Bella, S., Ascenzi, P., Siarakas, S., Petrosillo, N., & di Masi, A. (2016). *Clostridium difficile* Toxins A and B: Insights into Pathogenic Properties and Extraintestinal Effects. Toxins, 8(5), 1-25.

DiBaise, J. K., Frank, D. N., & Mathur, R. (2012). Impact of the Gut Microbiota on the Development of Obesity: Current Concepts. The American Journal of Gastroenterology, 1, 22-27.

Dicksved, J., Halfvarson, J., Rosenquist, M., Järnerot, G., Tysk, C., Apajalahti, J., ... Jansson, J. K. (2008). Molecular analysis of the gut microbiota of identical twins with Crohn's disease. The ISME Journal, 237(10), 716-727.

Dineen, S. S., McBride, S. M., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2010). Integration of Metabolism and virulence in *Clostridium difficile* CodY. Journal of Bacteriology, 192(20), 264-273.

Dineen, S. S., Villapakkam, A. C., Nordman, J. T., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2007). Repression of *Clostridium difficile* toxin gene expression by CodY. Molecular Microbiology, 66(1), 206-219.

Dou, L., Cerini, C., Brunet, P., Guilianelli, C., Moal, R., Grau, G., ... Berland, Y. (2002). *Para*-cresol, a uremic toxin, decreases endothelial cell response to inflammatory cytokines. Kidney International, 62, 1999-2009.

Drekonja, D. M., Butler, M., & MacDonald, R. (2012). Review: Fidaxomicin is better than vancomycin for *Clostridium difficile* recurrence. Annals of Internal Medicine, 156(8).

Dubberke, E. R., & Olsen, M. A. (2012). Burden of *Clostridium difficile* on the Healthcare System. Clinical Infectious Diseases.55.

Dubberke, E. R., Orenstein, R., Mariani, P., Mullane, K. M., & Sobcinski, M. K. (2014). RBX2660 (Microbiota Suspension) for Recurrent *Clostridium difficile* infection: 60-day interim analysis of the PUNCH CD phase 2 safety study. Meeting of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Conference Paper

Dupont, H. L. (2014). Review article: Evidence for the role of gut microbiota in irritable bowel syndrome and its potential influence on therapeutic targets. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 39(10), 1033-1042.

Dupuy, B., Govind, R., Antunes, A., Matamouros, S., & Dupuy, C. B. (2008). *Clostridium difficile* toxin synthesis is negatively regulated by TcdC. Journal of Medical Microbiology. 57, 685-689.

Dupuy, B., & Sonenshein, a L. (1998). Regulated transcription of *Clostridium difficile* toxin genes. Molecular Microbiology, 27(1), 107-120.

Dussurget, O., Cabanes, D., Dehoux, P., Lecuit, M., Buchrieser, C., Glaser, P., & Cossart, P. (2002). Listeria monocytogenes bile salt hydrolase is a PrfA-regulated virulence factor involved in the intestinal and hepatic phases of listeriosis. Molecular Microbiology, 45(4), 1095-1106.

Eckburg, P. B., Bik, E. M., Bernstein, C. N., Purdom, E., Dethlefsen, L., Sargent, M., ... Relman, D. A. (2005). Diversity of the human intestinal microbial flora. Science, 308(5728), 1635-8.

Edgar, R. C. (2010). Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. Bioinformatics, 26(19), 2460-2461.

Eggertson, L. (2005). *Clostridium difficile* may have killed 2000 in Quebec. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 173(9).

Eggertson, L. (2006). Quebec strain of *Clostridium difficile* in 7 provinces. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 174(5).

Elsden, S. R., Hilton, M. G., & Waller, J. M. (1976). The end products of the metabolism of aromatic amino acids by Clostridia. Archives of Microbiology, 107(3), 283-288.

Fang, F., Li, Y., Bumann, M., Raftis, E. J., Casey, P. G., Cooney, J. C., ... O'Toole, P. W. (2009). Allelic variation of bile salt hydrolase genes in *Lactobacillus salivarius* does not determine bile resistance levels. Journal of Bacteriology, 191(18), 5743-5757. Faure, V., Cerini, C., Paul, P., Berland, Y., Dignat-George, F., & Brunet, P. (2006). The uremic solute p-cresol decreases leukocyte transendothelial migration in vitro. International Immunology, 18(10), 1453-1459.

Ferrari, A., & Beretta, L. (1977). Activity on bile acids of a *Clostridium bifermentans* cell-free extract. FEBS Letters, 75(1), 163-165.

Ferreyra, J. A., Wu, K. J., Hryckowian, A. J., Bouley, D. M., Weimer, B. C., & Sonnenburg, J. L. (2014a). Gut microbiota-produced succinate promotes *Clostridium difficile* infection after antibiotic treatment or motility disturbance. Cell Host and Microbe, 16(6), 770-777.

Figueroa, I., Johnson, S., Sambol, S. P., Goldstein, E. J. C., Citron, D. M., & Gerding, D. N. (2012). Relapse versus reinfection: Recurrent *Clostridium difficile* infection following treatment with fidaxomicin or vancomycin. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 55.

Fimlaid, K. A., Bond, J. P., Schutz, K. C., Putnam, E. E., Leung, J. M., Lawley, T. D., & Shen, A. (2013). Global Analysis of the Sporulation Pathway of *Clostridium difficile*. PLoS Genetics, 9(8).

Floch, H., Binder, H. J., Filburn, B., & Gershengoren, W. (1972). The effects of bile acids on intestinal microflora. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 25, 1418-1426.

Francis, M. B., Allen, C. a., Shrestha, R., & Sorg, J. a. (2013). Bile Acid Recognition by the *Clostridium difficile* Germinant Receptor, CspC, Is Important for Establishing Infection. PLoS Pathogens, 9(5).

Francis, M. B., Allen, C. a., & Sorg, J. a. (2013). Muricholic Acids Inhibit *Clostridium difficile* Spore Germination and Growth. PLoS ONE, 8(9).

Francis, M. B., Allen, C. A., & Sorg, J. A. (2015). Spore Cortex Hydrolysis Precedes Dipicolinic Acid Release during *Clostridium difficile* Spore Germination. Journal of Bacteriology, 197(14), 2276-2283.

Fuentes, S., Van Nood, E., Tims, S., Heikamp-De Jong, I., Jf Ter Braak, C., Keller, J. J., ... De Vos, W. M. (2014). Reset of a critically disturbed microbial ecosystem: faecal transplant in recurrent *Clostridium difficile* infection. The ISME Journal, 8(10), 1621-1633.

Furuya-Kanamori, L., Stone, J. C., Clark, J., Mckenzie, S. J., Yakob, L., Paterson, D. L., ... Clements, A. C. a. (2015). Comorbidities, Exposure to Medications, and the Risk of Community-Acquired *Clostridium difficile* Infection: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology, 36(02), 132-141.

Gawthorne, J. A., Audry, L., Mcquitty, C., Dean, P., Christie, J. M., Enninga, J., & Roe, A. J. (2016). Visualizing the Translocation and Localization of Bacterial Type III Effector Proteins by Using a Genetically Encoded Reporter System. Applied and Environmental Microbiology., 82(9), 2700-2708.

Gawthorne, J. A., Reddick, L. E., Akpunarlieva, S. N., Beckham, K. S. H., Christie, J. M., Alto, N. M., ... Roe, A. J. (2012). Express Your LOV: An Engineered Flavoprotein as a Reporter for Protein Expression and Purification. PLoS ONE, 7(12).

Gerding, D. N., Johnson, S., Rupnik, M., & Aktories, K. (2014). *Clostridium difficile* binary toxin CDT: mechanism, epidemiology, and potential clinical importance. Gut Microbes. 5(1), 15-27.

Gerding, D. N., Meyer, T., Lee, C., Cohen, S. H., Murthy, U. K., Poirier, A., ... Villano, S. (2015). Administration of Spores of Nontoxigenic *Clostridium difficile* Strain M3 for Prevention of Recurrent *Clostridium difficile* Infection: A Randomized Clinical Trial. Jama, 313(17), 1719-1727.

Geric, B., Carman, R. J., Rupnik, M., Genheimer, C. W., Sambol, S. P., Lyerly, D. M., ... Johnson, S. (2006). Binary Toxin-Producing, Large Clostridial Toxin-Negative *Clostridium difficile* Strains Are Enterotoxic but Do Not Cause Disease in Hamsters, The Journal of Infectious Diseases. 193, 1143-1150.

Giel, J. L., Sorg, J. a., Sonenshein, A. L., & Zhu, J. (2010). Metabolism of bile salts in mice influences spore germination in *Clostridium difficile*. PLoS ONE, 5(1).

Gorbach, S., Chang, T. W., & Goldin, B. (1987). Succesful treatment of relapsing *Clostridium difficile* colitis with Lactobacillus GG. The Lancet, 330(8574).

Grill, J. P., Cayuela, C., Antoine, J. M., & Schneider, F. (2000). Isolation and characterization of a *Lactobacillus amylovorus* mutant depleted in conjugated bile salt hydrolase activity: Relation between activity and bile salt resistance. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 89(4), 553-563.

Gueimonde, M., Garrigues, C., Van Sinderen, D., De Los Reyes-Gavilán, C. G., & Margolles, A. (2009). Bile-Inducible Efflux Transporter from *Bifidobacterium longum* NCC2705, Conferring Bile Resistance. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 75(10), 3153-3160.

Gunn, J. S. (2000). Mechanisms of bacterial resistance and response to bile. Microbes and Infection. 2(8), 907-913.

Gupta, S., & Chowdhury, R. (1997). Bile Affects Production of Virulence Factors and Motility of *Vibrio cholerae*. Infection and Immunity, 65(3), 1131-1134.

Gustafsson, Norin, Midvedt, K. I. (1998). Effect of clindamycin given alone or with *Lactobacillus delbrueckii* and *Streptococcus thermophilus* on 7a-dehydroxylation of bile acids in rats, Clinical Mirobiology of Infections. 4, 594-598.

Hafiz, S., & Oakley, C. L. (1976). *Clostridium difficile* isolation and characteristics. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 9(2), 129-136.

Hall , Ivan C, D., & O'Toole. (1935). Intestinal Flora in new-born infants. American Journal of Disease of Children. 1, 391-402.

Hamilton, M. J., Weingarden, A. R., Unno, T., Khoruts, A., & Sadowsky, M. J. (2013). High-throughput DNA sequence analysis reveals stable engraftment of gut microbiota following transplantation of previously frozen fecal bacteria. Gut Microbes, 4(2).

Hamner, S., McInnerney, K., Williamson, K., Franklin, M. J., & Ford, T. E. (2013). Bile Salts Affect Expression of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 Genes for Virulence and Iron Acquisition, and Promote Growth under Iron Limiting Conditions. PLoS ONE, 8(9), 1-14.

Hardison, W. G. M. (1978). Heptaic Taurine Concentration and Dietry Taurine as Regulators of Bile Acid Conjugation with Taurine. Gastroenterology, 75(751), 71-75.

Hay, A. J., & Zhu, J. (2015). Host intestinal signal-promoted biofilm dispersal induces *Vibrio cholerae* colonization. Infection and Immunity, 83(1), 317-323.

Heap, J. T., Kuehne, S. A., Ehsaan, M., Cartman, S. T., Cooksley, C. M., Scott, J. C., & Minton, N. P. (2010). The ClosTron: Mutagenesis in Clostridium refined and streamlined. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 80(1), 49-55.

Heazlewood, C. K., Cook, M. C., Eri, R., Price, G. R., Tauro, S. B., Taupin, D., ... McGuckin, M. A. (2008). Aberrant mucin assembly in mice causes endoplasmic reticulum stress and spontaneous inflammation resembling ulcerative colitis. PLoS Medicine, 5(3), 0440-0460.

Heeg, D., Burns, D. a., Cartman, S. T., & Minton, N. P. (2012). Spores of *Clostridium difficile* clinical isolates display a diverse germination response to bile salts. PLoS ONE, 7(2).

Hernández, S. B., Cava, F., Pucciarelli, M. G., García-del Portillo, F., de Pedro, M. A., & Casadesús, J. (2015). Bile-induced peptidoglycan remodelling in *Salmonella enterica*. Environmental Microbiology, 17(4), 1081-1089.

Hernández, S. B., Cota, I., Ducret, A., Aussel, L., & Casadesús, J. (2012). Adaptation and preadaptation of Salmonella enterica to bile. PLoS Genetics, 8(1).

Hou, B., Xu, Z.-W., & Zhang, C.-G. (2007). The effects of gut commensal bacteria depletion on mice exposed to acute lethal irradiation. Journal of Radiation Research, 48(4), 347-350

Howerton, A., Patra, M., & Abel-Santos, E. (2013). A new strategy for the prevention of *Clostridium difficile* infection. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 207(10), 1498-504.

Howerton, A., Ramirez, N., & Abel-Santos, E. (2011). Mapping interactions between germinants and *Clostridium difficile* spores. Journal of Bacteriology, 193(1), 274-282.

Hundsberger, T., Braun, V., Weidmann, M., Leukel, P., Sauerborn, M., & Eichelstreiber, C. (1997). Transcription Analysis of the Genes tcdA- E of the Pathogenicity Locus of *Clostridium difficile*. European Journal of Biochemistry, 244(3), 735-742.

Hung, D. T., Zhu, J., Sturtevant, D., & Mekalanos, J. J. (2006). Bile acids stimulate biofilm formation in *Vibrio cholerae*. Molecular Microbiology, 59(1), 193-201.

Huttenhower, C., Gevers, D., Knight, R., Abubucker, S., Badger, J. H., Chinwalla, A. T., ... White, O. (2013). Structure, Function and Diversity of the Healthy Human Microbiome. Nature, 486(7402), 207-214.

Hutton, M. L., Mackin, K. E., Chakravorty, A., & Lyras, D. (2014). Small animal models for the study of *Clostridium difficile* disease pathogenesis. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 352(2), 140-149.

Jakobsson, H. E., Rodríguez-Piñeiro, A. M., Schütte, A., Ermund, A., Boysen, P., Bemark, M., ... Johansson, M. E. (2015). The composition of the gut microbiota shapes the colon mucus barrier. EMBO Reports, 16(2), 164-177.

Jangi, S., & Lamont, J. T. (2010). Asymptomatic colonization by *Clostridium difficile* in infants: implications for disease in later life. Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition, 51(1), 2-7.

Jernberg, C., Lö Fmark, S., Edlund, C., & Jansson, J. K. (2007). Long-term ecological impacts of antibiotic administration on the human intestinal microbiota. The ISME Journal, 1, 56-66.

Johansson, M. E. V, Larsson, J. M. H., & Hansson, G. C. (2011). The two mucus layers of colon are organized by the MUC2 mucin, whereas the outer layer is a legislator of host-microbial interactions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 108 Suppl, 4659-65.

Johnson, A. P., & Wilcox, M. H. (2012). Fidaxomicin: A new option for the treatment of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 67(12).

Johnson, S., Adelmann, A., Clabots, C., LR, P., & Gerding, D. N. (1989). Recurrences of *Clostridium difficile* Diarrhea Not Caused by the Original Infecting Organism. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 159(2). Jones, B. V, Begley, M., Hill, C., Gahan, C. G. M., & Marchesi, J. R. (2008). Functional and comparative metagenomic analysis of bile salt hydrolase activity in the human gut microbiome. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105(36), 13580-13585.

Kamiya, S., Yamakawa, K., Ogura, H., & Nakamura, S. (1989). Recovery of spores of *Clostridium difficile* altered by heat or alkali. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 28(3), 217-221.

Karlsson, S., Burman, L. G., & Akerlund, T. (1999). Supression of toxin production in *Clostridium difficile* VPI 10463 by amino acids. Microbiology, 145, 1683-1693.

Kassam, Z., Lee, C. H., Yuan, Y., & Hunt, R. H. (2013). Fecal Microbiota Transplantation for *Clostridium difficile* Infection: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. The American Journal of Gastroenterology, 108.

Katikireddi, V. (2005). UK launches inquiry into *Clostridium difficile* outbreak. Nococomial Infection- JAMC, 173(2), 138.

Kato, H., Kita, H., Karasawa, T., Maegawa, T., Koino, Y., Takakuwa, H., ... Nakamura, S. (2001). Colonisation and transmission of *Clostridium diffcile* in healthy individuals examined by PCR ribotyping and pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. Journal of Medical Microbiology. 50, 720-727.

Katoh, K., Misawa, K., Kuma, K., & Miyata, T. (2002). MAFFT: a novel method for rapid multiple sequence alignment based on fast Fourier transform. Nucleic Acids Research, 30(14), 3059-3066.

Kelly, M. L., Ng, Y. K., Cartman, S. T., Collery, M. M., Cockayne, A., & Minton, N. P. (2016). Improving the reproducibility of the NAP1/B1/027 epidemic strain R20291 in the hamster model of infection. Anaerobe, 39, 51-53.

Kevorkian, Y., Shirley, D. J., & Shen, A. (2016). Regulation of *Clostridium difficile* spore germination by the CspA pseudoprotease domain. Biochimie, 122, 243-254.

Khanna, S., Montassier, E., Schmidt, B., Patel, R., Knights, D., Pardi, D. S., & Kashyap, P. C. (2016). Gut microbiome predictors of treatment response and recurrence in primary *Clostridium difficile* infection. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics, 1-13.

Khanna, S., Pardi, D. S., Kelly, C. R., Kraft, C. S., Dhere, T., Henn, M. R., ... Hohmann, E. L. (2016). A Novel Microbiome Therapeutic Increases Gut Microbial Diversity and Prevents Recurrent *Clostridium difficile* Infection. Journal of Infectious Diseases,

Khoruts, a, & Sadowsky, M. J. (2011). Therapeutic transplantation of the distal gut microbiota. Mucosal Immunology, 4(1), 4-7.

Khoruts, A., Dicksved, J., Jansson, J. K., & Sadowsky, M. J. (2010). Changes in the composition of the human faecal microbiome after bacteriotherapy for recurrent *Clostridium difficile* -associated diarrhoea. Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology, 44(5), 354-360.

Kink, J. A., & Williams, J. A. (1998). Antibodies to Recombinant *Clostridium difficile* Toxins A and B Are an Effective Treatment and Prevent Relapse of C. difficile-Associated Disease in a Hamster Model of Infection. Infection and Immunity, 66(5), 2018-2025.

Kokkotou, E., Moss, A. C., Michos, A., Espinoza, D., Cloud, J. W., Mustafa, N., ... Kelly, C. P. (2008). Comparative efficacies of rifaximin and vancomycin for treatment of *Clostridium difficile*-associated diarrhoea and prevention of disease recurrence in hamsters. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 52(3), 1121-1126.

Kommineni, S., Bretl, D. J., Lam, V., Chakraborty, R., Hayward, M., Simpson, P., ... Salzman, N. H. (2015). Bacteriocin production augments niche competition by enterococci in the mammalian gastrointestinal tract. Nature, 526(7575), 719-722.

Krukonis, E. S., & DiRita, V. J. (2003). From motility to virulence: Sensing and responding to environmental signals in *Vibrio cholerae*. Current Opinion in Microbiology. 6(2), 186-190.

Krych, L., Hansen, C. H. F., Hansen, A. K., van den Berg, F. W. J., & Nielsen, D. S. (2013). Quantitatively Different, yet Qualitatively Alike: A Meta-Analysis of the Mouse Core Gut Microbiome with a View towards the Human Gut Microbiome. PLoS ONE, 8(5).

Kuehne, S. a, Cartman, S. T., Heap, J. T., Kelly, M. L., Cockayne, A., & Minton, N. P. (2010). The role of toxin A and toxin B in *Clostridium difficile* infection. Nature, 467(7316), 711-713.

Kuehne, S. A., Collery, M. M., Kelly, M. L., Cartman, S. T., Cockayne, A., & Minton, N. P. (2014). Importance of toxin A, toxin A, and CDT in virulence of an epidemic *Clostridium difficile* strain. Journal of Infectious Diseases, 209(1), 83-86.

Kuehne, S. A., Heap, J. T., Cooksley, C. M., Cartman, S. T., & Minton, N. P. (2011). ClosTron-mediated engineering of Clostridium. Methods in Molecular Biology, 765(July), 389-407.

Kumar, R., Grover, S., & Batish, V. K. (2012). Bile Salt Hydrolase (Bsh) Activity Screening of Lactobacilli: In Vitro Selection of Indigenous *Lactobacillus* Strains with Potential Bile Salt Hydrolysing and Cholesterol-Lowering Ability. Probiotics and Antimicrobial Proteins, 4(3), 162-172.

Lagkouvardos, I., Pukall, R., Abt, B., Foesel, B. U., Meier-Kolthoff, J. P., Kumar, N., ... Clavel, T. (2016). The Mouse Intestinal Bacterial Collection (miBC)

provides host-specific insight into cultured diversity and functional potential of the gut microbiota. Nature Microbiology, 1, 16131.

Langridge, G. C., Phan, M. D., Turner, D. J., Perkins, T. T., Parts, L., Haase, J., ... Turner, a. K. (2009). Simultaneous assay of every Salmonella Typhi gene using one million transposon mutants. Genome Research, 19(12), 2308-2316.

Larson, H. E., & Borriello, S. P. (1990). Quantitative Study of Antibiotic-Induced Susceptibility to *Clostridium difficile* Enterocecitis in Hamsters. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy. 34(7), 1348-1353.

Lawley, T. D., Clare, S., Walker, A. W., Stares, M. D., Connor, T. R., Raisen, C., ... Dougan, G. (2012). Targeted Restoration of the Intestinal Microbiota with a Simple, Defined Bacteriotherapy Resolves Relapsing *Clostridium difficile* Disease in Mice. PLoS Pathogens, 8(10).

Lee, J.-S., Chung, M.-J., & Seo, J.-G. (2013). In Vitro Evaluation of Antimicrobial Activity of Lactic Acid Bacteria against *Clostridium difficile*. Toxicological Research, 29(2), 99-106.

Leigh, D. A. (1981). Antibacterial activity and pharmacokinetics of clindamycin. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 7, 3-9.

Lewis, B. B., Buffie, C. G., Carter, R. A., Leiner, I., Toussaint, N. C., Miller, L. C., ... Pamer, E. G. (2015). Loss of Microbiota-Mediated Colonization Resistance to *Clostridium difficile* Infection with Oral Vancomycin Compared with Metronidazole. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 212(10), 1656-65.

Ley, R. E., Bäckhed, F., Turnbaugh, P., Lozupone, C. A., Knight, R. D., & Gordon, J. I. (2005). Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 102(31). 11070-5.

Li, Y.-T., Cai, H.-F., Wang, Z.-H., Xu, J., & Fang, J.-Y. (2015). Systematic review with meta-analysis: long-term outcomes of faecal microbiota transplantation for *Clostridium difficile* infection. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics, 1-13.

Limaye, A. P., Turgeon, D. K., Cookson, B. T., & Fritsche, T. R. (2000). Pseudomembranous Colitis Caused by a Toxin A- B+ Strain of *Clostridium difficile*. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 38(4), 1696-1697.

Love, M. I., Anders, S., & Huber, W. (2014). Differential analysis of count data - the DESeq2 package.Genome Biology.15(12), 4-61.

Luckey, T. (1972). Introduction to intestinal microecology. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 25, 1292-1294.

Lyerly, D. M., Saum, K. E., MacDonald, D. K., & Wilkins, T. D. (1985). Effects of *Clostridium difficile* toxins given intragastrically to animals. Infection and Immunity, 47(2), 349-352.

Lyras, D., O'Connor, J. R., Howarth, P. M., Sambol, S. P., Carter, G. P., Phumoonna, T., ... Rood, J. I. (2009). Toxin B is essential for virulence of *Clostridium difficile*. Nature, 458(7242), 1176-9.

Mallonee, D. H., & Hylemon, P. B. (1996). Sequencing and expression of a gene encoding a bile acid transporter from Eubacterium sp. strain VPI 12708. Journal of Bacteriology, 178(24), 7053-8.

Marsh, J. W., Arora, R., Schlackman, J. L., Shutt, K. A., Curry, S. R., & Harrison, L. H. (2012). Association of relapse of *Clostridium difficile* disease with BI/NAP1/027. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 50(12), 4078-4082.

Marsh, J. W., O'Leary, M. M., Shutt, K. A., Pasculle, A. W., Johnson, S., Gerding, D. N., ... Harrison, L. H. (2006). Multilocus variable-number tandem-repeat analysis for investigation of *Clostridium difficile* transmission in hospitals. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 44(7), 2558-2566.

Martens, E. C., Roth, R., Heuser, J. E., & Gordon, J. I. (2009). Coordinate Regulation of Glycan Degradation and Polysaccharide Capsule Biosynthesis by a Prominent Human Gut Symbiont. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 284(77), 18445-18457.

Martz, S. L., Guzman-Rodriguez, M., He, S.-M., Noordhof, C., Hurlbut, D. J., Gloor, G. B., ... Petrof, E. O. (2016). A human gut ecosystem protects against *Clostridium difficile* disease by targeting TcdA. Journal of Gastroenterology, 1-14.

Masella, A. P., Bartram, A. K., Truszkowski, J. M., Brown, D. G., & Neufeld, J. D. (2012). PANDAseq: paired-end assembler for illumina sequences. BMC Bioinformatics, 13(31).

Matamouros, S., England, P., & Dupuy, B. (2007). *Clostridium difficile* toxin expression is inhibited by the novel regulator TcdC. Molecular Microbiology, 64(5), 1274-1288.

Maynard, C. L., Elson, C. O., Hatton, R. D., & Weaver, C. T. (2012). Reciprocal interactions of the intestinal microbiota and immune system. Nature, 489(7415), 231-41.

McDonald, D., Ackermann, G., Khailova, L., Baird, C., Heyland, D., Kozar, R., ... Wischmeyer, P. E. (2016). Extreme Dysbiosis of the Microbiome in Critical Illness. mSphere, 1(4).

McGarr, S., Ridlon, J., & Hylemon, P. (2003). Diet, anaerobic bacterial metabolism, and colon cancer; A review of the literature. Alimentary Tract: Clinical Review, 85-101.

Mcgrath, S., Fitzgerald, G. F., & Sinderen, D. (2001). Improvement and Optimization of Two Engineered Phage Resistance Mechanisms in *Lactococcus lactis*. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 67(2), 608-616.

Meijer, K., de Vos, P., & Priebe, M. G. (2010). Butyrate and other short-chain fatty acids as modulators of immunity: what relevance for health? Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care, 13(6), 715-721.

Merritt, M. E., & Donaldson, J. R. (2009). Effect of bile salts on the DNA and membrane integrity of enteric bacteria. Journal of Medical Microbiology. 58(12), 1533-1541.

Moore, P., Kyne, L., Martin., & Solomon, K. (2013). Germination efficiency of clinical *Clostridium difficile* spores and correlation with ribotype, disease severity and therapy failure. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 62, 1405-1413.

Moser, S. A., & Savage, D. C. (2001). Bile Salt Hydrolase Activity and Resistance to Toxicity of Conjugated Bile Salts Are Unrelated Properties in Lactobacilli. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 67(8), 3476-3480.

Muñoz-López, M., & García-Pérez, J. L. (2010). DNA transposons: nature and applications in genomics. Current Genomics, 11(2), 115-28.

Murray, R., Boyd, D., Levett, P. N., Mulvey, M. R., & Alfa, M. J. (2009). Truncation in the tcdC region of the *Clostridium difficile* PathLoc of clinical isolates does not predict increased biological activity of Toxin B or Toxin A. BMC Infectious Diseases, 9, 103.

Nakano, V., Piazza, R. M. F., Cianciarullo, A. M., Bueris, V., Santos, M. F., Menezes, M. A., ... Avila-Campos, M. J. (2008). Adherence and invasion of Bacteroidales isolated from the human intestinal tract. European Society of Clinical Infectious Diseases, 14, 955-963.

Nale, J. Y., Spencer, J., Hargreaves, K. R., Trzepiński, P., Douce, G. R., & Clokie, M. R. J. (2016). Bacteriophage combinations significantly reduce *Clostridium difficile* growth in vitro and proliferation in vivo. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 60(2), 968-981.

Nawrocki, K. L., Edwards, A. N., Daou, N., Bouillaut, L., & McBride, S. M. (2016). CodY-dependent regulation of sporulation in *Clostridium difficile*. Journal of Bacteriology, 198(15)

Ng, K. M., Ferreyra, J. A., Higginbottom, S. K., Lynch, J. B., Kashyap, P. C., Gopinath, S., ... Sonnenburg, J. L. (2013). Microbiota-liberated host sugars facilitate post-antibiotic expansion of enteric pathogens. Nature, 502. 96-99.

Nguyen, T. L. A., Vieira-Silva, S., Liston, A., & Raes, J. (2015). How informative is the mouse for human gut microbiota research? Disease Models & Mechanisms, 8(1), 1-16.

O'Brien, J. B., McCabe, M. S., Athie-Morales, V., McDonald, G. S. A., Ni Eidhin, D. B., & Kelleher, D. P. (2005). Passive immunisation of hamsters against *Clostridium difficile* infection using antibodies to surface layer proteins. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 246(2), 199-205.

O'Neill, G. L., Beaman, M. H., & Riley, T. V. (1991). Relapse versus reinfection with *Clostridium difficile*. Epidemiology and Infection, 107(3), 627-635.

Okoli, A. S., Wadstrom, T., & Mendz, G. L. (2007). MiniReview: Bioinformatic study of bile responses in Campylobacterales. FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology, 49(1), 101-123.

Olguín-Araneda, V., Banawas, S., Sarker, M. R., & Paredes-Sabja, D. (2015). Recent advances in germination of *Clostridium* spores. Research in Microbiology. 166(4), 236-243.

Olive, A. J., Kenjale, R., Espina, M., Moore, D. S., Picking, W. L., & Picking, W. D. (2007). Bile salts stimulate recruitment of IpaB to the *Shigella flexneri* surface, where it colocalizes with IpaD at the tip of the type III secretion needle. Infection and Immunity, 75(5), 2626-2629.

Ouelleyite, A. J., Hsieh, M. M., Nosek, M. T., Cano-Gauci, D. F., Huttner, K. M., Buick, R. N., & Selsted3 ', M. E. (1994). Mouse Paneth Cell Defensins: Primary Structures and Antibacterial Activities of Numerous Cryptdin Isoforms. Infection and Immunity, 62(11), 5040-5047.

Ouwehand, A. C., Salminen, S., Arvola, T., Ruuska, T., & Isolauri, E. (2004). Microbiota composition of the intestinal mucosa: association with faecal microbiota? Microbiology and Immunology, 48(7), 497-500.

Paredes-Sabja, D., Shen, A., & Sorg, J. a. (2014). *Clostridium difficile* spore biology: Sporulation, germination, and spore structural proteins. Trends in Microbiology, 22(7)

Patel, A. K., Singhania, R. R., Pandey, A., & Chincholkar, S. B. (2010). Probiotic bile salt hydrolase: Current developments and perspectives. Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology, 162(1), 166-180.

Peniche, A. G., Savidge, T. C., & Dann, S. M. (2013). Recent insights into *Clostridium difficile* pathogenesis. Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases, 26(5), 447-53.

Pepin, J., Valiquette, L., Alary, M. E., Villemure, P., Pelletier, A., Forget, K., ... Chouinard, D. (2004). *Clostridium difficile*-associated diarrhea in a region of Quebec from 1991 to 2003: A changing pattern of disease severity. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 171(5), 466-472.

Petersson, J., Schreiber, O., Hansson, G. C., Gendler, S. J., Velcich, A., Lundberg, J. O., ... Phillipson, M. (2011). Importance and regulation of the colonic mucus barrier in a mouse model of colitis. American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 300(2).

Petkova Nedialkova, L., my Denzler, R., Koeppel, M. B., Diehl, M., Ring, D., Wille, T., ... Galán, J. E. (2014). Inflammation Fuels Colicin Ib-Dependent

Competition of *Salmonella* Serovar *Typhimurium* and *E. coli* in Enterobacterial Blooms. PLoS Pathog, 10(1).

Petrof, E. O., Gloor, G. B., Vanner, S. J., Weese, S. J., Carter, D., Daigneault, M. C., ... Allen-Vercoe, E. (2013). Stool substitute transplant therapy for the eradication of *Clostridium difficile* infection: "RePOOPulating" the gut. Microbiome, 1(1),

Pires, D., Prendki, V., Renzi, G., Fankhauser, C., Sauvan, V., Huttner, B., ... Harbarth, S. (2016). Low frequency of asymptomatic carriage of toxigenic *Clostridium difficile* in an acute care geriatric hospital: prospective cohort study in Switzerland. Antimicrobial Resistance and Control. 5(24).

Pituch, H., Van Den Braak, N., Van Leeuwen, W., Van Belkum, A., Martirosian, G., Obuch-Woszczatyński, P., ... Meisel-Mikolajczyk, F. (2001). Clonal dissemination of a toxin-A-negative/toxin-B-positive *Clostridium difficile* strain from patients with antibiotic-associated diarrhea in Poland. Clinical Microbiology and Infection, 7(8), 442-446.

Pope, L. M., Reed, K. E., Payne, S. M., & Payne, S. M. (1995). Increased protein secretion and adherence to HeLa cells by Shigella species following growth in the presence of bile salts. Microbiology, 63(9), 3642-3648.

Price, M. N., Dehal, P. S., & Arkin, A. P. (2010). FastTree 2 - Approximately maximum-likelihood trees for large alignments. PLoS ONE, 5(3).

Prouty, A. M., Brodsky, I. E., Falkow, S., & Gunn, J. S. (2004). Bile-saltmediated induction of antimicrobial and bile resistance in *Salmonella typhimurium*. Microbiology, 150(4), 775-783.

Prouty, A. M., Brodsky, I. E., Manos, J., Belas, R., Falkow, S., & Gunn, J. S. (2004). Transcriptional regulation of *Salmonella* enterica serovar *Typhimurium* genes by bile. FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology, 41(2), 177-185.

Prouty, A. M., & Gunn, J. S. (2000). *Salmonella enterica* serovar typhimurium invasion is repressed in the presence of bile. Infection and Immunity, 68(12), 6763-6769.

Pumbwe, L., Skilbeck, C. A., Nakano, V., Avila-Campos, M. J., Piazza, R. M. F., & Wexler, H. M. (2007). Bile salts enhance bacterial co-aggregation, bacterialintestinal epithelial cell adhesion, biofilm formation and antimicrobial resistance of Bacteroides fragilis. Microbial Pathogenesis, 43(2), 78-87.

Purdy, D., O'Keeffe, T. A. T., Elmore, M., Herbert, M., McLeod, A., Bokori-Brown, M., ... Minton, N. P. (2002). Conjugative transfer of Clostridial shuttle vectors from Escherichia coli to *Clostridium difficile* through circumvention of the restriction barrier. Molecular Microbiology, 46(2), 439-452. Qin, J., Li, R., Raes, J., Arumugam, M., Burgdorf, K. S., Manichanh, C., ... Wang, J. (2010). A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. Nature, 464.

Quillin, S. J., Schwartz, K. T., & Leber, J. H. (2011). The novel *Listeria monocytogenes* bile sensor BrtA controls expression of the cholic acid efflux pump MdrT. Molecular Microbiology, 81(1), 129-142.

Rada, V., VlkovÃ;, E., Nevoral, J., & TrojanovÃ;, I. (2006). Comparison of bacterial flora and enzymatic activity in faeces of infants and calves. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 258(1), 25-28.

Ramirez, N., Liggins, M., & Abel-Santos, E. (2010). Kinetic Evidence for the Presence of Putative Germination Receptors in *Clostridium difficile* Spores. Journal of Bacteriology, 192(16), 4215-4222.

Rea, M. C., Alemayehu, D., Paul Ross, R., & Hill, C. (2013). Gut solutions to a gut problem: Bacteriocins, probiotics and bacteriophage for control of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 62(2013), 1369-1378.

Rea, M. C., O'Sullivan, O., Shanahan, F., O'Toole, P. W., Stanton, C., Ross, R. P., & Hill, C. (2012). *Clostridium difficile* carriage in elderly subjects and associated changes in the intestinal microbiota. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 50(3), 867-875.

Reeves, A. E., Theriot, C. M., Bergin, I. L., Huffnagle, G. B., Schloss, P. D., & Young, V. B. (2011). The interplay between microbiome dynamics and pathogen dynamics in a murine model of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Gut Microbes, 2(3), 145-158.

Ridlon, J. M., Alves, J. M., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2013a). Cirrhosis, bile acids and gut microbiota: unravelling a complex relationship. Gut Microbes, 4(5), 382-387.

Ridlon, J. M., Harris, S. C., Bhowmik, S., Kang, D. J., & Hylemon, P. B. (2016). Consequences of bile salt biotransformations by intestinal bacteria. Gut Microbes, 7(1), 22-39.

Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D.-J., & Hylemon, P. B. (2006). Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria. Journal of Lipid Research, 47(2), 241-259.

Rose, T. M., Schultz, E. R., Henikoff, J. G., Pietrokovski, S., McCallum, C. M., & Henikoff, S. (1998). Consensus-degenerate hybrid oligonucleotide primers for amplification of distantly related sequences. Nucleic Acids Research, 26(7), 1628-1635.

Saiful Islam, K. B. M., Fukiya, S., Hagio, M., Fujii, N., Ishizuka, S., Ooka, T., ... Yokota, A. (2011). Bile Acid Is a Host Factor That Regulates the Composition of the Caecal Microbiota in Rats. YGAST, 141, 1773-1781. Samra, Z., Talmor, S., & Bahar, J. (2002). High prevalence of toxin A-negative toxin B-positive *Clostridium difficile* in hospitalized patients with gastrointestinal disease. Diagnostic Microbiology and Infectious Disease, 43(3), 189-192.

Savidge, T. C., Pan, W., Newman, P., O'Brien, M., Anton, P. M., & Pothoulakis, C. (2003). *Clostridium difficile* toxin B is an inflammatory enterotoxin in human intestine. Gastroenterology, 125(2), 413-420.

Schubert, A. M., Sinani, H., & Schloss, P. D. (2015). Antibiotic-induced alterations of the murine gut microbiota and subsequent effects on colonization resistance against *Clostridium difficile*. mBio, 6(4). http://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00974-15

Seekatz, A. M., Aas, J., Gessert, C. E., Rubin, T. A., Saman, D. M., Bakken, J. S., & Young, V. B. (2014). Recovery of the gut microbiome following faecal microbiota transplantation. mBio, 5(3).

Seemann, T. (2014). Prokka: rapid prokaryotic genome annotation, Bioinformatics, 30(14), 2068-2069.

Selmer, T., & Andrei, P. I. (2001). p-hydroxyphenylacetate decarboxylase from *Clostridium difficile* : A novel glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the formation of p-cresol. European Journal of Biochemistry, 268(5), 1363-1372.

Shankar, V., Hamilton, M. J., Khoruts, A., Kilburn, A., Unno, T., Paliy, O., & Sadowsky, M. J. (2014). Species and genus level resolution analysis of gut microbiota in *Clostridium difficile* patients following faecal microbiota transplantation. Microbiome, 2(1), 13.

Shen, A. (2012). *Clostridium difficile* toxins: Mediators of inflammation. Journal of Innate Immunity. 4(2), 149-158.

Sistrunk, J., Nickerson, K., Chanin, R., Rasko, D., & Faherty, C. (2016). Survival of the Fittest: How Bacterial Pathogens Utilize Bile To Enhance Infection. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 26(4), 819-836.

Skraban, J., Dzeroski, S., Zenko, B., Mongus, D., Gangl, S., & Rupnik, M. (2013). Gut Microbiota Patterns Associated with Colonization of Different *Clostridium difficile* Ribotypes. PLoS ONE, 8(2).

Sorg, J. a., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2008). Bile salts and glycine as cogerminants for *Clostridium difficile* spores. Journal of Bacteriology, 190(7), 2505-2512. http://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01765-07

Sorg, J. a., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2009). Chenodeoxycholate is an inhibitor of *Clostridium difficile* spore germination. Journal of Bacteriology, 191(3),

Sorg, J. a., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2010). Inhibiting the initiation of *Clostridium difficile* spore germination using analogs of chenodeoxycholic acid, a bile acid. Journal of Bacteriology, 192(19), 4983-4990.

Stappenbeck, T. S., Hooper, L. V, & Gordon, J. I. (2002). Developmental regulation of intestinal angiogenesis by indigenous microbes via Paneth cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 99(24), 15451-15455.

Stellwag, E. J., & Hylemon, P. B. (1978). Characterization of 7a-dehydroxylase In Clostridium leptum. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 31, 5243-5247.

Sun, X., Wang, H., Zhang, Y., Chen, K., Davis, B., & Feng, H. (2011). Mouse relapse model of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Infection and Immunity, 79(7), 2856-2864.

Suzuki, T., Yoshida, S., & Hara, H. (2007). Physiological concentrations of shortchain fatty acids immediately suppress colonic epithelial permeability. British Journal of Nutrition. 100, 297-305.

Svensson, S. L., Pryjma, M., & Gaynor, E. C. (2014). Flagella-mediated adhesion and extracellular DNA release contribute to biofilm formation and stress tolerance of *Campylobacter jejuni*. PLoS ONE, 9(8).

Swann, J. R., Want, E. J., Geier, F. M., Spagou, K., Wilson, I. D., Sidaway, J. E., ... Holmes, E. (2011). Systemic gut microbial modulation of bile acid metabolism in host tissue compartments. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 108, 4523-4530.

Swidsinski, A., Ladhoff, A., Pernthaler, A., Swidsinski, S., Loening-Baucke, V., Ortner, M., ... Lochs, H. (2002). Mucosal flora in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology, 122, 44-54.

Tannock, G. W., Dashkevicz, M. P., & Feighner2, S. D. (1989). Lactobacilli and Bile Salt Hydrolase in the Murine Intestinal Tract. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 55(7), 1848-1851.

Taranto, M. P., Fernandez Murga, M. L., Lorca, G., & De Valdez, G. F. (2003). Bile salts and cholesterol induce changes in the lipid cell membrane of *Lactobacillus reuteri*. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 95(1), 86-91.

Theriot, C. M., Bowman, A. A., & Young, V. B. (2015). Antibiotic-Induced Alterations of the Gut Microbiota Alter Secondary Bile Acid Production and Allow for *Clostridium difficile* Spore Germination and Outgrowth in the Large Intestine. mSphere, 1(1),

Theriot, C. M., Koenigsknecht, M. J., Carlson, P. E., Hatton, G. E., Nelson, A. M., Li, B., ... Young, V. B. (2014). Antibiotic-induced shifts in the mouse gut microbiome and metabolome increase susceptibility to *Clostridium difficile* infection. Nature Communications, 5, 3114.

Theriot, C. M., Koumpouras, C. C., Jr, P. E. C., Bergin, I. L., Aronoff, D. M., & Young, V. B. (2011). Cefoperazone-treated mice as an experimental platform to assess differential virulence of *Clostridium difficile* strains. Gut Microbes, 2(6), 326-334.

Theriot, C. M., & Young, V. B. (2014). Microbial and metabolic interactions between the gastrointestinal tract and *Clostridium difficile* infection. Gut Microbes.

Tiihonen, K., Ouwehand, A. C., & Rautonen, N. (2010). Human intestinal microbiota and healthy ageing. Ageing Research Reviews. 9(2), 107-116.

Tsuei, J., Chau, T., Mills, D., & Wan, Y.-J. Y. (2014). Bile acid dysregulation, gut dysbiosis, and gastrointestinal cancer. Experimental Biology and Medicine (Maywood, N.J.), 239(11), 1489-504.

Turnbaugh, P. J., Ridaura, V. K., Faith, J. J., Rey, F. E., Knight, R., & Gordon, J. I. (2009). The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: a metagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. Science Translational Medicine, 1(6),

Tvede, M., & Rask-Madsen, J. (1989). Bacteriotherapy for chronic relapsing diarrhoea in six patients. The Lancet.

Usman, & Hosono, A. (1999). Bile tolerance, taurocholate deconjugation, and binding of cholesterol by Lactobacillus gasseri strains. Journal of Dairy Science, 82(2), 243-8.

Van der Sluis, M., De Koning, B. A. E., De Bruijn, A. C. J. M., Velcich, A., Meijerink, J. P. P., Van Goudoever, J. B., ... Einerhand, A. W. C. (2006). Muc2-Deficient Mice Spontaneously Develop Colitis, Indicating That MUC2 Is Critical for Colonic Protection. Gastroenterology, 131(1), 117-129.

Van Eldere, J., Celis, P., De Pauw, G., Lesaffre, E., & Eyssen, H. (1996). Tauroconjugation of cholic acid stimulates 7 alpha-dehydroxylation by faecal bacteria. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 62(2), 656-661.

Van Nood, E., Vrieze, A., Nieuwdorp, M., Fuentes, S., Zoetendal, E. G., de Vos, W. M., ... Keller, J. J. (2013). Duodenal infusion of donor faeces for recurrent *Clostridium difficile*. The New England Journal of Medicine, 368(5), 407-15.

Vardakas, K. Z., Polyzos, K. A., Patouni, K., Rafailidis, P. I., Samonis, G., & Falagas, M. E. (2012). International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents Treatment failure and recurrence of *Clostridium difficile* infection following treatment with vancomycin or metronidazole: a systematic review of the evidence. International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents, 40, 1-8.

Viswanathan, V. K., Mallozzi, M. J., & Vedantam, G. (2010). An overview of the disease and its pathogenesis , epidemiology and interventions *Clostridium difficile* infection. Gut Microbes, 1(4), 234-242.

Vlková, E., Nevoral, J., Jencikova, B., Kopečný, J., Godefrooij, J., Trojanová, I., & Rada, V. (2005). Detection of infant faecal Bifidobacteria by enzymatic methods. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 60(3), 365-373.

Voth, D., & Ballard, J. (2005). *Clostridium difficile* toxins: mechanism of action and role in disease. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 18(2), 247-263.

Wafa, D, Al-Nassir, N., Sethi, A. K., Li, Y., Pultz, M. J., Riggs, M. M., & Donskey, C. J. (2008). Both Oral Metronidazole and Oral Vancomycin Promote Persistent Overgrowth of Vancomycin-Resistant Enterococci during Treatment of *Clostridium difficile* -Associated Disease. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 52(7), 2403-2406.

Walter, B. M., Cartman, S. T., Minton, N. P., Butala, M., & Rupnik, M. (2015). The SOS Response Master Regulator LexA Is Associated with Sporulation, Motility and Biofilm Formation in *Clostridium difficile*. Plos One.10(12)

Walter, B. M., Rupnik, M., Hodnik, V., Anderluh, G., Dupuy, B., Paulič, N., ... Butala, M. (2014). The LexA regulated genes of the *Clostridium difficile*. BMC Microbiology 14(88)

Wang, Q., Garrity, G. M., Tiedje, J. M., & Cole, J. R. (2007). Nave Bayesian Classifier for Rapid Assignment of rRNA Sequences into the New Bacterial Taxonomy. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 73(16), 5261-5267.

Warny, M., Keates, A. C., Keates, S., Castagliuolo, I., Zacks, J. K., Aboudola, S., ... Kelly, C. P. (2000). p38 MAP kinase activation by *Clostridium difficile* toxin A mediates monocyte necrosis, IL-8 production, and enteritis. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 105(8), 1147-1156.

Warny, M., Pepin, J., Fang, A., Killgore, G., Thompson, A., Brazier, J., ... McDonald, L. C. (2005). Toxin production by an emerging strain of *Clostridium difficile* associated with outbreaks of severe disease in North America and Europe. Lancet, 366(9491), 1079-1084.

Weese, J. S., Anderson, M. E. C., Lowe, a, Penno, R., da Costa, T. M., Button, L., & Goth, K. C. (2004). Screening of the equine intestinal microflora for potential probiotic organisms. Equine Veterinary Journal, 36(4), 351-355.

Weingarden, A., González, A., Vázquez-Baeza, Y., Weiss, S., Humphry, G., Berg-Lyons, D., ... Sadowsky, M. J. (2015). Dynamic changes in short- and long-term bacterial composition following faecal microbiota transplantation for recurrent *Clostridium difficile* infection. Microbiome, 3, 10.

Weingarden, A. R., Chen, C., Bobr, A., Yao, D., Lu, Y., Nelson, V. M., ... Khoruts, A. (2014). Microbiota transplantation restores normal faecal bile acid composition in recurrent *Clostridium difficile* infection. American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 306(4), G310-9.

Weingarden, A. R., Dosa, P. I., Dewinter, E., Steer, C. J., Shaughnessy, M. K., Johnson, J. R., ... Sadowsky, M. J. (2016). Changes in Colonic Bile Acid Composition following Fecal Microbiota Transplantation Are Sufficient to Control *Clostridium difficile* Germination and Growth. PLoS ONE, 11(1).

Wells ', J. E., Berr2, F., Thomas3, L. A., Dowling4, R. H., & Hylemon ', P. B. (2000). Isolation and characterization of cholic acid 7adehydroxylating faecal bacteria from cholesterol gallstone patients. Journal of Hepatology, 32, 4-10.

Wheeldon, L. J., Worthington, T., Hilton, a. C., Elliott, T. S. J., & Lambert, P. a. (2008). Physical and chemical factors influencing the germination of *Clostridium difficile* spores. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 105(6), 2223-2230.

Wheeldon, L. J., Worthington, T., & Lambert, P. A. (2011). Histidine acts as a co-germinant with glycine and taurocholate for *Clostridium difficile* spores. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 110(4), 987-994.

Wiegand, P. N., Nathwani, D., Wilcox, M. H., Stephens, J., Shelbaya, A., & Haider, S. (2012). Clinical and economic burden of *Clostridium difficile* infection in Europe: a systematic review of healthcare-facility-acquired infection. Journal of Hospital Infection, 81, 1-14.

Wilks, M. (2007). Bacteria and early human development. Early Human Development, 83(3), 165-170.

Woodmansey, E. J. (2007). Intestinal bacteria and ageing. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 102(5), 1178-1186.

Woodmansey, E. J., Mcmurdo, M. E. T., Macfarlane, G. T., & Macfarlane, S. (2004). Comparison of Compositions and Metabolic Activities of Faecal Microbiotas in Young Adults and in Antibiotic-Treated and Non-Antibiotic-Treated Elderly Subjects. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 70(10), 6113-6122.

Wrzosek, L., Miquel, S., Noordine, M.-L., Bouet, S., Chevalier-Curt, M. J., Robert, V., ... Thomas, M. (2013). *Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron* and *Faecalibacterium prausnitzii* influence the production of mucus glycans and the development of goblet cells in the colonic epithelium of a gnotobiotic model rodent. BMC Biology, 11.

Xu, J., & Gordon, J. I. (2003). Honor thy symbionts. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 100(18), 10452-10459.

Yassour, M., Vatanen, T., Siljander, H., Hämäläinen, A.-M., Härkönen, T., Ryhänen, S. J., ... Vlamakis, H. (2016). Natural history of the infant gut microbiome and impact of antibiotic treatment on bacterial strain diversity and stability. Science Translational Medicine, 8(343).

Youngster, I., Russell, G. H., Pindar, C., Ziv-Baran, T., Sauk, J., & Hohmann, E. L. (2014). Oral, Capsulized, Frozen Fecal Microbiota Transplantation for Relapsing *Clostridium difficile* Infection. Jama, 312(17), 1772.

Yun, B., Oh, S., & Griffiths, M. (2014). *Lactobacillus acidophilus* modulates the virulence of *Clostridium difficile*. J. Dairy Sci, 97.

Zhang, K., Zhao, S., Wang, Y., Zhu, X., Shen, H., Chen, Y., & Sun, X. (2015). The non-toxigenic *Clostridium difficile* CD37 protects mice against infection with a BI/NAP1/027 type of C. difficile strain. Anaerobe, 36, 49-52.

Zhang, Q., Xu, G., Li, J., Guo, X., Wang, H., Li, B., ... Zhang, H. (2016). Metabonomic study on the plasma of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats treated with Ge Gen Qin Lian Decoction by ultra-high performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis, 120, 175-180.

Zhou, H., & Hylemon, P. B. (2014). Bile acids are nutrient signalling hormones. Steroids. 86, 62-68.

Zoetendal, E. G., Wright, A. Von, Vilpponen-Salmela, T., Ben-Amor, K., Akkermans, A. D. L., & De Vos, W. M. (2002). Mucosa-Associated Bacteria in the Human Gastrointestinal Tract Are Uniformly Distributed along the Colon and Differ from the Community Recovered from Faeces. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 68(7), 3401-3407.